JOURNAL OF AFFAIRS CORNELL POLICY GROUP

Issue XX, Fall 2023.
Cornell University

FALL 2023 EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBERS

Grace Chen '25, Co-President

Grace is a junior, majoring in Policy Analysis and Management in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined CPG in Fall 2021 as an analyst for the Economic Center and has previously served as the Economic Center Director. Grace's policy interests include the economic analysis of social welfare programs, policing and racial discrimination, and education. Outside of CPG, Grace is in Social Business Consulting, Phi Alpha Delta Pre-Law Fraternity, Asian American InterVarsity, and is a research assistant for Professor Cunningham in the Brooks School. She also loves to dance, bake, and make Spotify mood playlists.

Benjamin Terhaar '25, Co-President

Benjamin, a junior at the Brooks School of Public Policy, majors in Healthcare Policy and minors in Business. He joined Cornell Policy Group in 2021, focusing on public health and data-driven policy. At Harvard Medical School & The Vivli Center, Benjamin leads clinical research and integrates AI in medicine, while also contributing at Buffalo Medical Group and Ithaca Free Clinic. As President of Cornell Policy Group and New York State Vice President for Phi Beta Lambda, he demonstrates notable leadership. Published in The Roosevelt Review, Benjamin writes on healthcare policy. He's active in campus life as a Student Body Representative, Community Service Chair for Pi Kappa Alpha, and a Research Assistant. His hobbies include YouTube, running, reading, meditation, public speaking, and basketball. Benjamin is a rising star in healthcare policy and advocacy.

Franklin Zheng '25, Editor-in-Chief

Franklin is a junior, majoring in Information Science and minoring in International Relations and German Studies in the College of Arts and Sciences. He joined CPG in the fall of 2021 as an analyst for the Center for Environmental and Technology Policy and is now serving as Editor-in-Chief. Outside of CPG, Franklin worked as an archival specialist at the Roper Center for Public Opinion Research and has internship experience in the fields of technology policy and intelligence analysis. He is interested in privacy and data policy, security studies, and OSINT.

Joan Joseph '25, Director of Internal Affairs

Joan is a junior, majoring in Healthcare Policy in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined CPG in the Spring of 2023 as an analyst for the Healthcare Center and currently serves as the Director of Internal Affairs. On campus, she is a member of Alpha Iota Gamma Pre-Health Fraternity, Cornell Healthcare Review, a social sorority, and TAs a class. She also loves to bake, binge shows, and take spin classes in her free time.

Reagan Allvin '26, Director of External Affairs

Reagan is a sophomore majoring in Human Development in the College of Human Ecology and minoring in Policy Analysis and Management. She joined the Cornell Policy Group in her freshman fall as an education policy analyst. Reagan's policy interests involve state and federal level solutions to the widening academic opportunity gap. Outside of CPG, Reagan is a Marketing and Communications co-lead for the Cornell University Sustainable Design project team, the Promotional Chair for the Cornell University Program Board, and the secretary of the Big Red Bears. She is also involved in the Psi Chi Honor Society, Historical European Martial Arts club, E.Motion dance team, and the sport Taekwondo team.

Camille Brady '25, Advocacy Director

Camille is a junior, majoring in Policy Analysis & Management in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined the CPG in the spring of her sophomore year as an analyst for the Center for Environmental & Technology Policy and now serves as Advocacy Director. Beyond CPG, Camille is an associate of Cornell's Impact Investing Club, volunteers for Cornell Cooperative Extension, and conducts research within the Brooks School. She also enjoys reading, photography, and upcycling.

Riya Patel '24, Strategic Advisor

Riya is a senior, studying Policy Analysis and Management with a minor in Business and Health Equity. She joined CPG her freshman spring as a writer in the healthcare center. The following year, she served as Director of Internal Affairs. Last year, she served as Co-President and now serves as the Strategic Advisor for the club. With her passion in healthcare, she plans to pursue a career in healthcare consulting.

FALL 2023 CENTER DIRECTORS

Jessica Chen '24, Center Director for Domestic Policy

Jessica is a senior, majoring in Economics and minoring in Mathematics; Law & Society; and Crime, Justice Education, and Justice. She joined the Cornell Policy Group in her sophomore fall and now serves as Center Director for Domestic Policy. Jessica is interested in applied microeconomics and particularly city-level interventions in criminal legal systems, which can improve health, education, and employment outcomes. Outside of CPG, she has been researching policy interventions as research assistant for the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Professor Maria Fitzpatrick, and Professor Doug McKee. She currently serves as Vice President and Education Director for the Cornell Raptor Program, where she works daily to train birds of prey and coordinate outreach programs with local schools and the broader community. She intends to pursue a PhD in Economics with a focus in local policy.

Elizabeth Fine '26, Assistant Center Director for Domestic Policy

Elizabeth is a sophomore Policy Analysis and Management major in the Brooks School of Public Policy with intended minors in Business and Demography. She joined the Cornell Policy Group in the fall of 2022 as an analyst in the Center for Domestic Policy. Elizabeth now serves as Assistant Domestic Center Director and is specifically interested in election and criminal justice policies.

Gary Wu '26, Center Director for Economic Policy

Gary is a sophomore, majoring in Policy Analysis & Management in the Brooks School of Public Policy with plans on obtaining a minor in Business and Law & Society. He joined the CPG in the spring of his freshman year as an analyst for Economic Policy and now serves as its Center Director. Gary's policy interests include the economic impact of fiscal and monetary policy, the digital economy, and data privacy. Outside of CPG, Gary is a research assistant at the Labor Dynamics Institute, Brooks Ambassador, and Project Manager for Vision Brand Consulting. He also enjoys trying new foods, running, and drawing.

Sahithi Jammulamadaka '25, Assistant Center Director for Economic Policy

Sahithi is a junior, majoring in Policy Analysis and Management in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined CPG in Spring of 2022 and has been an analyst and now assistant center director for the Economic Center. Her interests include higher education and internet policy. Outside of CPG, Sahithi is a part of International Business Consulting, a PUBPOL 2300 TA, a Logistics Coordinator for Cornell Undergraduate Economic Review, a research assistant in the Brooks school, and a member of Assorted Aces. In her free time, she loves to read and run.

Sahil Venkatesan '25, Center Director for Education Policy

Sahil is a junior, majoring in Government and minoring in History as well as Law and Society in the College of Arts and Sciences. He joined CPG in Fall 2021 as an analyst for the Economic Center and is now serving as the Education Center Director. Outside of CPG, Sahil is a member of the Cornell Undergraduate Mock Trial Organization and researches democracy and voting rights.

Isabel Lee '26, Center Director for Environmental & Technology Policy

Isabel is a sophomore, majoring in Health Care Policy in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined CPG in the spring of her freshman year as an Environmental and Technology Policy Analyst and currently takes the role of the Environmental and Technology Center Director. Outside of CPG, Isabel is a Co-Facilitator of the Queer Pre-Health Association, a Cornell Healthcare Review writer, and a Crossword Editor for the Daily Sun. Her favorite artist is Tame Impala and is always open to music recommendations.

Javier Vega '24, Center Director for Foreign Policy

Javi is a senior in the College of Arts and Sciences studying information science and government. He joined CPG the fall semester of his freshman year. Javi is interested in foreign policy, especially in how nation's environmental and energy policies interact, coalesce, compete, and influence decision making. Outside of CPG, he is the president of Cornell Venture Capital and has been interning at Google for two summers. In the future, he hopes to help curb climate change through private sector change.

Bingsong Li '26, Assistant Center Director for Foreign Policy

Bingsong is a Sophomore in the College of Arts and Sciences majoring in Government, China-Asia-Pacific Studies, and Information Science. Being born in Singapore but having lived in America and China, he is interested in studying the Asia-Pacific the intersection between technology and foreign policy. Outside of CPG, Bing is involved in POLIS Government Pre-Professional society, the Translator-Interpreter Program, and is a writing tutor.

Kaitlyn Z Varriale '26, Center Director for Healthcare Policy

Kaitlyn, majoring in Health Care Policy and minoring in Health Equity, joined CPG as a freshman before becoming the Healthcare Center Director. Kaitlyn's policy interests center around pioneering and managing a more equitable, efficient, & high-quality healthcare system, strategically pairing health justice and optimal operations through an administrator's lens. Outside of CPG, Kaitlyn is the Founder and President of The Diabetes Link Chapter and the Vice-President of Undergraduate Affairs for Sloan's Women+ in Healthcare Leadership and leads in many other organizations both on and off campus. She aspires to receive an M.H.A. and become a health system administrator.

Rachel Kim '24, Assistant Center Director for Healthcare Policy

Rachel is a senior majoring in Healthcare Policy in the Brooks School of Public Policy. She joined CPG in the fall of 2022 as an analyst in the Center for Healthcare Policy. Her healthcare interests lie in public health, data analytics, and health equity.

Shruti Nagpal '25, Assistant Center Director for Healthcare Policy

Shruti is a junior majoring in Global and Public Health Sciences and minoring in Business. She is interested in policy surrounding reproductive health care, nutrition, and biomedical device regulation. Shruti aspires to attend medical school and specialize in obstetrics and gynecology.

Journal compiled by Franklin Zheng

Editor's Note:

Dear Reader,

On behalf of the Cornell Policy Group, I am excited to publish the twentieth edition of the Journal of Affairs, the successor of the former Roosevelt Review.

Within our journal, you will discover a diverse array of research endeavors, each dedicated to the dissection of pivotal sociopolitical concerns. The depth of insight and innovative thinking within these pages underscore the policy creativity and prowess of our analysts. I am particularly excited to highlight our newest cohort of analysts. Their outstanding willingness to learn and improve in both writing and research, coupled with a demonstrated initiative for leadership, has been truly commendable. Their contributions have enriched the fabric of our organization and promise a future of sustained excellence.

During this past semester, the Cornell Policy Group underwent significant change. Following our recent transition, we have emerged as an independent student organization within Cornell University, embracing newfound flexibility and dynamism. This evolution allows us to chart our course with agility and respond adeptly to the ever-changing landscape of societal challenges. Looking ahead, we are exploring exciting partnerships, including potential formal collaborations with other institutions within Cornell. This venture promises enhanced opportunities for intellectual exchange and collective growth.

The Cornell Policy Group is on the cusp of a transformative chapter. Guided by our newly elected leadership, we anticipate dynamic collaborations, an enriched guest speaker series, renewed advocacy efforts, and a continued focus on professional development.

I would like to extend heartfelt thanks to all those who have steadfastly supported the Cornell Policy Group. The role of Editor-in-Chief has once more been both a privilege and an honor, and I am eager to present the fruits of our collective intellectual endeavors.

In your perusal of these pages, I trust you will find both intellectual stimulation and a deepened understanding of the diverse policy areas covered herein.

Sincerely,

Franklin Zheng Editor-in-Chief

DOMESTIC POLICY

Director: Jessica Chen Assistant Director: Elizabeth Fine

Analysts: Rachel Baron, Peri Dunn, Jonathan Lam, Gabriella Sanchez, and Elliott Serna

Conflict Diamonds and Complicity: Using a Diamond Tariff to Defund Human Rights Violations

By Rachel Baron, rlb399@cornell.edu

Diamond mining notoriously funds violations of international human rights law. The United States should enact a tariff on all diamond imports to more effectively limit conflict diamond proliferation within the domestic market and limit funding of such abuses.

Background

Current regulatory attempts to separate the diamond industry from its tethers to human rights abuses are inadequate.¹ Conflict diamonds are defined by the United Nations as rough diamonds sold by rebel groups to fund action against a legitimate government.² Also known as blood diamonds. these gems have been fundamental in funding civil wars in many diamond-rich countries, notably Angola, Sierra Leone, and Zimbabwe. 1 In response to these wars, a coalition of 85 countries created the Kimberley Process Certification Scheme (KPCS) in 2003 to attempt to block conflict diamonds from entering international trade.³ However, because the KPCS does not account for the negative impacts of diamond mining leveled against non-governmental bodies, the organization continues to certify diamonds that are used to fund human rights abuses perpetrated under the supervision of a legitimate government as being "conflict-free." The KPCS also does not apply to cut or polished diamonds, and the organization has historically been hesitant to impose sanctions on countries in violation of their standards.4

The use of diamonds to exacerbate human rights violations is particularly relevant in the wake of the Russian invasion of Ukraine. The United States, the world's largest consumer of diamonds at 55% of the 2022 global diamond jewelry demand, has banned the import of rough Russian diamonds or those cut and polished within Russia.⁵ However, these restrictions don't adequately curb Russian diamond income because approximately 90% of diamonds are cut and polished in India, regardless of their national origin.⁶ Because Russian diamonds make up approximately 33% of the global market, this means that at minimum, 23% of the diamonds processed in India are sourced from Russia.⁶ Furthermore, because diamonds change hands 20-30 times between the mine and their final sale, conflict diamonds from any country can be easily smuggled into the process.⁶

Policy Idea

The United States Congress should levy a tariff on all imported natural diamonds at an average rate of 2%. This tariff should be implemented until the substantial human rights crises associated with diamond mining have been resolved. To determine this

measure, the United States should issue a report on the state of international diamond mining and human rights every five years, which will evaluate the current conditions of diamond mines across the globe and where diamond profits are being directed. The money generated through this tariff should be divided between aid for countries and peoples heavily impacted by the human rights crises of diamond mining and subsidies for synthetic diamond production.

Policy Analysis

This tariff would reduce the United States' indirect funding of human rights violations by diamond-rich countries, namely Russia's invasion of Ukraine. The United States has committed \$43.9 billion dollars to Ukraine since February 2022. Without a diamond tariff, the current failure of diamond restrictions would continue to indirectly fund Russia, which could lengthen the war and cost the United States more in aid.

The absence of a tariff continues to support violations of human rights in other countries, including the labor of an estimated one million children working in artisanal and small-scale mining, forced labor and human trafficking, and targeted killing and sexual violence directed towards native communities. A 2013 report on three mining communities in the Democratic Republic of the Congo found a 93% rate of slavery, with 23% of those enslaved being children. A diamond tariff would effectively curb American economic support for these international human rights violations.

The tariff would further benefit the United States by stimulating the domestic production of synthetic diamonds. In 2021, the global synthetic diamond market was valued at \$21.4 billion dollars. a figure that is expected to increase to \$43.7 billion dollars by the end of 2031.10 However, the synthetic diamond market is overwhelmingly dominated by China, which occupied 56% of the 2019 global market compared to the United States' 13%.11 A diamond tariff would create domestic jobs and claim a more competitive share in the global market.

Highlights

- Current regulatory attempts to address the proliferation of diamonds that fund human rights abuses within the global market are ineffective. These regulations, domestic and international, fail to both uphold proper criteria for identifying violations of human rights as well as take effective action against them.
- A diamond tariff would limit American funding for the international human rights violations associated with diamond mining. This defunding is critical to

- current American international goals of limiting funding to Russia, which is the world's largest producer of raw diamonds.⁶ Other countries implicated in violating human rights via diamond mining include the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Angola, Sierra Leone, and Zimbabwe.¹
- Increased domestic synthetic diamond production would create American jobs in a rapidly growing industry. The expanding job market would decrease unemployment, stimulate local economic growth, and promote a cheaper and environmentally friendly option to importing natural diamonds harvested through unfair or illegal labor conditions. 12

Implementation

There already exists a present American interest in limiting the proliferation of Russian diamonds within the global market. The bill should be introduced through the House Ways and Means Trade Subcommittee, which is responsible for tariffs. 13 The policy may be expected to enjoy bipartisan support due to its defunding of Russia, specifically its war with Ukraine, and support for domestic market and job growth. Possible conservative discontent with tariffs abridging the free market may be alleviated due to the emphasis placed on channeling money toward the United States over Russia. This free-market concern may also be irrelevant for the modern Republican Party given their widespread support for Trump-era

tariffs levied on Chinese products. 14

House caucuses such as the Congressional Human Trafficking Caucus, the International Workers' Rights Caucus, and the Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission should all be petitioned for their support on such a bill. The Human Trafficking Caucus' bipartisanship may particularly inspire greater unity in favor of the bill. Trade Subcommittee member Earl Bleumenaur (D-OR) may be a key figure in promoting this bill through the House due to his affiliations with both the Human Trafficking Caucus and the Human Rights Commission.¹⁵

Given such a policy, extensive interest group action against the implementation of the bill is expected by diamond companies threatened by profit loss, especially Russian-owned diamond giant Alrosa. While Alrosa or other foreign diamond companies cannot directly interfere with the legislative process, ambassadors on behalf of American-based branches of companies associated with the companies, including Tiffany & Co., can. 16 In order to best counter potential corporate lobbying against the bill, human rights organizations that have worked extensively to research human rights abuses associated with diamond mining should be requested for their official endorsement and mobilization. Amnesty International USA, Human Rights Watch, and similar organizations carry with them extensive grassroots mobilization that is often leveraged into political power to influence legislative voting. The success of Amnesty's campaign to enact the U.S. Tribal Law and Order Act can once again be replicated for this bill.¹⁷ Targeted campaigning on behalf of these organizations can offer the necessary counterpressure from corporate lobbying and successfully pass the bill through Congress.

Works Cited

[1] Howard, Audrie. "Blood Diamonds: The Successes and Failures of the Kimberley Process Certification Scheme in Angola, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe." Washington University Global Studies Law Review 15, no 1 (2015): 137-159.

https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/la w globalstudies/vol15/iss1/8.

- [2] European Commission. "The Kimberley Process, the fight against 'conflict diamonds'" Accessed 10 December 2023.
- [3] Kimberly Process. n.d. "FAQ" Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.kimberleyprocess.com/en/faq.
- [4] Human Rights Watch. "The Hidden Cost of Jewelry: Human Rights in Supply Chains and the Responsibility of Jewelry Companies." February 8. 2018. https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/02/08/hidden-cost-jewelry/human-rights-supply-chains-and-responsibility-jewelry.

 [5] Da Beers. "Diamond Value"

[5] Da Beers. "Diamond Value Chain Dashboard." *Diamond Insight Report* (2023). https://www.debeersgroup.com/~/m

edia/Files/D/De-Beers-Group-V2/documents/reports/2023/DeBeer s Diamond Insight Report 2023 Dashboard.pdf; Paton, Elizabeth. 2023. "How More Sanctions on Russian Diamonds Could Affect the Global Market." Accessed October 11, 2023.

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/

28/fashion/russia-diamond-sanctions.html.

[6] Paton, Elizabeth. 2023. "How More Sanctions on Russian Diamonds Could Affect the Global Market." Accessed October 11, 2023.

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/ 28/fashion/russia-diamondsanctions.html.

[7] Lopez, C. Todd. October 3, 2023. "Continued Support to Ukraine, Replenishing Military Stocks: Priorities for Department." https://www.defense.gov/News/News-

Stories/Article/Article/3547168/continued-support-to-ukraine-replenishing-military-stocks-priorities-for-depart/#:~:text=The%20U.S.%20ha

s%20committed%20about,unprovo ked%20invasion%20in%20Februar y%202022.

[8] Human Rights Watch. February 8, 2018. "The Hidden Cost of Jewelry."

https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/02/08/hidden-cost-jewelry/human-rights-supply-chains-and-responsibility-jewelry.

[9] Free the Slaves. "Congo's Mining Slaves." *Investigative Field Report* (June 2013).

https://freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Congos-Mining-Slaves-web-130622.pdf.

[10] Transparency Market Research. "Synthetic Diamond Market." Accessed October 12, 2023.

https://www.transparencymarketresearch.com/synthetic-diamond-market.html.

[11] SCMP. "Market share of labgrown diamonds worldwide in 2019, by country." Chart. July 29, 2019. Statista. Accessed October 25, 2023.

https://www.statista.com/statistics/1 077662/global-market-share-labgrown-diamonds-by-country/.

[12] Plum Diamonds. "Lab Grown Diamonds' Impact On The Environment." Accessed 9 November 2023.

https://www.plumdiamonds.com/blogs/rings-things/sustainable-stones-lab-grown-diamonds-impact-on-the-

environment#:~:text=The%20envir onmental%20impact%20of%20min ed,6.8%20times%20as%20much%2 0water.

[13] House Committee on Ways and Means. "Trade." Accessed November 9, 2023. https://gop-waysandmeans.house.gov/subcommittee/trade/.

[14] USA Today. "GOP senators back Trump in China trade war, saying the pain will be worth it if it yields a deal." May 14, 2019. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2019/05/14/china-trade-gop-senators-back-donald-trump-tariffs-despite-pain/3665904002/. [15] Congressman Earl Blumenaur.

"Committees and Caucuses."
Accessed November 9, 2023.
https://blumenauer.house.gov/about/committees-and-caucuses.
[16] Kiseleva, Elena. November 12,

2012. "ALROSA has signed contract with Tiffany & Co." https://web.archive.org/web/201307 25082104/http://rbth.ru/articles/201 2/11/30/alrosa has signed contract with breakfast at tiffanys 20561. html.

[17] Amnesty International USA. "About Us." Accessed 3 December 2023.

https://www.amnestyusa.org/about-us/.

Improving the US Asylum System through a Fair, Efficient, and Holistic Approach

By Jonathan Lam, <u>jl4377@cornell.edu</u>

The United States should apply a complementary protection standard within the country's asylum system to ensure that all asylum seekers receive safe protective residency.

Background

The Illegal Immigration
Reform and Immigration
Responsibility Act of 1996, a major
immigration reform law, established
an "expedited removal" process
with the hopes of clearing cases
from immigration court dockets
with new screening procedures.
However, the Act resulted in
increased inefficiency and
unfairness within the US asylum
system due to a lack of
consideration for factors regarding
immigrants' circumstances such as
humanitarian crisis.

US policymakers had spent two decades trying to construct workable asylum procedures. Despite their efforts, an immigration court backlog of 186,000 cases at the beginning of President Obama's term in 2009 increased to 540,000 cases in 2017 during the beginning of the Trump administration.² President Biden came into office with a backlog of over 1.29 million cases, which demonstrates the failing asylumseeking process.³

Under the Trump administration, the implementation of Title 42 blocked access to the asylum legal process at the country's borders, created regulatory strangleholds on asylum procedures, and eliminated well-established grounds for providing protection, particularly for migrants fleeing certain countries due to gang

violence, domestic abuse, and other extreme circumstances.⁴

Although the US has temporary protected status (TPS) for asylum seekers to access some level of protection, TPS is still not completely accessible, inclusive, or protective. TPS is a program allowing certain asylum seekers whose home countries are considered unsafe to live and work in the US for a temporary period.⁵ While TPS provides protection based on extraordinary situations such as violence, conflicts, or natural disasters that makes return unsafe, it is not applied during an individual's status determination.6 Rather, TPS eligibility is determined by asylum seekers who were already in the US, which completely excludes newly arriving asylum seekers in practice.

Policy Idea

Most countries with individualized asylum systems – except the US – apply three protection standards for asylum seekers through either a single hearing or interview process to decide whether to grant asylum. The US ought to implement similar protection standards for asylum seekers through a complementary protection process.

The first step in the process should be to determine if the asylum seeker qualifies as a refugee under the "well-founded fear of being persecuted" standard of the 1951 Refugee Convention.⁷ If not, then the individual should be considered for human rights protections under other international conventions to minimize the risk of torture, degrading treatment, or other serious threats to life upon return. Finally, the actual entity that will be the decision maker should consider the need for "complementary protection" based on conditions of generalized violence or other extraordinary conditions that could bring a risk of serious harm to an individual if they were to return.

Policy Analysis

A complementary protection standard would expand protections to asylum seekers who don't qualify under the 1951 Refugee Convention definition or the Convention Against Torture standards. By applying these standards, US Citizenship and Immigration Services asylum officers would be able to grant asylum and conduct pre-screening interviews, thus keeping many easily granted cases out of overloaded immigration courts. In an interview or hearing, asylum officers or immigration judges would be able to determine if an applicant qualifies for asylum according to the overall circumstances the individual may

Applying a complementary protection standard would enable adjudicators to grant asylum to people fleeing violence without requiring an exhaustive examination. It would go a long way both to reducing the immigration court backlog and keeping current with new applications, while also recognizing the protection needs of many.

The US can apply a similar model as other nations. In 2015, Germany had an influx of about 890,000 asylum seekers; however, after applying a complementary protection standard along with the refugee and human rights convention standards, the nation greatly decreased its backlog and was keeping up with new applications by 2017. Furthermore, Mexico has also applied a complementary protection standard after noticing a central issue surrounding corruption with police and immigration officers attempting to block asylum seekers from access to proper procedures. In 2019 after the implementation of a complementary protection system within Mexico's asylum law, the approval rates in 2019 stood at 86 percent for Salvadorans, 83 percent for Hondurans, and 62 percent for Guatemalans.

Highlights

- American asylum and immigration court systems are facing backlogs and delays and there is bipartisan support to address this issue.⁸ Making timely decisions will benefit the system by improving its integrity and safeguarding refugees and their families.
- A complementary protection standard would largely

- benefit asylum seekers who don't qualify under the 1951 Refugee Convention definition, the Convention Against Torture standards or those who aren't considered under TPS.
- Other countries such as Germany and Mexico have seen successful results as a result of implementing a complementary protective system for asylum seekers.^{9,10}

Implementation

If the US were to implement the proposed policy, a person seeking protection would go through a single hearing or interview. Rather than building expensive barriers that complicate the asylum system and make it harder for refugees to navigate, the executive branch and Congress should prioritize investing in the staffing and resources required to ensure that the Asylum Division and immigration courts can make fair and prompt decisions. The oneyear filing deadline bar has a counterproductive and detrimental impact on the US asylum system and therefore should be eliminated. Furthermore, an immigration judge or a USCIS officer should apply one of two standards in a sequential order. The first standard should be based on the fear of being persecuted, and the second standard should be based on the threat posed to the person's life or physical integrity from violence or exceptional situations.

To meet the obligations under the Convention against Torture, a US immigration judge is already required to consider whether it is more likely than not that the person would be tortured

before ordering them to be removed from the country. 11 However, this protection against torture does not give the person any immigration status or the right to adjust to a lawful status. The obligations under the ICCPR (International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights) also require US immigration judges not to return anyone to face a real risk of cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment, although these obligations have not yet been recognized in US courts.

As various grounds for exclusion such as the person's criminal history may apply in the asylum context, these grounds may also extend to the grant of complementary protection. The US should retain a separate postremoval order examination of claims under the Convention against Torture and the ICCPR for people who could be excluded from status on other grounds. Expedited removal should be eliminated, especially for families with children and in areas other than formal US ports of entry. The use of immigration detention should always be guided by measures that protect personal freedom and prevent arbitrary detention, as well as the overuse of detention. These measures should include impartial court review and, at a minimum, access to immigration court custody hearings, both initially and after six months of detention. Due to the proposed policy's broader grounds for protection and undifferentiated benefits for both asylees and beneficiaries of complementary protection, it is appropriate to consider a longer duration of temporary residency status to adjust to permanent residency.

Works Cited

- [1] How to make the US asylum system efficient and fair. (2021, May 24). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/how-make-us-asylum-system-efficient-and-
- fair#:~:text=There%20are%2C%20 of%20course%2C%20additional,se ekers%20to%20court%2Dappointe d%20counsel,
- [2] How to make the US asylum system efficient and fair. (2021, May 24). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/how-make-us-asylum-system-efficient-and-
- fair#:~:text=There%20are%2C%20 of%20course%2C%20additional,se ekers%20to%20court%2Dappointe d%20counsel,
- [3] How to make the US asylum system efficient and fair. (2021, May 24). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/how-make-us-asylum-system-efficient-and-fair#:~:text=There%20are%2C%20of%20course%2C%20additional,seekers%20to%20court%2Dappointe

d%20counsel,

- [4] Human rights watch comment on CDC interim final rule suspending entry of persons into the US. (2020, October 28). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/23/human-rights
- [5] How to make the US asylum system efficient and fair. (2021, May 24). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/how-make-us-asylum-system-efficient-and-
- fair#:~:text=There%20are%2C%20 of%20course%2C%20additional,se ekers%20to%20court%2Dappointe d%20counsel.
- [6] How to make the US asylum system efficient and fair. (2021, May 24). Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/how-make-us-asylum-system-efficient-and-
- fair#:~:text=There%20are%2C%20 of%20course%2C%20additional,se ekers%20to%20court%2Dappointe d%20counsel.
- [7] UNHCR, the UN Refugee Agency. (n.d.). UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/about-unhcr/who-we-are/1951-refugee-convention.

- [8] Frelick, B. (2020). What's wrong with temporary protected status and how to fix it: Exploring a complementary protection regime. *Journal on Migration and Human Security*, 8(1), 42-53. https://doi.org/10.1177/233150241 9901266.
- [9] Asylum Information Database | European Council on Refugees and Exiles.
- https://asylumineurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/report-download_aida_de_2017update.pd f.
- [10] El portal único del gobierno. | gob.mx.
- https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/a ttachment/file/626835/CIERRE_M arzo-2021__1-Abril-2021_.pdf.
- [11] Acer, E., & Byrne, O. (2017). How the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996 has undermined US refugee protection obligations and wasted government resources. *Journal on Migration and Human Security*, 5(2), 356-378. https://doi.org/10.14240/jmhs.v5i2.88.

Paying the Time and the Dime: Lowering Costs for New York State Prisoners through Phone and Commissary Funding Reform

By Elizabeth Fine, egf25@cornell.edu

The high financial costs incarcerated individuals in New York State face each day for phone time and commissary products are disproportional and unaffordable. The State should reallocate funds to cover portions of these costs and lower the prices paid by inmates.

Background

New York State imprisons more individuals than some countries yet struggles to ensure basic essentials to inmates. When utilizing phone communication services with family and friends, prisoners often show decreased rates of re-offense, with those able to maintain strong connections to their families 25% more likely to end illegal activity after release.² As of late 2021, the average cost in New York for an in-state, 15minute call from a local jail is \$2.60, compared to rates as low as \$1.05 in New Jersey, \$2.03 in California, and \$1.35 in Rhode Island.³ At state-operated facilities, inmates are charged \$0.035 per minute of phone time.⁴ While these rates may be affordable for the public, incarcerated individuals in New York State are paid an average rate of only 10 to 65 cents an hour as of April 2023.5 Financial obligations such as child support and state property damages can further decrease inmates' wages by up to \$1 per week, a substantial amount considering 80% of inmates are already considered of low economic status. 6,7 While communication is a fundamental part of inmates' wellbeing and longterm, post-release success, phone rates are not the only unaffordable

aspects of prison life. Former New York State inmates reported a need for at least \$175 per month for basic needs, including food and clothes bought from prison commissaries in-facility stores that, along with phone calls, intake \$2.9 billion nationwide.^{8,10} Despite such high revenue, the costs of collecting the fees from phone calls and commissaries often substantially diminish their value, with some prisons ending up with only 6% of the actual fee charged to inmates.⁶ Commissary prices are more sensitive to inflation, which presents difficulties to many citizens, let alone those working for significantly less than minimum wage. 11 The costs of prison life are unsustainable for many behind bars, and with such a large prison population, it is New York State's responsibility to ensure all of those in its custody have access to necessary resources.

Policy Idea

New York State should follow in other states' leads and lower the personal financial costs burdening lowest-income prisoners by capping the prices of phone calls, medical supplies, supplemental food purchases, along with other needs within prison walls. By implementing a maximum price for prison phone and commissary charges per month, there will be a disincentive to overcharge inmates, allowing for the incarcerated to bear less of the currently disproportionate economic burden.

Policy Analysis

New York State can afford to cover at least a portion of these costs considering the prison population has decreased by 8% in only the last year as a result of decreased crime state-wide. 14 The costs that were previously allocated to supporting the larger prison population could be used to fund these new monthly budgets, which would be determined by the state on a facility basis. Based on this funding model and understanding that the average prisoner costs New York State an annual \$82,288 as of 2021, the State saves \$6,583.04 per prisoner with an 8% decrease in the prison population.¹⁵ Since prisoners previously reported the need for \$175 per month, this difference in costs is more than enough to afford the \$2,100 prisoners report needing annually. 8 The prices set in place in each facility will be guided by their new savings and annual costs to provide services.

New York City has already experienced success in implementing phone rate regulation in the form of agency-sponsored calls in which a correctional agency is charged three cents per minute but is not expected to contribute past \$3 million in revenue to the calling companies per year.³ Expanding this methodology to commissary profits would allow prisons to keep a flow of income while avoiding overburdening the prison population with unaffordable prices. In allocating a certain portion of costs to the correctional agency before charging prisoners, inmates may be able to better access phone calls and necessary resources, ultimately decreasing recidivism rates. This is an especially important favorable outcome of the policy considering that New York State has the highest rate of reincarceration for parole violations in the country.¹⁵ According to the most recent NYS DOCCS report in 2017, a steady total of 40% of released individuals have returned to prison since 1996.9 Since New York City alone pays \$556,539 per year for each prisoner, decreasing the recidivism rate would ultimately save the criminal justice system money.¹² Effective change requires investment, and by investing in decreasing the financial burdens of inmates while incarcerated, the system can save money on future prisoners while easing the experiences of current inmates.

Highlights

 When they utilize phone communication services with family and friends, prisoners often show decreased rates of reoffense, with those able to

- maintain strong connections to their families 25% more likely to end illegal activity after release.²
- Incarcerated individuals in New York State are paid an average rate of only 10 to 65 cents an hour as of April 2023.⁵
- Former New York State inmates reported a need for at least \$175 per month for basic needs, including food and clothes bought from prison commissaries, infacility stores that—along with phone calls—intake \$2.9 billion nationwide. 8,10
- Considering that New York City alone pays \$556,539 per year for each prisoner, decreasing the recidivism rate would ultimately save the criminal justice system money. 12

Implementation

Within the New York State Legislature, committees and key legislators will play a vital role in reducing phone rates and commissary prices. The Chairman of the Committee on Correction in the New York State Assembly, Erik M. Dilan, and Chairwoman of the Crime Victims, Crime and Correction Committee in the State Senate, Julia Salazar, are the first two individuals who would help facilitate the successful passage of a state-level policy. 16,17 As the Committees hold meetings and hearings, specific testimonies from people familiar with the details of this issue would help emphasize the prevalence of the problem. Specifically, individuals involved in New York University's Brennan Center for Criminal Justice would be able to convey their research on

the monetary needs reported by inmates that support the proposed policy. Former incarcerees would further support these findings, with many still paying criminal justice debts after their releases.⁶

In terms of the implementation timeline, there would be a delay until conversations with phone providers can occur as prisons transition from paying for the collection of the fees from inmates to paying higher portions of the cost of the goods and services provided. Considering there will be variation between facilities, an effective implementation strategy would include a deadline by which new prices should take effect. This deadline would likely be most successful around a year in advance, allowing for facilities to collect their savings as a result of funding a lower prison population.

While backlash from prisons, hesitant to change their systems, and politicians, concerned over the costs of the policy, would likely be encountered throughout the process, the design to shift funding to specifically avoid increasing the overall corrections budget through using existing savings may make the policy more favorable to its critics. As incarcerated individuals continue to struggle with day-to-day fees and New York State grapples with its large prison population and costs, working to divert phone and commissary funding so prisoners pay a lower share should be pursued as soon as possible.

Works Cited

[1] Widra, Emily, and Tiana Herring. 2021. "States of Incarceration: The Global Context 2021." Prison Policy Initiative.

/2021.html.

[2] Loonstyn, Nicole, and Alice Galley. 2023. "Low-Cost Phone Calls Benefit Incarcerated People, Their Families, and Criminal Legal Institutions." Urban Institute. https://www.urban.org/urbanwire/low-cost-phone-calls-benefitincarcerated-people-their-familiesand-criminal-legal.

[3] Wagner, Peter, and Wanda Bertram. 2022. "State of Phone Justice 2022: The problem, the progress, and what's next." Prison Policy Initiative.

https://www.prisonpolicy.org/phone s/state of phone justice 2022.html

[4] "Telephone Calls." n.d. New York State Department of Corrections and Community Supervision. Accessed December

https://doccs.ny.gov/telephonecalls.

17, 2023.

[5] "New York NOW: Why Prisoners in New York Make Just 65 Cents Per Hour | Season 2023 | Episode 14." 2023. PBS.

https://www.pbs.org/video/whyprisoners-new-york-make-just-65cents-hour-3cpmqr/.

[6] Eisen, Lauren. 2014. "Paying for Your Time: How Charging Inmates Fees Behind Bars May Violate the Excessive Fines Clause." Brennan Center for Justice.

https://www.brennancenter.org/ourwork/research-reports/paying-yourtime-how-charging-inmates-feesbehind-bars-may-violate.

https://www.prisonpolicy.org/global [7] "Is Charging Inmates to Stay in Prison Smart Policy?" 2019. Brennan Center for Justice. https://www.brennancenter.org/ourwork/research-reports/charginginmates-stay-prison-smart-policy. [8] Bardelli, Tommaso, Zach Gillespie, and Thuy L. Tu. 2021. "Blood from a stone: How New York prisons force people to pay for their own incarceration." Prison Policy Initiative. https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/

2021/10/27/ny costs/.

[9] "2018 Releases from Custody -Three Year Post-Release Follow-Up." n.d. Department of Corrections and Community Supervision. Accessed December 17, 2023.

https://doccs.ny.gov/system/files/do cuments/2023/01/final-2018releases three-year-post-releasefollow-up.pdf.

[10] Wagner, Peter, and Bernadette Rabuy. 2017. "Following the Money of Mass Incarceration." Prison Policy Initiative.

https://www.prisonpolicy.org/report s/money.html.

[11] Arriaga, Alexandra. 2023. "Inflation and Prisons: Why Price Hikes Are Even Worse Behind Bars." The Marshall Project. https://www.themarshallproject.org/ 2023/05/02/why-inflation-pricehikes-are-even-worse-behind-bars.

[12] "Comptroller Stringer: Cost of Incarceration per Person in New York City Skyrockets to All-Time High." 2021. NYC Comptroller. https://comptroller.nyc.gov/newsroo m/comptroller-stringer-cost-ofincarceration-per-person-in-newyork-city-skyrockets-to-all-timehigh-2/.

[13] "Career and Violent Criminals Are Exploiting New York's Criminal Justice System." 2022. NYC.gov.

https://www.nyc.gov/site/nypd/new s/p00055/career-violent-criminalsexploiting-new-york-s-criminaljustice-system.

[14] "Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of | Agency Appropriations | FY 2023 Executive Budget." n.d. Division of the Budget. Accessed December 17, 2023.

https://www.budget.ny.gov/pubs/arc hive/fy23/ex/agencies/appropdata/C orrectionsandCommunitySupervisio nDepartmentof.html.

[15] "The Enormous Cost of Parole Violations in New York." 2021. Columbia University Justice Lab. https://justicelab.columbia.edu/sites /default/files/content/Cost Parole Violations in New York.pdf. [16] "Assembly Member Directory." n.d. New York State Assembly. Accessed December 17, 2023. https://nyassembly.gov/mem/. [17] "Senators, Committees, And Other Legislative Groups | NYSenate.gov." n.d. The New York State Senate. Accessed December 17, 2023.

https://www.nysenate.gov/senatorscommittees.

Creating a Federal Grant Program to Help Influx of Displaced Venezuelan Migrants in Chicago

By Gabriella Sanchez, gls247@cornell.edu

President Biden must pass an executive order to provide shelter and food for Venezuelan migrants flocking to Chicago as well as address ongoing concerns from poverty-stricken Chicagoans competing with migrants for shelter.

Background

Chicago's "Welcoming City Ordinance" bars police from cooperating with federal agents and detaining anyone solely based on immigration status. As of 2018, more than 560 cities, states, and counties are considered sanctuaries, municipalities that limit or deny cooperation with the federal government in enforcing federal law; Chicago is one city. Due to political persecution and economic turmoil in their home country, over 17,000 Venezuelans have migrated to Chicago in the past year. They have exhausted many of Chicago's resources and have been sleeping in police stations, tents, and airports.² Welfare programs for Venezuelan migrants should be prioritized by both federal and state governments, as they comprise the largest group coming through the southern border.

With resources starting to dwindle, Chicago Governor JB Pritzker has urged the federal government to step in and provide grants for housing and food.³ In previous years, presidents used executive orders to address imminent issues while also furthering their political agendas. The Constitution gives Congress the homeless population in densely power of the purse, but the president cannot spend money without congressional approval.

However, executive orders can bypass this process, enabling the president to disperse funds, particularly from contingency funds.⁴ In the past, executive orders have been used during times of natural disasters, including Hurricane Katrina during Bush's administration.⁵ Executive Order 13389 provided resources to rebuild the regions of the Gulf Coast affected by Hurricane Katrina and Hurricane Rita. Former President Obama also issued an executive order during the Flint water crisis, ordering federal aid to supplement state and local responses to water contamination in Flint, Michigan.⁶

Policy Idea

President Biden should issue them.8 an executive order to support Chicago in providing food, shelter, and other basic necessities to Venezuelan migrants. The executive order should mandate the Shelter and Services and Emergency Food Program to provide more assistance in facilitating housing and opening more food pantries in Chicago. Through this executive order, Chicago can help the growing populated migrant communities.

Policy Analysis

Biden's pro-immigration views have recently been tested by the influx of migrants through the southern border. In the past few months. President Biden has taken a harsher stance on immigration, deporting undocumented Venezuelan migrants and authorizing funding to finish building the wall along the southern border.⁷ Although he maintained a pro-immigration stance for the majority of his administration, the president has faced opposition from both parties regarding Venezuelan immigration, with Republicans busing them to Democratic, sanctuary cities often with insufficient resources to support

In his executive order, the president should provide funding to shelters and the Chicago Department of Family and Support Services, as it is running low on shelter beds. Furthermore, President Biden should provide funding to food pantries, including Pilsen Food Pantry which offers food, clothing, and health screenings to those who cannot afford them in the greater Chicago region.

Chicago officials should hire social workers to inform migrant communities about such opportunities. Specifically, the Red

Cross, Centro Romero, and National Immigrant Justice Center volunteers and field staff should help migrant workers and inform them of available resources. In addition, the federal government should hire more legal aid service providers and pro-bono attorneys to assist migrants in obtaining work permits.

Highlights

- Since it may take up to two months before migrants can work, officials must prioritize providing housing/basic necessities.
 To accommodate the thousands of migrants, a more streamlined emergency response approach is needed.
- In addition to the exorbitant number of migrants entering the country, there are over 68,000 Chicagoans experiencing homelessness. As a result, native Chicagoans and Venezuelan migrants are competing for basic necessities.
- 180,000 undocumented immigrants currently live in Chicago but are excluded from obtaining work permits. 10 Starting early November, the Resurrection program in Chicago is assisting undocumented immigrants in obtaining work permits, providing some relief for migrants who tend to be underpaid and under-employed.

Implementation

An executive order that establishes the necessary resources to address the migrant crisis in Chicago would be viable and

therefore should be implemented. Given the upcoming presidential election, President Biden's actions in Chicago have momentous implications on his approval rating and chances of re-election, as immigration is the third most important issue among US voters. Therefore, Biden must create an executive order with contingency funds to provide more resources to migrants during their work permit application processes as soon as possible.

Before the executive order, Biden must identify food pantries/homeless shelters to provide support for migrants and homeless Chicagoans. Namely, he could work with Pilsen Food Pantry, Dion's Chicago Dream, and Nourishing Hope to help reach more communities and aid them in their distribution of food, as food insecurity is continuing to rise among migrant and homeless populations. 12 Chicago officials should contact local lawyers to help migrants determine if they are eligible to apply for work permits. Ideally, this process should happen in the coming days, as obtaining work permits can take up to two months.

Works Cited

[1] "Sanctuary City." Wikipedia, October 4, 2023.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sanctuary_city#:~:text=The%20Federation%20for%20American%20Immigration,municipalities%2C%20had%20adopted%20sanctuary%20policies.
[2] "Chicago Tonight: Latino Voices." PBS, October 5, 2023. https://www.pbs.org/video/whats-driving-millions-of-venezuelans-to-flee-their-country/#:~:text=THIS%20COMES%20AS%20MORE%20THAN%20

7%20BILLION%201%20MILLIO N%20VENEZUELANS,NEW%20 ARRIVALS%20AT%20CHICAGO %27S%20DOORSTEP. [3] Smith, Mitch. "Illinois Governor Tells Biden Migrant Influx Is 'Untenable.'" The New York Times, October 3, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/ 02/us/pritzker-biden-chicagomigrants.html#:~:text=the%20Gove rnor%27s%20Letter-,Gov.%20J.B.,t o%20house%20thousands%20of%2 0migrants.&text=In%20the%20plac es%20absorbing%20the,have%20st ruggled%20to%20keep%20up. [4] Lee, Ella. "Fact Check: Presidential Spending Through Executive Orders Is Possible." USA Today, August 22, 2020. https://www.usatoday.com/story/ne ws/factcheck/2020/08/21/factcheck-presidential-spendingthrough-executive-orderallowed/5582667002/. [5] "History of FEMA." FEMA.Gov, www.fema.gov/about/history. Accessed 9 Nov. 2023. [6] "Fact Sheet: Federal Support for the Flint Water Crisis Response and Recovery." National Archives and Records Administration, obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/thepress-office/2016/05/03/fact-sheetfederal-support-flint-water-crisisresponse-andrecovery#:~:text=On%20January% 2016%2C%202016%2C%20Presid ent, Michigan % 2C% 20 affected % 20 by%20contaminated%20water. Accessed 9 Nov. 2023. [7] Jordan, Miriam. "U.S. Will Build Stretch of Border Wall and Begin Deportations to Venezuela." The New York Times, 5 Oct. 2023, www.nvtimes.com/2023/10/05/us/b iden-border-wall-waiver.html. [8] Jordan, Miriam, and Edgar Sandoval. "Is Texas' Busing

Responsible for the Migrant Crisis across Cities?" *The New York Times*, The New York Times, 7 Sept. 2023,

www.nytimes.com/2023/09/07/us/migrant-buses-texas-nyc-los-angeles.html.

angeles.html.
[9] Demarest, Erica. "Looking to Help Migrants and Unhoused Chicagoans This Winter? Here's What the City Recommends."

WTTW News, 29 Oct. 2023,

news.wttw.com/2023/10/29/looking
-help-migrants-and-unhousedchicagoans-winter-here-s-what-cityrecommends#:~:text=A%202023%
20study%20from%20the,visit%20c
hicago.gov%2Fsupport.

[10] Sisk, Courtney. "Project Allowing Chicago Migrants to Acquire Work Permits Begins This Week." NBC Chicago, NBC Chicago, 9 Nov. 2023, www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/process-to-acquire-work-permits-for-chicago-migrants-begins-this-week/3273352/#:~:text=According %20to%20TRP%2C%20180%2C0 00%20undocumented,apply%20for %20a%20work%20permit.
[11] Pew Research Center. (2023, June 21) Inflation, health costs

June 21). Inflation, health costs, partisan cooperation among the nation's Top problems. Pew Research Center - U.S. Politics & Policy.

https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/06/21/inflation-health-costs-partisan-cooperation-among-the-nations-top-problems/.

[12] Acacia Hernandez | September 23, 2023. "Chicago Food Pantries Report Stark Increase in Food Insecurity amid Inflation,
Decreased Federal Assistance."

WTTW News, 23 Sept. 2023,
news.wttw.com/2023/09/23/chicago-food-pantries-report-stark-increase-food-insecurity-amid-inflation-decreased.

Expanding High-Speed Rail in the Northeast to Reduce US Carbon Emissions

By Elliott Serna, es2242@cornell.edu

To reduce the United States' net carbon output, Congress should fund a Department of Transportation interstate high-speed rail development program to expand long-haul passenger lines in the Northeast Corridor.

Background

Following China, the United States is the second largest producer of CO₂ emissions, accounting for 13.6% of total global carbon dioxide output in 2022, with northeastern states contributing a large proportion of that footprint. Given its immense share of global carbon output, the US has a key opportunity—and responsibility—to combat climate change by reducing domestic emissions, particularly in Northeastern states.

To reduce domestic emissions, however, it's important to identify the economic sectors that contribute most to national carbon output. According to the EPA's 2021 Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks, transportation produces the largest share of national carbon emissions, with 28% of total US greenhouse gas output deriving from the transportation sector, making it a strategic domain to focus carbon reduction efforts.³ More specifically, cars contribute the highest proportion to transportation's emissions, accounting for 87% of the 4.95 trillion passenger miles traveled by Americans in 2020, 516 billion of which were traveled in the Northeastern States.^{4,5}

Furthermore, given that American passenger cars emit roughly 4.6 metric tons of CO₂ per car per year, implementing policies

to reduce American car usage in highly car-using regions first is an efficient, targeted way to reduce domestic carbon emissions.⁶

Fortunately, a more energyefficient alternative to cars in America already exists in the form of passenger rail. Rail has better passenger-mile efficiency and a higher person-to-vehicle efficiency rate. In addition, rail is about 2.3 times more efficient than cars in energy-use per passenger-mile.^{7,8} Expanding rail access could thus supplant car usage and reduce carassociated carbon emissions in the US Focusing expansion efforts within the existing Northeast corridor first would make sizable progress in reducing net US carbon emissions and create a precedent for further rail expansion projects.

Policy Idea

The United States Congress should fund a multifaceted DOT-administered interstate rail development program to:

I. Continue commissioning surveys of Amtrak and private railway coverage gaps in the Northeast Corridor (NEC);

II. Make sensible publicprivate partnerships with existing rail and transit agencies in the Northeast region with the broader goal of developing an economically sustainable network of public, arterial HSR passenger lines and minor adjoining commuter lines replicable in other corridors; and

III. Issue locally informed directives on railway project implementation and administration across the Northeastern states of Maine, Vermont, New Hampshire, Massachusetts, Connecticut, Rhode Island, New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Delaware, and Maryland.

This investment program should be funded by Congress, administered by the Department of Transportation's (DOT) Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) in collaboration with relevant state and local authorities, and periodically audited to ensure the program is meeting performance goals set by the DOT.

Policy Analysis

Dating as far back as 2009 with the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRP) funding the FRA's High-Speed Intercity Passenger Rail Program (HSIPR) and as recently as the 2021 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) funding the Corridor

Identification and Development Program (Corridor ID) and Interstate Rail Compacts Grant Program, there exists legislative precedent for the federal investment in HSR development.^{9,10}

However, as is particularly the case with the 2009 HSIPR program, it is important to evaluate the successes and shortcomings of past federal rail development programs to design a revitalized investment program like the one proposed here.

In his study, "Assessing the Results of the High-Speed Intercity Passenger Rail Program," Wendell Cox, a policy analyst with the Reason Foundation, identifies the most critical limitations associated with past federal HSR investment programs like HSIPR.¹¹ Cox argues that federal HSR programs are highcost and low-benefit, citing expensive project forecasts like the FRA's projected \$266-308 billion cost for a DC-Boston HSR line in the NEC and the Congressional Research Service's findings that "most highway traffic is local and the diversion of intercity trips from highway to [HSR] will be small."11 It is for this very reason, however, that this proposal diversifies the FRA's approach toward rail expansion. By investing in a few arterial HSR lines, costs-though not foregone-are minimized; and by promoting the development of adjoining higher speed passenger lines, more of the car-using population will be reached, thus broadening the scope of benefits of the program.

Highlights

 Passenger rail has better passenger-mile efficiency, a higher person-to-vehicle efficiency rate, and higher

- energy efficiency than a car. Supplanting car usage with rail would effectively reduce America's carbon footprint.^{7,8}
- Legislative precedent for federal investment in HSR development dates as far back as 2009 with Obama's American Recovery and Reinvestment Act and as recently as Biden's 2021 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA). Both bills created DOT grant programs for rail development. 9,10
- Developing major arterial HSR lines in conjunction with adjoining higher speed passenger lines minimizes costs while broadening the program's range and reach of benefits. Combining major HSR development with minor rail line improvements and expansions is more effective than an either-or solution that invests in one while foregoing the other.¹¹
- Secretary of Transportation Pete Buttigieg's support of HSR, bipartisan openness to service improvement projects, and growing public support for HSR alludes to a policy window for action on HSR development. 16,17,18

Implementation

Given the political environment of Congress, who would need to pass a bill to authorize a long-term HSR development program, it is important to establish upfront how this proposal addresses the three chief concerns associated with HSR development:

- a. Federal-state-private sector partnerships in funding, administering, and sustaining a rail revitalization program;¹²
- b. Geographic, demographic, and economic constraints of rail development;¹² and
- c. Federal government jurisdiction to develop railways at state and regional levels. 12

The proposed policy is designed to address these three challenges, incorporating a federal-local cooperation stipulation in project management, a private-public project financing element, and an evaluative DOT research component.

To the challenge of forging federal-state partnerships, the federal government must play a more active role in planning and coordinating rail projects to ensure program efficacy. 13 Since the Obama administration, rail development has lacked sustained federal support and funding, causing project delays and cost overruns. 13 This proposal would empower the federal government to move beyond short-term grant financing of state rail projects and toward broader co-financing and project planning (through the research component) alongside local and state agents.

The federal-state cooperative element also addresses the challenge of jurisdiction. By expanding the federal role in project planning, the federal government can coordinate with states to fairly secure rights-of-way for new developments. This cooperative element addresses the concerns of Republican congresspeople and private property owners, two

influential opponents to American HSR. Addressing these two groups' concerns of federal projects invoking eminent domain to encroach on private land, the cooperative nature of the proposed partnership empowers states to ensure projects are sensitive to local needs and demands. 14,15

The proposal reflects the recommendations of key HSR proponents like the Regional Planning Association, Amtrak, and Secretary Buttigieg to garner political support while addressing conservatives' property rights concerns to assuage opposition and appeal to moderate swing votes in Congress. Fortunately, hints of a policy window exist given Secretary Buttigieg's support of HSR, bipartisan openness to service improvement projects, and growing public support for HSR, meaning action on this proposal is timely. 16,17,18 However, this policy window may be temporarily closed as President Biden—and by extension, Secretary Buttigieg—is up for reelection in 2024. The looming election means political capital would have to be expended to move this proposal to the floor in the remainder of the 118th Congress or paused until after the 2024 election, after which the political calculus would change if an opponent less privy to HSR unseats President Biden.

Works Cited

[1] Statista. "World's Biggest CO₂ Emitters 2021." Accessed October 12, 2023.

https://www.statista.com/statistics/2 71748/the-largest-emitters-of-co2-in-the-world/.

[2] "State Carbon Dioxide Emissions Data - u. S. Energy Information Administration(Eia)." Accessed October 12, 2023.

https://www.eia.gov/environment/emissions/state/index.php.

[3] US EPA, OAR. "Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions."

Overviews and Factsheets,

December 29, 2015.

https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/

https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions.
[4] Center for Sustainable Systems.
"Personal Transportation
Factsheet." Accessed October 12,

https://css.umich.edu/publications/factsheets/mobility/personal-transportation-factsheet.

[5] "Table VM-2 - Highway Statistics 2019 - Policy | Federal Highway Administration." Accessed October 12, 2023. https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policyinf ormation/statistics/2019/vm2.cfm.

[6] US EPA, OAR. "Greenhouse Gas Emissions from a Typical Passenger Vehicle." Overviews and Factsheets, January 12, 2016. https://www.epa.gov/greenvehicles/greenhouse-gas-emissions-typical-passenger-vehicle.

[7] Hoffrichter, A. (2019, April 1). Rail travel is cleaner than driving or flying, but will Americans buy in? The Conversation.

http://theconversation.com/rail-travel-is-cleaner-than-driving-or-flying-but-will-americans-buy-in-112128.

[8] Davis, S. C., & Boundy, R. G. (2022). Transportation Energy Data Book: Edition 40, 68, 391. Oak Ridge: Oak Ridge National Laboratory. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.2172/1878695. [9] Congress.gov. "H.R.1 - 111th Congress (2009-2010): American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009." February 17, 2009. https://www.congress.gov/bill/111t h-congress/house-bill/1.

117th Congress (2021-2022): Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act." November 15, 2021. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117t h-congress/house-bill/3684. [11] Reason Foundation. "Assessing the Results of the High-Speed Intercity Passenger Rail Program," December 3, 2020. https://reason.org/policy-study/assessing-the-results-of-the-high-speed-intercity-passenger-rail-program/.

[10] Congress.gov. "H.R.3684 -

[12] Thompson, Louis S. "High-Speed Rail (HSR) in the United States – Why Isn't There More?" *Japan Railway & Transport Review*, n.d.

https://www.ejrcf.or.jp/jrtr/jrtr03/pdf/f32 tho.pdf.

[13] RPA. "High Speed Rail." Accessed October 12, 2023. https://rpa.org/work/reports/high-speed-rail.

[14] Tuggle, Donnie. "Two Congressmen Oppose High-Speed Rail Grants, Urge FRA to Reject." https://www.kbtx.com, October 3, 2023.

https://www.kbtx.com/2023/10/03/t wo-congressmen-oppose-highspeed-rail-grants-urge-faa-reject/. [15] Tuggle, Donnie. "Concerned Property Owners Pack Opposition Meeting in Madisonville to Discuss High-Speed Rail Project."

https://www.kbtx.com, September 12, 2023.

https://www.kbtx.com/2023/09/12/concerned-property-owners-pack-opposition-meeting-madisonville-discuss-high-speed-rail-project/.
[16] Guzman, Joseph. "Newly Minted Transportation Secretary Pete Buttigieg Wants US to Lead World in High-Speed Rail." Text. The Hill (blog), February 5, 2021.

https://thehill.com/changing-america/sustainability/infrastructure

/537571-newly-minted-transportation-secretary-pete/.
[17] Thompson, Alex, Theodoric Meyer, and Tanya Snyder. "How High Speed Trains Got Railroaded in Biden's Infrastructure Plan."
POLITICO, April 2, 2021.

https://www.politico.com/newslette rs/transitionplaybook/2021/04/02/the-threewords-not-in-bidens-infrastructureplan-492348. [18] COALITION, U. S. HIGH SPEED RAIL. "New Poll Finds

Speed Rail in California." Accessed November 28, 2023. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/new-poll-finds-strong-voter-support-for-high-speed-rail-in-california-301526337.html.

Strong Voter Support for High-

ECONOMIC POLICY

Director: Gary Wu Assistant Director: Sahithi Jammulamadaka

Analysts: Carson Appel, Nathaniel Cain, Simone Chan, Alice Lee, Kiran O'Kelly, and Nguyen Vo

A Policy Analysis of Financial Incentives Related to the Implementation of Solar Farms in Abandoned Gravel Pits

By Carson Appel, <u>cla85@cornell.edu</u>

The United States government should implement tax incentives to cover both the property tax for the designated gravel pits and the construction of solar panel farms on the gravel pit site.

Background

A solar farm, based on the national average, costs anywhere between \$890,000 and \$1.01 million, equating to around 89 cents to a dollar per watt generated. 1 In comparison to residential solar panels, which cost around three dollars per watt generated, solar panel farms are a cost-effective way to integrate large-scale solar panels.¹ Alternatives to solar panels were researched to measure the importance of solar panels in comparison to other renewable energy production methods. Wind turbines, for example, need to be 60 to 120 meters tall.² A similar eco-friendly form of power, wind turbines have rotor diameters of 220 meters, a total height of around 248 meters. Because the depth of a commercial gravel pit can reach as deep as 40 meters, utilizing wind in such areas would increase the cost of implementing wind turbines in such a low area.^{2,3} Dams, an additional eco-friendly alternative to solar panels, are built to provide energy to large surrounding areas. Because of this, a dam requires a running stream or river to hold water back. Although they can efficiently produce large amounts of energy, dams have a tremendous impact on the local stream wildlife.4 When researching gravel

pits, it was found that in 2020 there were 1,423 operational gravel pits in the state of New York.⁵ The gravel pits are an example of the possible infrastructure this policy would cover. After gravel pits have served their intended commercial purpose, they become a financial burden on businesses and investors. In Ithaca, New York, the land used for gravel pits on average costs \$10,250 per acre.⁶ Annual taxes on these lands usually cost around \$250 per acre per year.⁶ This estimate when applied to the national average gravel pit size of 10 acres, equates to a \$2,500 cost annually.

Policy Idea

New York policymakers in conjunction with Ithaca elected officials should construct a tax incentive system or provide several subsidies to cover the building of solar panels in abandoned, retired gravel pits. The proposed plan should cover 20% of initial solar farm implementation costs, then offer 30% land-based tax incentives to cover property taxes for the first nine years of operation. By using these gravel pits to establish solar panel farms, investors can prolong their investment on the land and aid in the US government's national push

to become more reliant on renewable energy sources.

Policy Analysis

Much of the cost of solar panels stems from installation; as solar panels generate more energy, they become more cost efficient.⁷ It is estimated that in three to seven years solar power in certain developed countries such as France. will cost the same as other cheaper alternatives in the energy market.⁷ Furthermore, solar panel leasing by both businesses and individual customers allows owners to earn a healthy return on the extra power they send back into the communal electricity grind.⁷ Typically, leasing solar panels will generate \$400-\$2000 per acre per year for investors. A privately/commercially owned solar farm typically will generate \$21,250 to \$42,500 per acre per year.8 Based on these prices, a 10-acre solar panel farm can generate \$212,500 annually at the least and \$425,000 at the most.⁹ Operating at minimum efficiency, it would only take around five years to cover the installation costs. The remaining 20 to 25 years are all profitable returns on investment.9 Currently, most of the development into this field is on a trial basis. In Maine, Nautilus Solar turned a retired sand quarry into a community solar farm. In

implementing this solar farm, 20 to 25 full time jobs were opened and around 35% of the construction involved was covered by skilled local workers.¹⁰ The newly renewable energy source provides clean energy to 66 commercial offtakers within the Central Maine Power territory and creates annually 10 million kWh. 10 A new gravel pit solar plan is a proposed 120megawatt solar energy project in East Windsor, Connecticut. 11 The plan will create more affordable renewable energy for customers in Connecticut, it is estimated to provide 12,000 homes with clean power.¹¹ This plan significantly increases tax revenue for the town while minimizing sound or visual impacts of the solar farm.¹¹ Both of these cases are examples of how this form of solar panel installation is becoming more prevalent. When evaluating the effectiveness of this policy it is important to evaluate whether this form of installation is achievable and how this solution will be utilized.

Currently there are policies in place to establish tax incentives for implementing solar power, but they focus more on individual consumers' benefits. For instance, the NY-Sun tax rebate cuts down by around \$1,200, in partnership with a 30% federal tax credit and 25% state tax credit, this plan can cut down prices per unit of solar panels from \$19,800 to \$8,370. This estimate could cut total average solar panel farm prices to around \$426,900.

Highlights

- The purpose of this policy is to utilize abandoned gravel pits as solar panel farms.
- Tax incentives to cover the installation of solar panels

- and the property tax of the gravel pit site would cover owners' costs.
- Installing panels in pits would answer political backlash around the "view obstruction" created by typical solar panel farms.
- This policy would increase
 US renewable energy
 infrastructure, while
 covering costs for gravel pit
 owners until the
 implemented panels would
 prove profitable.

NY-Sun tax incentives

Implementation

should be used to model the tax incentives to add an additional 25% property tax credit to cover property taxes for the first nine years of solar farm operations. The \$1,200 tax rebate should be added to solar farm implementation in gravel pits on a per panel basis. Because of federal goals to be solely powered by renewable energy by 2030, a timeline should be created to implement this policy in 2024 with a 7% tax incentive. Gradually the incentives should increase by 3% annually until the tax is capped at the intended 25% in the year 2030. The \$1,200 tax rebate should be adjusted annually to increase at the equivalent rate as property taxes. Support for this policy implementation should start on the local scale. Local governments that account for most of the abandoned gravel pit ownership require education to support this policy. By integrating public solar panel farms, the money generated by publicly owned farms could be used to offset town taxes or be put towards other local infrastructure developments. The support of both political parties would be needed to implement such

a policy. Advertising for this policy should be mainly targeted toward conservative members, as they are strong supporters for removing the solar panels as the panels restrict the view. Left-leaning democrats generally support the implementation of solar panel farms using federal, state, and local tax funding. Backlash could come at the slight increase in taxes due to the policy's provision of tax incentives. An educational campaign around the increase in tax incentives would need to cover how increasing tax incentives would increase public tax prices slightly. The campaign would need to prove to business owners this policy would decrease initial and operation costs. The taxes generated from participating business owners could decrease taxes to leave a net total tax decrease for public taxpayers. The highest decrease will be experienced after the nine-year tax credit utilization per solar farm.

Works Cited

[1] Solar, Coldwell. How Much Investment Do You Need For A Solar Farm? | Coldwell Solar. 13 Jan. 2023,

https://coldwellsolar.com/commercial-solar-blog/how-much-investment-do-you-need-for-a-solar-farm/.

- [2] Duval, George. "How Tall Is the Tower of a Wind Turbine?" *Today's Homeowner*, 24 Aug. 2023, https://todayshomeowner.com/eco-friendly/guides/how-tall-is-the-tower-of-a-wind-turbine/.
- [3] Mollema, Pauline N., and Marco Antonellini. "Water and (Bio)Chemical Cycling in Gravel Pit Lakes: A Review and Outlook." *Earth-Science Reviews*, vol. 159, Aug. 2016, pp. 247–70. *ScienceDirect*,

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2 016.05.006.

[4] *Dams*.

https://education.nationalgeographic .org/resource/dams. Accessed 26 Oct. 2023.

[5] 2020 Summary & Trends -Mined Land Reclamation - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation.

https://www.dec.ny.gov/lands/9291 5.html#:~:text=Types%20of%20Mi nes%20and%20Mineral,of%2020% 20mines%20from%202019. Accessed 26 Oct. 2023.

[6] "New York Property Tax Calculator." SmartAsset, https://smartasset.com/taxes/newyork-property-tax-calculator.

Accessed 12 Oct. 2023. [7] Lorenz, Peter, et al. "The Economics of Solar Power."

McKinsey and Company, https://www.reee.sacities.net/sites/d efault/files/Tech%20Review/SOLA R/PV/The%20economics%20of%2 0solar%20power-Mckinsey%20Quarterly.pdf.

[8] Kilgore, Georgette. "Solar Farm Income Per Acre Calculator: See Profit Margin, Costs, Money Made." 8 Billion Trees: Carbon Offset Projects & Ecological Footprint Calculators, 11 Nov. 2022,

https://8billiontrees.com/solarpanels/solar-farm-income-per-acre/. [9] Glover, Emily. "How Long Do Solar Panels Last?" Forbes Home, 11 Sept. 2023,

https://www.forbes.com/homeimprovement/solar/how-long-dosolar-panels-last/.

[10] Ludt, Billy. "Nautilus Solar Turns Maine Sand Ouarry into Community PV Project." Solar Power World, 29 June 2023, https://www.solarpowerworldonline .com/2023/06/nautilus-solar-turnsmaine-sand-quarry-intocommunity-pv-project/. [11] Gravel Pit Solar Website. https://www.gravelpitsolar.com/#:~: text=Gravel%20Pit%20Solar%20is

%20a,to%20power%20over%2012 %2C000%20homes. Accessed 12 Oct. 2023. [12] David, Leonardo. "New York

Solar Tax Credits, Incentives and Rebates (2023)." MarketWatch, https://www.marketwatch.com/guid es/solar/new-york-solar-incentives/. Accessed 12 Oct. 2023.

Remove Parking Requirements to Accelerate Affordable Housing Construction

By Nathaniel Cain, nc482@cornell.edu

Affordable housing development is not keeping up with the homelessness crisis in America. The national removal of parking requirements would incentivize the construction of affordable housing for developers and reduce home prices for low-income families.

Background

After the Great Recession, construction rates of new homes dropped rapidly: there were fewer new homes built between 2008 and 2018 than in the previous four decades.¹ While the total number of new developments has been slowly increasing since, they have yet to reach pre-Great Recession levels.² In addition to the recession, the worldwide COVID-19 pandemic gave way to a materials and labor shortage that exacerbated the housing shortage, made evident by the surge in home prices throughout 2021. The Federal Reserve's increase of interest rates over the past two years has also worsened the crisis, as hopeful buyers' purchasing power has plummeted amid soaring housing prices.³

The impact of this shortage is felt most by low-income households. According to the Urban Institute, there are only 7 million affordable units for 11 million households with extremely low incomes. 3.3 million of the 7 million are occupied by households with higher incomes.⁴ There is currently a shortage of 7.3 million affordable rental homes for renters with extremely low incomes in the US. This figure is up eight percent from 6.8 million in 2019.4 The accelerated construction of affordable housing must occur to close this housing gap, but

significant obstacles complicate the process. Parking requirements in particular impede the construction of affordable housing, as they exert substantial costs on both developers and renters. Parking requirements refer to policies that mandate new developments to build a particular number of parking spaces. Building parking requires a greater amount of land, incurs hefty construction costs, reduces development density, and hikes environmental/aesthetic costs.⁵ These additional costs may be acceptable to most middle- and upper-income households, but they impose disproportionate financial burdens on lower-income families.

Policy Idea

Starting immediately, the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) should impose a rule that effectively removes parking requirements for all developments that designate at least five percent of units as affordable housing for low-income individuals or 10 percent of units as being publicly financed. HUD should establish a regulatory department within the agency that enforces these proportion requirements, making sure developers don't cease parking construction without providing the mandated number of affordable units. The threshold for being considered "low-income" shall be

any household whose income is at or below 80% of the average median income in the household's municipality.

Policy Analysis

Research supports that removing parking requirements incentivizes the construction of affordable housing for developers, making housing more plentiful and accessible to low-income individuals. A 2020 study in Land Use Policy found that the elimination of parking requirements in Seattle led to an associated savings of more than \$500 million in direct construction costs.⁶ The study found that removing requirements leads to the reduced provision of parking, which in turn saves costs for developers and slashes housing prices for consumers.⁶ According to the Environmental and Energy Study Institute, Hartford's abandonment of parking minimums has already sped up building rehabilitation projects.⁷ A 1998 University of California study found that singlefamily housing without off-street parking sold for an average of \$46,391 less than housing with offstreet parking, and so were affordable to 24% more area households.8 The study also found that the number of households that could qualify for loans on condos without parking was 20 percent

greater than the number that could qualify for those with off-street parking. A 2021 survey of 19 Denver properties surveyed that were built during the last six years found that of 883 parking spaces built, but only 461 were used, resulting in 422 unnecessary parking spaces with estimated production costs of \$22,000 per space or \$9.28 million dollars in total. Another 40-unit supportive housing apartment building could have been built with the potential savings.

Highlights

- The Great Recession and the COVID-19 pandemic, coupled with rising home prices and interest rates, have exacerbated the housing shortage in the United States, disproportionately impacting low-income households. 1,2,3
- Unnecessary parking spaces can incur substantial costs. Building parking requires a greater proportion of land, incurs hefty construction costs, reduces development density, and hikes environmental/aesthetic costs.⁵ Parking typically represents 10-20% of the cost of housing, which may be acceptable to most middle- and upper-income households, but imposes significant financial burdens for lower income families.⁵
- Parking requirements hinder the construction of affordable housing, adding substantial costs for developers and renters, effectively acting as a development tax, which prevents the construction of

lower-priced housing in high-land cost areas.⁵
Removing parking requirements in affordable housing construction can lead to reduced production costs, a plethora of additional affordable housing units, and increase the number of households that could qualify for loans on condos.^{5,6,7}

Implementation

The removal of parking requirements in public housing development should be done through HUD, specifically through a legislative rule. To do so, pressure must be put on HUD to take action on the issue. This policy has the potential to garner support from a wide range of individuals, as it carries incentives for both developers and low-income communities. Outreach will be the biggest obstacle in the way of the policy's success, as communication must take place with developers, state housing agencies, community boards, transportation advocacy organizations, environmental advocacy organizations, and advocates for affordable housing. This should be done as soon as possible. Mobilizing these various organizations and interest groups to put pressure on HUD will greatly contribute to the successful implementation of the policy. Potential expanders for the removal of parking requirements in public housing development include Strong Towns, the National Low Income Housing Association, and Transportation for America. Strong Towns is an American nonprofit organization dedicated to helping cities and towns in the United States achieve financial resiliency through civic engagement. This organization should be consulted on how to best conduct outreach at the grassroots

level regarding affordable housing. The National Low Income Housing Association is a non-profit dedicated to building affordable housing and could assist in garnering public support for the removal of parking requirements. Transportation for America is an American policy organization that supports progressive transportation and land use policy. It should be consulted on how to bolster public transportation systems as parking becomes less available.

Once the policy is implemented, advocacy work must be done to inform low-income individuals that new housing is being built. Building affordable housing is only efficient if there are tenants who are informed regarding the housing (particularly its affordability) and are willing to move in. This outreach can be done in several ways: HUD could send community liaisons to homeless shelters and food banks to speak about new housing construction, information sessions can be held in areas with high homeless populations, etc. Outreach to developers should also take place, as they must be informed of the new regulations in order to build accordingly. Representatives from local and state housing associations can meet with developers to discuss the most efficient and effective means of utilizing the new regulations.

Backlash may be encountered from communities in which driving is the primary mode of transport. Opponents of eliminating parking requirements argue that reducing off-street parking puts pressure on existing parking, worsening traffic congestion. This congestion may create implementation problems in

suburban areas and rural areas, which do not have the same level of public transit infrastructure that large cities have.

Works Cited

[1] "U.S. Housing Shortage: Everything, Everywhere, All at Once | Fannie Mae." Accessed December 3, 2023.

https://www.fanniemae.com/researc h-and-insights/perspectives/ushousing-shortage.

[2] U.S. Census Bureau and U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. "New Privately-Owned Housing Units Started: Total Units." FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, January 1, 1959.

https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/HOUST.

[3] Ullrich, Jess. "Why Is There A Housing Shortage In The U.S.?" Bankrate. Accessed December 3,

2023.

https://www.bankrate.com/real-estate/low-inventory-housing-shortage/.

[4] "Addressing America's Affordable Housing Crisis | Housing Matters," April 12, 2023. https://housingmatters.urban.org/research-summary/addressing-americas-affordable-housing-crisis.
[5] Litman, Todd. "Parking Requirement Impacts on Housing

Requirement Impacts on Housing Affordability." Victoria Transport Policy Institute, November 20, 2023. https://www.vtpi.org/park-hou.pdf.

[6] Gabbe, C.J., Gregory Pierce, and Gordon Clowers. "Parking Policy: The Effects of Residential Minimum Parking Requirements in Seattle." *Land Use Policy* 91 (February 2020): 104053. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol. 2019.104053.

[7] "How Eliminating Parking Minimums Actually Makes Cities Better | Article | EESI." Accessed December 3, 2023.

https://www.eesi.org/articles/view/how-eliminating-parking-actually-makes-cities-better.

[8] Jia, Wenyu, and Martin Wachs. "Parking and Affordable Housing." *ACCESS Magazine* 1, no. 13 (October 1, 1998): 22–25. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/3cn

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/3cn 3q9qk.

[9] "Austin Is Abolishing Parking Requirements to Bring down Runaway Home Prices and Rents -Business Insider India." Accessed December 3, 2023.

https://www.businessinsider.in/policy/economy/news/austin-is-abolishing-parking-requirements-to-bring-down-runaway-home-prices-and-

rents/amp_articleshow/105021269.c ms.

Sustainable Financial Future for Students: Centralizing Financial Aid and Federal Benefits System

By Simone Chan, sc3336@cornell.edu

To help provide financial assistance to higher education and reduce national student debt, the United States Federal Government should develop a new centralized financial aid and benefits system.

Background

Higher education financial aid was created with the implementation of the Higher Education Act of 1965, signed by President Lyndon B. Johnson as a part of the Great Society domestic agenda. The mission of the Act was to provide financial assistance to students in postsecondary and higher education and help make educational resources more accessible.

In recent years, the assistance provided by federal student aid has failed to keep the strength of support as it originally intended. College costs have risen at a rate that significantly exceeds the general inflation. The average tuition has increased by 747.8% since 1963 and has been continuously increasing by 12% on average from 2010 to 2022. The annual Consumer Price Index has jumped from 218.1 in 2010 to 292.7 in 2022.

Correspondingly, student debt has more than doubled over the last two decades to compensate for the increasing tuition.³ As of March 2023, 44 million US students owe more than \$1.6 trillion in federal student loans.³ Though attending college and attaining a degree comes with multiple benefits, the income premium that generally comes with a higher education

background has declined over the last fifty years, causing doubts about attending college.⁴ On average, a middle-class student owes about \$37,718 in federal loans.⁵ The average repayment plan ranges from 10 to 30 years to repay those loans.⁶ Compared to the average Bachelor's degree starting salary of \$58,862, the income premium of having attended college is statistically nonexistent and even hindering, as students may have taken on other debts to sustain basic needs while repaying their loans.⁷

Pell Grant was originally created to reduce college financial and attendance costs concerns. In 1972, the Pell Grant covered around 80% of public college tuition; today, it only covers about 30% of the cost.⁸ The amendment of the financial aid system is urgently needed for the socio-economic benefit of both individual students and the nation's health.

Policy Idea

The government should develop a new financial aid program to create a comprehensive and unified approach toward supporting students in higher education. Any outside scholarships, grants, and/or benefits a student receives should not decrease the government financial

aid amount. Mental illness should be considered to be on par with physical illness to ensure equity in all health challenges. The federal government should develop a single platform for the request of all loans, grants, and related scholarships. To protect college tuition against inflation in the US economy and to ensure the value of financial aid, the amount provided should be annually adjusted in accordance with inflation.

Policy Analysis

Financial aid's inability to compensate for the rising cost raises concerns about the financial burden on students and its long-lasting consequences on the nation's economic stability. Combining governmental grants like the Federal Supplement Educational Opportunity Grant, scholarships from various federal agencies, and/or other benefits like SNAP on one platform will provide a more simplistic application process, which serves as an incentive for students to apply as they are filling out their financial aid applications. Having one uniform system for the application has been shown to have a positive correlation with the number of applicants, similar to colleges using Common App (a unified college application portal), which sees about a 10% increase on

average in total admission applications.⁹ Similarly, the University of California's (UC) Blue and Gold Opportunity Plan was able to waive the tuition of 52% of California undergraduate students by having one automated and accumulated financial aid system across nine campuses. 10 The plan combines all sources of scholarship and grants to cover tuition fees. The UCs are able to enroll and graduate more lowincome students compared to any top research university in the country, with a high Pell enrollment of 40% and Pell graduation of 80%. 10 When more students apply for financial aid and governmental benefits, the cumulative student loan amount will decrease as students have more income to circulate back into the economy. A slight increase in consumption with changes in student loans was estimated within Q4 of the GDP report after implementation.¹¹

Highlights

- Financial aid grants like the Pell Grant used to cover 80% of college costs; now it only covers 30%.8
- There has been a growing disparity between tuition and financial aid since 1965, with tuition outpacing inflation by over 700%.1
- The amount of student debt has doubled in the last two decades, and millions of US students now aggregately owe trillions in federal student loans.³
- A single, simplified federal program for all student welfare and financial aid would reduce redundancy for students in multiple aid programs.

- Ensuring any outside scholarships, grants, and/or benefits a student receives do not decrease the government financial aid amount and that the financial aid amount is in line with inflation would prevent erosion in aid value and manage student debt.
- The policy aims to boost the economy by increasing education accessibility, expanding consumer spending, better employment opportunities, and reducing the long-term burden of student loan debts. More income will be reinvested back into the market and stimulate economic growth.

Implementation

To mobilize support for the policy, the outreach should be targeted toward the major public educational institutions such as the UC system, California State University, and the State University of New York. Public institutions like these rely on government subsidies, and a high percentage of their students receive financial aid. For instance, approximately 71% of undergraduates in the UC system receive some form of financial aid. 10 Through close collaboration with these institutions, the goal is to gather data on the relevance of financial aid dependency on enrollment and graduation rates, along with student and alumni narratives, to form advocacy material for lobbying. This data collection process would likely take three to six months.

The evidence retrieved from higher education institutions should be presented to key financial aid organizations like the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators and the National College Attainment Network that have successfully lobbied for simplification of the financial aid process with bipartisan support. With their support and network, the policy should be presented to relevant government entities, specifically the Department of Treasury and the Department of Education.

A similar precedent is seen with the FUTURE Act (which enables the IRS to share data with FSA to ease the financial aid process) and Social Security (all benefits in one application), both of which received bipartisan support. Both streamlined bureaucratic systems demonstrated success in leading to a more efficient government service. The proposed policy stands a good chance of receiving similar approval. However, there are concerns about possible tax increases from grant expansion that may cause the policy to experience pushback.

To address such concerns regarding tax increases, a proactive community outreach plan should also be enacted simultaneously. The plan will involve having higher education institutions and partnering organizations hold social media campaigns, public forums, and events that educate the longterm economic benefits of investing in financial aid, such as the expansion of the middle class and the positive feedback loop it creates for the economy. Individuals who support this policy should be encouraged to contact their local legislators and officials to stimulate more support for sponsorship. This advocacy process would take place until the policy is signed into action.

Works Cited

[1] Hanson, Melanie. 2023. "College Tuition Inflation [2023]: Rate Increase Statistics." Education Data Initiative.

https://educationdata.org/college-tuition-inflation-rate.

[2] "Consumer Price Index, 1913-| Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis," n.d.

https://www.minneapolisfed.org/ab out-us/monetary-policy/inflationcalculator/consumer-price-index-1913-.

[3] CFR.org Editors. 2023. "Is Rising Student Debt Harming the U.S. Economy?" *Council on Foreign Relations*.

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-student-loan-debt-trends-economic-impact#chapter-title-0-2.
[4] Emmons, William R., Ana Hernández Kent, and Lowell R. Ricketts. 2019. "Is College Still Worth It? The New Calculus of Falling Returns." *Review* 101, no. 4. https://doi.org/10.20955/r.101.297-329.

[5] Hanson, Melanie. 2023. "Student Loan Debt Statistics

[2023]: Average + Total Debt," Education Data Initiative.
https://educationdata.org/student-loan-debt-

statistics#:~:text=The%20average% 20federal%20student%20loan,finan cial%20quarter%20(2021%20Q4).

[6] Kumok, Zina. 2021. "How Long Does It Take to Pay off Student Loans?" *Forbes Advisor*.

https://www.forbes.com/advisor/student-loans/how-long-to-pay-off-student-loans/.

[7] Rivera, Heidi. 2023. "Average College Graduate Salaries." Bankrate.

https://www.bankrate.com/loans/student-loans/average-college-graduate-

salary/#:~:text=The%20average%2 Ocollege%20graduate%20starting,th is%20year%20than%20in%202022. [8] Heller, Donald E. 2022. "Pell Grants Fall Far Short of Original

Grants Fall Far Short of Original Goal to Make College More Affordable."

https://www.asbmb.org/asbmbtoday/careers/051022/pell-grantsfall-far-short-of-originalgoal#:~%20:text=Back%20around %20when%20the%20Pell,four%2D year%20college%20or%20universit y.

[9] NBER. "Common Application Has Had Wide-Ranging Effects on College Admissions," n.d. https://www.nber.org/digest/nov19/ common-application-has-had-wideranging-effects-collegeadmissions#:~:text=Common%20A pplication%20Has%20Had%20Wid e%2DRanging%20Effects%20on% 20College%20Admissions,-Share&text=After%20they%20join %20the%20program,growth%20ris es%20to%2025%20percent. [10] University Of California. 2021. "The Facts: Federal Financial Aid for UC Students." UC FEDERAL GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS. https://www.ucop.edu/federalgovernmentalrelations/ files/Advocacy/Federal-Research/Fact Sheet Federal Fina ncial Aid.pdf.

[11] Hardy, Adam.2023. "Why Restarting Student Loan Payments Won't Ruin the Economy After All." *Money*.

https://money.com/restarting-student-loan-payments-economic-effects/.

Leveraging the Resources of Public and Private Sectors to Address Homelessness across the United States

By Alice Lee, al2335@cornell.edu

While the United States excels economically, it nevertheless struggles with a substantial homeless population. To address this, the US should foster public-private partnerships (PPPs) in social services, pairing private expertise with regulatory power and funding for efficient resource utilization and implementation.

Background

The Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) first Annual Homelessness Assessment Report found that nearly 600,000 Americans are unhoused on any night and about 30% of people without homes are experiencing chronic patterns of homelessness.¹ HUD's Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing Act (HEARTH) of 2009 consolidates three homeless assistance programs administered by HUD into a single grant program and revises the Emergency Shelter Grants program to be named the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) program.² The ESG program awarded \$290 million to 359 states and localities to address homelessness through social services, street outreaches, and transitional assistance, part of the annual formula grants provided by HUD.³ While these funds are directed toward establishing housing, such large amounts can also be allocated to services that focus on root causes of homelessness. Assistance programs dedicated to solely building housing units, like "Housing First", have failed in the past, as "federal homelessness assistance spending increased 200% between 2009 and 2019," while the number of

"unsheltered individuals in the US increased by 20.5% in that same time period."4 Other approaches, such as "mixed-income housing," depend on the idea that people with low incomes need to be immersed in "better neighborhoods."⁵ However, relocation into any housing does not guarantee economic opportunity, and "mixedincome housing" only perpetuates housing discrimination.⁶ While housing is a means and foundation for economic freedom, resource inequality should be prioritized. Homelessness disproportionately affects generationally low-income households, further delaying financial security. For long-term sustainability, merely providing permanent housing lacks the commitment necessary to address homelessness. A holistic framework involving services tending to common barriers to stability, access to employment, education, and healthcare can set individuals up for economic mobility.⁷

Policy Idea

The US should implement public-private partnerships across the country to expand the extent of outreach in addressing homelessness, while mutually benefiting both sectors through a more sustainable approach. The US should mandate local governments and nonprofits to collaborate with various private institutions, such as banks, land developers, and investors, to accumulate funding and power toward organizing supportive services. Public agencies should contribute access to community land, pool of volunteers, and regulatory oversight while private entities should incorporate their business models and improve their ESG reputations. The proposed policy will foster PPPs to maximize each state's pool of funding and encourage the implementation of widespread social services intended to address the root causes of homelessness.

Policy Analysis

By mandating PPPs in all states, the US can reduce homelessness rates and stimulate economic mobility. In Los Angeles, the Home for Good Funders Collaborative is one such partnership, consisting of 25 private and public funders, including banks and health foundations putting in cross-sector efforts to end homelessness. The initiative housed over 32,000 homeless individuals and pooled in investments through Proposition HHH, bringing \$1.2 billion in resources to create 10,000 units of permanent housing.8 While

this initiative simply built housing, it also demonstrated the extensive funding generated through PPPs; such funds can implement health clinics, job training, mental counseling, and addiction treatments. Additionally, the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration branch of the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) offers the Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness program, funding services for homeless individuals with mental illnesses.9 This formula grant is distributed annually to all 50 states, outreaching to over 100,000 individuals in 2021 and enrolling nearly 60,000 clients with the following: diagnostic treatments, rehabilitation, substance use treatment, referrals for primary healthcare, job training, and educational services. 10 Pairing such federal grants with nonprofits and private institutions highlights the potential to provide housingassistance services beyond substance treatment. Homes for the Homeless in NYC provides services focused on education and employment, exemplified in their Allie's Place Center for Culinary Education & Employment, preparing individuals for employment in food industries.¹¹ Pouring collaborative funding into such service-focused organizations rather than housing development programs tolerates more sustainable action.

Highlights

 Implementing public-private partnerships across the country would expand the extent of outreach and resource pool to address homelessness.

- Simply building housing developments or units is not sufficient to address the systemic nature of homelessness. Such partnerships accumulate funds to be used toward programs and services meant to target root causes of homelessness, such as access to education and healthcare, substance abuse, unemployment, and mental health issues.
- The US federal government should utilize HUD's Emergency Shelter Grants (ESG) Program's funding as initial endowment to establish social services. While public agencies can provide initial funding, property, and data, private institutions should contribute their business expertise, volunteers, and investments while uplifting their corporate social responsibility images.
- Public-private partnerships
 within local cities and states
 have been successful at
 mitigating homelessness in
 the past. Mandating these
 redistributed funds to be
 used toward implementing
 services has potential to
 mitigate homelessness
 across the country.

Implementation

Since the proposed policy will affect communities across local, state, and federal levels, the actualization of public-private partnerships requires a top-down approach. While the bill will be enacted by Congress, HUD and HHS have authority to create the following regulations and

procedures to carry out the different partnerships. Initial steps should involve a collaboration of congressional committees. specifically the Senate and House Committees on Appropriations, Budget, Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, researching public organizations as well as state hospitals and private investors that have demonstrated capabilities in ESG goals and corporate social responsibility. 12 Since HUD has the capacity to grant funds dedicated to housing, this federal agency will issue the most capable partnerships with grants. To rally political engagement from representatives, the bill can be spearheaded by those especially involved in housing policies, such as Senators Edward Markey (D-MA) and Alex Padilla (D-CA). Together, both senators introduced the Housing Alignment and Coordination of Critical and Effective Health Services (ACCESS) Act, a legislation tackling the "intersecting crises of homelessness, mental health, and substance use disorder."13 This act directs secretaries of HHS, HUD, and the Treasury Department to connect Medicaid beneficiaries to housing-related services. 14 Having figures experienced in enacting legislation for housing issues and collective action between sectors can better promote this proposal. Additionally, a national conference should be held to clearly disclose understandable information about eligibility criteria, goals, timeline, and expected outcomes. After those interested apply for the grant, committees should review each application before HUD decides which partnerships to fund. While potential backlash includes concerns about private sectors' motives and difficulty in obtaining

accurate data about organizations' legitimacies, these can be addressed through federal oversight and research into organizations' backgrounds before issuing grants. Additional backlash may come from House Representatives publicly opposed to increasing funding for federal programs, such as House Committee on the Budget Chair Jodey Arrington (R-TX), who introduced the "Limit, Save, and Grow Act," including massive spending cuts to HUD's programs.¹⁵ However, political opposition can be addressed by emphasizing the non-partisan nature of social impact and the projected positive impact on the country's general welfare. The program's overall success can be measured by enacting postimplementation analysis to evaluate the effectiveness of the policy and potential adjustments. Such evaluation involves observing positive health outcomes, community integration, increased employment rates, and street outreaches; from these observations, policymakers can decide how to move around funding for sectors lacking visible improvements.

Works Cited

[1] "Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing Act," HUD Exchange. Accessed December 12, 2023. https://www.hudexchange.info/homelessness-assistance/hearth-act/.

[2] "HUD Awards \$5.6 Billion in Annual Grants for Affordable Housing, Community Development, and Homeless Assistance." HUD.gov, February 27, 2023. https://www.hud.gov/press/press_re_leases_media_advisories/HUD_No_23_045.

[3] Thurman, Todd. "Housing First Has Failed Our Most Vulnerable." American Cornerstone Institute, June 7, 2023.

https://americancornerstone.org/housing-first-has-failed-our-most-vulnerable/.

[4] Moffett-Bateau, Alex. "This Racist US Housing Policy That Tried to Fix Poverty Is a Massive Failure." The Guardian, September 15, 2023.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/commentisfree/2023/sep/15/failed-housing-policy-poverty.

[5] Blumenthal, Pamela M., and John R. McGinty. Research report housing policy levers to promote economic mobility, October 2015. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/2000428-Housing-Policy-Levers-to-Promote-Economic-Mobility.pdf.

[6] "Funders Collaborative." Home For Good. Accessed December 12, 2023.

https://homeforgoodla.org/what-we-do/funders-collaborative/.

[7] "Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness (Path)." SAMHSA. Accessed December 12, 2023.

https://www.samhsa.gov/homelessness-programs-resources/path.

[8] "Programs." HFH, November 9, 2023.

https://www.hfhnyc.org/programs/. [9] "Hud Congressional Relations." HUD.gov / U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). Accessed December 12, 2023.

https://www.hud.gov/program_offic es/gov relations/circongr.

[10] "Markey, Padilla Introduce Legislation to Strengthen Health and Homelessness Services Coordination: U.S. Senator Ed Markey of Massachusetts." Markey.Senate.gov, October 30, 2023.

https://www.markey.senate.gov/news/press-releases/markey-padilla-introduce-legislation-to-strengthen-health-and-homelessness-services-coordination.

[11] "House Republicans Pass Disastrous Budget Proposal Gutting Hud Affordable Housing and Homelessness Programs." National Low Income Housing Coalition, May 1, 2023.

https://nlihc.org/resource/house-republicans-pass-disastrous-budget-proposal-gutting-hud-affordable-housing-and.

American POP-Culture: The United States Should Change Corn Subsidization

By Kiran O'Kelly, ko355@cornell.edu

To correct the severe environmental and health-related economic externalities within corn production, the United States should change the regulation and subsidization of yellow dent corn. Such corrections should prioritize nutritional value over ethanol production and promote more sustainable food systems.

Background

Before the 1970s, the United States limited the amount of corn grown each year, often taking land out of production.¹ The US Department of Agriculture was focused on limiting the amount of grain that was in the market, as limiting enabled small and mediumsized farms often run by families to generate profit and prevent themselves and the land from being overworking. As a result of the Department of Agriculture's approach, small and medium-sized farms were able to maintain a more sustainable model of production. Furthermore, this sustainable production helped reduce unemployment among many farmers; however, this production came at a cost of limiting economic growth. In 1973, the new Secretary of Agriculture, Earl Butz, stopped curtailing grain production quotas and implemented rapid expansion of the American agriculture system with corn at the forefront.¹

America's switch from conservative growth to rapid expansion was spurred by a desire to keep the average American's standard of living rising in my perspective. Since World War II, Americans had been enjoying a better standard of living every year, but in the 1970s, strenuous trade relations with certain OPEC nations

threatened to halt the steady American progress. Butz rationalized that producing more corn could offset the increase in the prices of goods from other industries by decreasing the cost of domestic food products.² This balance created by Butz authorizing increased corn production led to a change in consumer expectation where American consumers felt more confident to spend money, thereby stimulating the economy. However, corn production continued to keep increasing, as ethanol was still being used as biofuel.³ Corn produced for ethanol no longer needed to retain the same nutritional standards as it was not being consumed. This switch from corn being consumed to used as a fuel led to the yellow-dent variety, consisting mostly of starch and little protein, becoming a dominant monoculture. As the government changed corn's purpose over time, corporations which could better mass-produce the grain began to take over small and medium-sized farms with little political resistance. Currently 90 million acres are being used for corn production, and family farms are replaced increasingly by corporate farms.^{3,11} As climate change threatens the stability of food systems, the US government should reevaluate the

production of corn to better serve as a food rather than a fuel input.

Policy Idea

The US government should increase subsidization of farms that have \$1,000,000 in gross cash farm income (GCFI) or less. GCFI includes income from commodity cash receipts, farm-related income, and government payments.⁴ The government should also decrease the subsidization given to all other farms to bolster small and mediumsized family farms and limit the unfair advantage large and corporate farms have. The federal government should work with state governments to ensure that land is taken out of production in a rotation that never disproportionately affects certain states over others, especially those reliant on agriculture. Secondly, the US government should reduce any subsidies on ethanol and increase subsidies on different varieties of "indigenous corn," which are more nutritional to both livestock and humans. The US government should then forbid more than 30% of subsidized corn from being used for seed oils or sweeteners like high fructose corn syrups (HFCS) and livestock feed that creates ulcers which require antibiotics.⁵ Finally, the government should mandate that farms benefiting from government

chemically corrosive herbicides and fertilizers. The subsidization of indigenous corn would help provide alternative smaller farms could choose from instead of there solely being available GMO corn strains that have been engineered by pharmaceutical companies that also produce agricultural chemical products.

Policy Analysis

While implementing the proposed policy would be an uphill fight against the most powerful special-interest groups in the US, it would sow the seeds of a new era of American agriculture, an era of sustainability production that respects nature and farmers. This policy would enable family farms to compete and earn sustainable profits, promote a more nutritional type of corn that would decrease antibiotic reliance within the livestock industry, as well as serve as a more nutritious grain that has a healthy makeup of protein.^{6,7} According to Scientific American, \$90 billion were spent on subsidies for yellow dent corn between 1995 and 2010, with an annual average of around six billion dollars annually. Furthermore, regulating corn is important not only for its effects within the US but also because American corn exports have incredibly deep economic and health effects on other countries such as Mexico and Lesotho. These two countries are essentially starved by the US by a process known as dumping.8 Dumping is where a country uses the United Nations as a means to sell overproduced and unwanted corn that holds very low nutritional value that cannot be sold domestically while also counting as aid. Corn being grown as a

subsidization must stop the usage of monoculture and being grown at such a scale and exported in enormous numbers poses an enormous risk of environmental devastation domestically. Currently, 5.6 million tons of nitrogen are used on corn every year and much of this fertilizer leeches into nearby waterways. Furthermore, the usage of chemically corrosive herbicides have enabled over 1.3 million acres of prairie and grassland lost to corn production purposed for biofuel.9 Moreover, such domestic devastation could result in a larger global supply chain failure that could result in a famine that could starve the globe.^{2,3,10} American civilization has been built upon corn, and the future of corn will be decided by how we choose to value and treat corn. America's corn subsidization decides how a single plant will transform technology, the health of billions, America's socioeconomic hierarchy, the global trade market, and environmental devastation.

Highlights

- The US government should increase subsidization of farms that have \$1,000,000 in GCFI or less, decrease the subsidization given to farms larger to bolster small and medium family farms. and limit the unfair advantage large and corporate farms have.
- The US government should reduce any subsidies on ethanol and shift the \$6 billion allocated to yellow dent corn to subsidies on different varieties of "indigenous corn," which are more nutritional to both livestock and humans.

- The government should also create regulations forbidding more than 30% of subsidized corn from being used for seed oils or sweeteners like HFCS and livestock feed that creates ulcers, which require antibiotics.
- Finally, the government should mandate that farms benefiting from government subsidization must stop the usage of chemically corrosive herbicides and fertilizers using the environmental evidence that already exists in great abundance.

Implementation

This policy would be best implemented through state government, particularly within heartland states, such as Iowa, Illinois, and Ohio. Iowa and Illinois alone produce the most corn in the US and account regularly for about one third of the US crop. 11 Family farms are the economic backbone of many of these states, and many representatives and senators from these states are mainly backed by farmers. Furthermore, there are representatives from these states on both sides of the aisle on the House Committee for Agriculture. If their constituents showed support to the state introduction of the policy, there is a strong likelihood many members of Congress would support the policy. Even in the Senate there have been pushes on both sides of the aisle from Senators Charles Grassley (R-IA) and Sherrod Brown (D-OH) to decrease government support to corporate mega farms and focus on uplifting smaller family farms. However, ethanol persists as a multi-billiondollar industry backed by agricultural and oil special-interest groups, as it offers a way for the oil industry to market itself as environmentally friendly through 10-15% ethanol petrol mixtures.¹² These special interest groups may dissuade politicians from making change, and therefore much of the support would need to come from the state or even local grassroot level to receive proper traction. Lastly, this policy would lessen the overall production of corn, which many policymakers may find unattractive, as it could be seen as going against the US's leadership in November 30, 2023. agricultural exportation. While this concern is valid, it is important to note that this policy would increase the long-term sustainability of much of American corn production which is incredibly important to the longevity of American family farms. The next step would be to create regulations that less than 30% of subsidized corn cannot be used for seed oils or sweeteners like HFCS and livestock feed that creates ulcers which require antibiotics.5

Works Cited

[1] Philpott, Tom. "A Reflection on the Lasting Legacy of 1970s USDA Secretary Earl Butz." Grist, February 8, 2008.

https://grist.org/article/the-butzstops-here/.

- [2] Woolf, Aaron. "King Corn." October 12, 2007.
- [3] Ho, Melissa. "We Are What We Eat: Why Food Systems Matter to the Future of the Planet." Grand Challenges - Cornell University. Lecture presented at the Grand Challenges Melissa D. Ho, Ph.D. SVP, Freshwater & Food World

Wildlife Fund US, November 8, 2023.

[4] Ates, Aaron. "Feed Grains Sector at a Glance." USDA ERS -Feed Grains Sector at a Glance, December 21, 2023.

https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/cro ps/corn-and-other-feed-grains/feedgrains-sector-at-a-

glance/#:~:text=On%20av erage%2C%20U.S.%20farmers%20 plant, and %20 for %20 fuel %20 ethano 1%20production.

[5] Kassel, Kathleen. "Farming and Farm Income." USDA ERS -Farming and Farm Income,

https://www.ers.usda.gov/dataproducts/ag-and-food-statisticscharting-the-essentials/farming-andfarm-income/.

[6] "U.S. Energy Information Administration - EIA - Independent Statistics and Analysis." Biofuels and the environment - U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), April 13, 2022.

https://www.eia.gov/energyexplaine d/biofuels/biofuels-and-theenvironment.php.

[7] Foley, Jonathan. "It's Time to Rethink America's Corn System." Scientific American, August 17,

https://www.scientificamerican.com /article/time-to-rethink-corn/.

[8] Hansen-Kuhn, Karen, and Sophia Murphy. "Who Wins and Who Loses from U.S. Dumping of Corn." Institute for Agriculture and trade Policy, May 22, 2017.

https://www.iatp.org/documents/wh o-wins-and-who-loses-us-dumpingcorn.

[9] Hayes, Tara O'Neill, Douglas Holtz-Eakin, Stephen Parente, Tom Lee, and Gordon Gray. "Primer: Agriculture Subsidies and Their Influence on the Composition of

U.S. Food Supply and Consumption." AAF, November 3, 2021.

https://www.americanactionforum.o rg/research/primer-agriculturesubsidies-and-their-influence-onthe-composition-of-u-s-foodsupply-and-consumption/.

[10] McConnell, Michael. "Corn and Other Feed Grains." USDA ERS - Corn and Other Feed Grains, December 21, 2023.

https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/cro ps/corn-and-other-feed-grains/.

[11] "What State Produces the Most Corn? [In 2021]." CropProphet, April 13, 2022.

https://www.cropprophet.com/whatstate-produces-the-mostcorn/#:~:text=In%202021%20Iowa %20produced%202.5,corn%20prod ucers%20is%20shown%20below.& text=How%20many%20acres%20o f%20corn%20are%20grown%20in %20Iowa%3F.

[12] Gustafason, Cole. "History of Ethanol Production and Policy — Energy" North Dakota State University, 2008.

https://www.ag.ndsu.edu/energy/bio fuels/energy-briefs/history-ofethanol-production-and-policy.

[13] "Sweet Corn vs Field Corn: Corn Facts." Nebraska Corn Board, July 10, 2023.

https://nebraskacorn.gov/corn-101/growing-corn/.

[14] Zeratsky, Katherinw. "What the Research Savs about High-Fructose Corn Syrup." Mayo Clinic. Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research, September 12, 2020.

https://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy -lifestyle/nutrition-and-healthyeating/expert-answers/highfructose-corn-syrup/f aq-20058201.

Expanding the Child Tax Credit in New York State

By Nguyen Vo, ntv4@cornell.edu

To reverse the spike in child poverty following the expiration of the American Rescue Plan's temporary expansion of the federal Child Tax Credit, the New York state government should further expand its Empire State Child Credit program by passing Senate Bill 2023-S277A.

Background

From 2017 to 2020, the Child Tax Credit (CTC) was federally set at a maximum of \$2000 per child, with a phase-in provision that excluded low-income households due to changes under the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act. 1 In 2021, the American Rescue Plan eliminated the phase-in and increased the CTC refund to \$3600 per child under six and to \$3000 per child aged 6-17. This expansion led to a significant reduction in the child poverty rate in the United States from 9.7% to a record low of 5.2% using the supplemental poverty measure. 2,3,4

However, the expanded CTC expired at the end of 2021 without a replacement, causing the child poverty rate to more than double to 12.4%. ^{4,5} If the expanded CTC had been kept in place, the child poverty rate in 2022 was expected to be only 8.1%. ⁶

Child poverty is a salient issue in New York, which suffers from a 18.5% child poverty rate in 2022 – the tenth highest in the nation.⁷ Recognizing the need for action, the state introduced an Empire State Child Credit of up to \$333 in the FY2024 budget to mitigate the impact of the federal CTC's phase-in.⁸ However, more needs to be done to reverse child poverty trends.

Policy Idea

The New York State Legislature should pass Senate Bill 2023-S277A for a prompt signature by Governor Hochul. The bill provides for a \$1500 refundable tax credit that would scale down to a minimum of \$500 as a household's income-per-child exceeds certain thresholds.⁹ The rebate should still apply to households whose tax liabilities are lower than the amount due for refund. Unlike the present federal CTC, the bill lacks minimum income requirements, which allows for the neediest to receive the credit. If passed and enacted, the bill would come into effect the following tax year, and rebates would be split into quarterly payments.9

Policy Analysis

Analysis on the effects of a hypothetical CTC program in NY shows that expanding CTC confers large economic benefits that far outweigh its costs.¹⁰ A state CTC program that provides \$1000 per child costs \$2.7 billion per year would generate a presentdiscounted net monetary benefit of \$26.2 billion per year for society, assuming an interest rate of 3%.10 The same research finds that the same policy would recoup 70% of its spending from increased tax receipts, leaving a presentdiscounted annual deficit of \$826 million. 10 While this program is

structured differently from the \$1500 per child credit that S277A proposes, this research suggests that S277A's contribution to the annual state deficit would be lower than its \$4 billion per year price tag.

A progressive, expanded CTC along the lines of S277A would also improve health outcomes and reduce socioeconomic inequities. The 2021 tax credit expansion reduced household food insufficiency by 26%.¹¹ Its temporary closing of phase-in provisions also benefited the one-third of children whose families made too little to previously qualify.⁴ The proposed policy would benefit families earning too little to be covered by current law, thereby improving health and financial outcomes for the neediest households.9

To offset the marginal increase in deficit from this policy, a small increase in revenue is necessary in the current fiscal environment. As New York suffers from a rising deficit and as inflation remains fairly high, a concomitant increase in taxes would counteract the policy's impact on both the deficit and inflation.

Highlights

• The child poverty rate in 2022 rose to 12.4% after the American Rescue Plan's expansion of the Child Tax Credit expired.^{4,5} If the

- expanded CTC had been kept in place, the child poverty rate in 2022 was expected to be only 8.1%.6
- New York suffers from a 18.5% child poverty rate in 2022 – the 10th-highest in the nation.⁷
- Senate Bill 2023-S277A provides for a \$1500 tax rebate that would scale down as a household's income-per-child exceeds certain thresholds.⁹
- A state CTC program that provides \$1000 per child costs \$2.7 billion per year would generate a present-discounted net monetary benefit of \$26.2 billion per year for society, assuming an interest rate of 3%. The marginal increase in deficit from this policy can be counteracted by a concomitant increase in revenue.
- A progressive expansion of New York's child tax credit system would stimulate long-term economic growth, improve health outcomes, and reduce socioeconomic inequities.^{4,10,11}

Implementation

The bill can be popular among families, and passing it can be portrayed as urgent because of the deteriorating child poverty situation in New York. However, the impetus to pass this bill may be reduced by the fact that the Empire State Child Credit is already included in next year's budget. 12 Proponents of the bill must successfully argue that the measures in place are insufficient to safeguard children and can be improved by being expanded.

To ensure that 2023-S277A is considered by the state legislature and supported by the public, attempts should be made to gain support among both the college-educated youth, who tend to favor social safety nets but are less benefited by the policy, and families with children, who are less amenable to high taxes and spending in New York State but will see large benefits from the policy. Stakeholders should portray it both as a progressive initiative that helps the needy, and as a profamily policy that improves the well-being of households with children.

Support for this bill may be further dampened by New York's worsening fiscal position. To maintain fiscal soundness and counteract the inflationary pressures from families having more disposable income, the state could consider levying additional taxes on consumption, with sales tax hikes and congestion pricing being potential sources of revenue growth. Given the recent failure of an attempt to widen the scope of New York's sales taxation, however, other options such as public services' fee increases or income tax increases for the top bracket should also be considered.¹³ Nevertheless, explicitly tying the CTC expansion to tax increases runs the risk of eroding public support for the bill. To overcome these issues, proponents of coupling the CTC expansion with revenue-raising policies can term the latter as necessary counters to the state's rising budget deficit in general, instead of as a balancing measure for the cost of 2023-S277A specifically.14

Works Cited

[1] Cox, Kris, Chuck Marr, Sarah Calame, and Stephanie Hingtgen. "Top Tax Priority: Expanding the Child Tax Credit in Upcoming Economic Legislation | Center on Budget and Policy Priorities," June 12, 2023.

https://www.cbpp.org/research/fede ral-tax/top-tax-priority-expandingthe-child-tax-credit-in-upcomingeconomic.

[2] Burns, Kalee, Liana Fox, and Danielle Wilson. "Child Poverty Fell to Record Low 5.2% in 2021," September 13, 2022.

https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2022/09/record-drop-in-child-poverty.html.

[3] Hamilton, Leah, Stephen Roll, Matthew Despard, Elaine Maag, Yung Chun, Laura Brugger, and Michal Grinstein-Weiss. "The Impacts of the 2021 Expanded Child Tax Credit on Family Employment, Nutrition, and Financial Well-Being | Brookings," April 13, 2022.

https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ the-impacts-of-the-2021-expandedchild-tax-credit-on-familyemployment-nutrition-andfinancial-well-being/.

[4] Turner, Cory. "The Expanded Child Tax Credit Briefly Slashed Child Poverty. Here's What Else It Did." *NPR*, January 27, 2022, sec. Family.

https://www.npr.org/2022/01/27/10 75299510/the-expanded-child-tax-credit-briefly-slashed-child-poverty-heres-what-else-it-d. [5] Shrider, Emily, and John Creamer. "Poverty in the United States: 2022." United States Census Bureau. Accessed December 6, 2023.

https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-280.html.

[6] Koutavas, Anastasia,
Christopher Yera, Sophie Collyer,
Megan Curran, David Harris, and
Christopher Wimer. "What Would
2022 Child Poverty Rates Have
Looked Like If an Expanded Child
Tax Credit Had Still Been in Place?
— Columbia University Center on
Poverty and Social Policy." Poverty
and Social Policy Brief 7, no. 3
(September 12, 2023).

https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/2023/what-2022-child-poverty-rates-would-have-looked-like.

[7] Center for American Progress. "Poverty in the United States: Explore the Data - Center for American Progress." Accessed December 6, 2023.

https://www.americanprogress.org/data-view/poverty-data/poverty-data-explore-tool/?stateFilter=ny#dv-explore.

[8] New York State Department of Taxation and Finance. "Instructions for Form IT-213." Accessed December 6, 2023.

https://www.tax.ny.gov/forms/current-forms/it/it213i.htm.

[9] Gounardes, Andrew. 2023-S277A, Pub. L. No. S277A. Accessed December 6, 2023. https://www.nvsenate.gov/legislatio n/bills/2023/S277/amendment/A. [10] Garfinkel, Irwin, Laurel Sariscsany, Elizabeth Ananat, Sophie Collyer, and Christopher Wimer. "The Costs and Benefits of Expanding the Empire State Child Tax Credit — Columbia University Center on Poverty and Social Policy." Poverty and Social Policy Brief 5, no. 2 (March 8, 2021). https://www.povertycenter.columbi a.edu/publication/2021/childallowance/cost-benefit-analysisnew-york.

[11] Shafer, Paul R., Katherine M. Gutiérrez, Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, Allison Bovell-Ammon, and Julia Raifman. "Association of the Implementation of Child Tax Credit Advance Payments With Food Insufficiency in US Households." *JAMA Network Open* 5, no. 1 (January 13, 2022): e2143296–e2143296. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetwor

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetwor kopen.2021.43296. [12] Cooney, Jeremy. "Senator Cooney Celebrates Inclusion of Expanded Empire State Child Tax Credit In Approved State Budget." NYSenate.gov, May 3, 2023. https://www.nysenate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2023/jeremy-cooney/senator-cooney-celebrates-inclusion-expanded-empire.
[13] PricewaterhouseCoopers.

"New York Budget Adopts Various Tax Increases Other Changes: PwC," May 2023.

https://www.pwc.com/us/en/service s/tax/library/new-york-budgetadopts-various-tax-increases-otherchanges.html.

[14] Office of the New York State Comptroller. "DiNapoli: NYC's 2024 Budget Balanced, but Risks Loom | Office of the New York State Comptroller," August 10, 2023.

https://www.osc.ny.gov/press/releases/2023/08/dinapoli-nycs-2024-budget-balanced-risks-loom.

Own Our Own Information: Federal Data Privacy Regulation in the Pharmaceutical Industry

By Gary Wu, gzw3@cornell.edu

To protect sensitive and proprietary data and to establish a formal list of data privacy rights, the United States federal government should modernize its data privacy regulations.

Background

In 2018, the European Union (EU) enacted the General **Data Protection Regulation** (GDPR), the world's most comprehensive data privacy regulation, setting a benchmark for privacy laws later developed in Australia, Brazil, Canada, among others.^{1,2} On the federal level, the United States' data privacy laws lag behind those of other countries with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act of 1998 being the last one enacted.³ As a result, states like California, Colorado, Connecticut, Utah, and Virginia have begun to enact their own data privacy laws with California's Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 (CCPA) being the strictest in the country.³ The CCPA provides consumers the right to know exactly what data companies are collecting as well as to whom it might be sent and to delete their data at any time. However, other legislation, like Virginia's Consumer Data Protection Act, fail to offer the same protections, such as for employee and commercial contexts or information posted publicly on social media.⁴ The lack of data protection laws and the increasing number of cyberattacks on the pharmaceutical industry poses a threat to both consumers and companies alike. Furthermore, the number of phishing attempts increased by 189% between 2020

and 2021, with over half of the breaches involving third-party vendors storing confidential and proprietary data.⁵ According to IBM's 2023 data breach report, the cost of a single data breach in the healthcare industry as a whole nears \$11 million and nearly \$5 million for pharmaceutical companies.⁶ Although sweeping data privacy legislation like the GDPR have pushed corporate compliance and cybersecurity innovation, clarity of what the law states is vital, as after its enactment, confusion stalled 40 cancer studies and 5.000 collaborative scientific studies.7,8

Policy Idea

The United States federal government should implement a data privacy protection decree to ensure that specific rights such as the right to be informed, have access, rectification, be forgotten, among others. Furthermore, the aforementioned changes would require businesses to hire data protection officers and conduct privacy impact assessments to report the steps taken to protect confidential information in the event of a data breach. The goal is to ensure that all consumers, especially those with sensitive personal health and biometric data have the necessary protection over their data and ability to remove their data if they deem it necessary.

Policy Analysis

The implementation of a strict data privacy framework in the pharmaceutical industry presents a complex interplay of economic costs and considerations. Notably, the healthcare industry already spent 10% of its IT budget on cybersecurity. The implementation of the EU's GDPR resulted in the healthcare industry having an estimated spending increase of 13 billion euros.⁹ Furthermore, failing to adhere to the proposed guidelines would result in fines amounting to 4% of their global annual turnover. A study by PwC found that 40% of firms abiding by these provisions spent over \$10 million each on compliance efforts, and another study by EY reported that companies averaged an additional \$1.3 million per year.¹⁰ Another study found that strict data privacy regulation such as the legislation California enacted was found to decrease venture capital investments by \$3.4 million per week and resulted in job losses totaling a range from 3,000 to 30,000.11 Further analysis found that the upfront costs of implementing sweeping data privacy regulation compared to its output has a 14:1 cost to benefits ratio. 10 However, with these costs comes major benefits for consumers that are difficult to quantify but offset the initial upfront costs. Investment in

implementing spam filters, access controls, cloud storage, multi-factor authentication, hiring a Data Protection Officer, and conducting a Data Privacy Impact Assessment all work to put rights back into the hands of vulnerable clinical trial participants and drive improved cyber-security measures across the industry.¹²

Highlights

- According to IBM's 2023 data breach report, the cost of a single data breach in 2023 in the healthcare industry as a whole nears 11 million USD and nearly 5 million USD for pharmaceutical companies.⁶
- A study by PwC found that 40% of firms abiding by these provisions spent over \$10 million each on compliance efforts and another study by EY reported that companies averaged \$1.3 million per year on top of that.¹⁰
- Investment in implementing spam filters, access controls, cloud storage, multi factor authentication, hiring a Data Protection Officer, and conducting a Data Privacy Impact Assessment all work to put rights back into the hands of vulnerable clinical trial participants and offsets initial costs. 12

Implementation

A comprehensive data protection decree could be implemented through three main steps. The first is to push back against the influence of Big Tech and groups such as TechNet and the Internet Association. ^{13,14} With control over almost all information

that passes through the internet, Amazon, Meta, and Google have spent a combined \$50 million lobbying at the federal level against data privacy laws. 15 Mobilizing consumer advocacy groups like the Electronic Frontier Foundation or the Digital Privacy Alliance could increase public awareness and counteract lobbying efforts made by Big Tech groups. The second step is to identify and influence members of Congress who have a track record of supporting enhanced data privacy measures. Members of Congress like Roger Wicker (R-MA) advocate for this policy in the Senate and Frank Pallone (D-NJ) push in the House could help maintain bipartisan support on this issue, as both have previously supported enhanced data privacy protections via the American Data Privacy and Protection Act. 16 Finally, each company that collects confidential or proprietary data must hire a Data Protection Officer who would monitor internal compliance, assess potential data breach risks, and implement measures to encrypt all personal data.¹⁷ In addition, to ensure compliance with this legislation, a federal agency should be established to assess whether companies implement these protocols. When these protocols are violated, fines should be imposed to prevent further infringement. Global precedent for extensive data privacy laws already exists with countries around the world and several states have already implemented their own versions of what protections are necessary. Although research from these existing programs shows that there are significant upfront and annual costs associated with data privacy laws, enacting the proposed policy

would ensure that consumers, employees, and trial participants gain the right to know how their data is being stored, for what purposes, and to remove it at their discretion.

Works Cited

[1] Layton, Roslyn, and Silvia Elaluf-Calderwood. "A Social Economic Analysis of the Impact of GDPR on Security and Privacy Practices." 2019 12th CMI Conference on Cybersecurity and Privacy (CMI), 2019. https://doi.org/10.1109/cmi48017.2019.8962288.

[2] Simmons, Dan. "17 Countries with GDPR-like Data Privacy Laws." comforte, January 13, 2023. https://insights.comforte.com/countries-with-gdpr-like-data-privacy-laws.

[3] Murray, Conor. "U.S. Data Privacy Protection Laws: A Comprehensive Guide." Forbes, September 12, 2023.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/conormurray/2023/04/21/us-data-privacy-protection-laws-a-comprehensiveguide/?sh=3a5104785f92.

[4] Hart, Christopher Escobedo, and Colin Zick. "Virginia's New Data Privacy Law: An Uncertain next Step for State Data Protection." JD Supra, July 7, 2021.

https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/virginia-s-new-data-privacy-law-an-8812636/.

[5] Perez-Etchegoyen, JP. "2023's Biggest Pharma Cybersecurity Threats to Watch." Healthcare IT News, February 3, 2023.

https://hitconsultant.net/2023/02/03/2023s-biggest-pharma-threats-to-watch/.

[6] "Cost of a Data Breach 2023." IBM, 2023.

https://www.ibm.com/reports/databreach.

[7] Barrell, Amanda. "GDPR Represents an 'Urgent Threat' to the EU's Research Leadership Role." pharmaphorum, August 4, 2021. https://pharmaphorum.com/views-and-analysis/gdpr-represents-an-urgent-threat-to-the-eus-research-

leadership-role.Using[8] Eiss, Robert. "Confusion overDefanEurope's Data-Protection Law IsReporStalling Scientific Progress." Nature2022.News, August 25, 2020.https://dx.

https://www.nature.com/articles/d4 1586-020-02454-7.

[9] Columbus, Louis.

"Benchmarking Your Cybersecurity Budget in 2023." VentureBeat, February 16, 2023.

https://venturebeat.com/security/benchmarking-your-cybersecurity-budget-in-2023/.

[10] Huddleston, Jennifer. "The Price of Privacy: The Impact of Strict Data Regulations on Innovation and More." American Action Forum, June 3, 2021.

https://www.americanactionforum.org/insight/the-price-of-privacy-the-impact-of-strict-data-regulations-on-innovation-and-more/.

[11] Jia, Jian, Ginger Zhe Jin, and Liad Wagman. The short-run effects of GDPR on Technology Venture Investment, 2018.

https://doi.org/10.3386/w25248.

[12] Zerlang, Jesper. "GDPR: A Milestone in Convergence for Cyber-Security and Compliance." Network Security 2017, no. 6 (2017): 8–11.

https://doi.org/10.1016/s1353-4858(17)30060-0.

[13] Ng, Alfred. "The Raucous Battle over Americans' Online Privacy Is Landing on States." POLITICO, February 22, 2023. https://www.politico.com/news/2023/02/22/statehouses-privacy-law-cybersecurity-00083775.

[14] Wadhwani, Sumeet. "Big Tech Using an Army of Lobbyists to Defang Privacy Laws, Claims New Report." Spiceworks, May 30, 2022

https://www.spiceworks.com/itsecurity/data-security/news/bigtech-state-privacy-laws/.

[15] Edgerton, Anna. "Big Tech Lobbyists Are Fighting Strict Data Privacy Laws State-by-State." Bloomberg.com, March 20, 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/a

rticles/2023-03-20/big-techlobbyists-are-fighting-strict-dataprivacy-laws-state-by-state. [16] "What They Are Saying:

American Data Privacy and
Protection Act." U.S. Senate
Committee on Commerce, Science,
& Transportation, June 15, 2022.

https://www.commerce.senate.gov/ 2022/6/what-they-are-sayingamerican-data-privacy-andprotection-

act#:~:text=U.S.%20Senator%20Ro ger%20Wicker%20and,hearing%20 that%20discussed%20the%20bill.

[17] "Data Protection Officer (DPO)." European Data Protection Supervisor, 2023.

https://edps.europa.eu/dataprotection/dataprotection/reference-library/dataprotection-officerdpo en#:~:text=The%20primary%2

0role%20of%20the,the%20applicab le%20data%20protection%20rules. [18] Barbiero, Claudia. "Top Considerations for Data Protection and Cybersecurity within the Pharmaceutical Industry." Pharma Marketing Network, October 28, 2020. https://www.pharmamkting.com/featured/topconsiderations-for-data-protectionand-cybersecurity-within-thepharmaceutical-industry/. [19] Chico, Victoria. "The Impact of the General Data Protection Regulation On Health Research." British Medical Bulletin 128, no. 1 (2018): 109-18. https://doi.org/10.1093/bmb/ldy038.

[20] Moore, Thomas J, James Heyward, Gerard Anderson, and G Caleb Alexander. "Variation in the Estimated Costs of Pivotal Clinical Benefit Trials Supporting the US Approval of New Therapeutic Agents, 2015–2017: A Cross-Sectional Study." BMJ Open 10, no. 6 (2020).

https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-038863.

[21] Walker, Kent. "The Urgent Necessity of Enacting a National Privacy Law." Google, April 25, 2022. https://blog.google/outreach-initiatives/public-policy/the-urgent-necessity-of-enacting-a-national-privacy-

law/#:~:text=A%20U.S.%20privacy %20law%20would,innovation%20r ules%20around%20the%20world.

EDUCATION POLICY

Director: Sahil Venkatesan

Analysts: Reagan Allvin, Danielle Berkowitz, Jade Foxall, Jaiden Fisher-Dayn, Ben Nusbaum, Sejal Sekhar, Ria Sodhi, and Julia Temple

Mandating 30-Minute School Lunch Periods to Improve Nutritional Equity in Virginia Schools

By Reagan Allvin, rra49@cornell.edu

In Virginia, there is no minimum time period set for school lunches, and students of low-income families pay the price. Rushing through what may be the only reliable meal for some is linked to consuming smaller and less nutritious portions. Through mandating an extended designated school lunch period, the state of Virginia can protect underserved youth and reduce its food waste footprint.

Background

Virginia's most vulnerable children rely on school lunch to meet their daily nutrition needs, with 45.1% of children in Virginia being eligible for free or reducedprice school lunch.¹ Children's consumption of school lunches make up 30-50% of their total daily caloric intake.² Therefore, when this major meal is insufficient, students who depend on lunch time for energy in the classroom are left behind. According to a national poll, one in five parents of elementary school students report their child having less than 15 minutes to eat their lunch, with children having as few as seven minutes to eat in some schools.^{3,4} In a study of students in the state of New York, out of all students who picked out a vegetable to eat, only 24% took a single bite of the vegetable during lunch.5 Researchers attributed this to a multitude of environmental factors in the cafeteria, including insufficient lunch times of less than 30 minutes.⁵ Students with less than 15 minutes to eat their lunch consume fewer calories and less sufficient fiber in their meals than those who get more time, according to a study measuring the food remaining on discarded trays and the time during which students were able to get food from the cafeteria.6

Compared to those who get 25 minutes or more, those who get 20 minutes to eat consume 13% less of their entrées, 12% less of their vegetables, and 10% less of their milk.7 In another, more recent trial. students with 20 or more seated lunch minutes were found to consume more calories. carbohydrates, dietary fiber, protein, iron, and potassium than those with just 10 minutes.8 As a result of shorter lunch times, children lack proper nutrition which can also have consequences in the classroom. Students who consume more fruits, vegetables, and micronutrients score higher on memory and intelligence tests.1 Insufficient meal times may impact not only students' physiological wellbeing but also their academic performance.

This issue expands beyond the student; insufficient school lunch times may lead to a crisis of food waste. An estimated 530,000 tons of food are wasted in US schools each year, costing the US \$1.7 billion annually.² In addition, 44% of school kitchen managers list effectiveness of this mandate "not enough time to eat" as a possible cause of plate waste.³ Evidently, limited school lunch times have a wide range of consequences, making change increasingly necessary.

Policy Idea

To address the urgent need for regulated, mandated lunch times, the Virginia state government should edit existing legislation. Section 150(A) of chapter 131 of the Virginia State Board of Education legislation describes time limits and minimums for recess and instruction time. This section should be edited to include the requirement that "Students must be provided with a minimum of 30 minutes to be seated and eat lunch after the meal is served."

Policy Analysis

Nearby states and territories such as Washington DC and West Virginia have already implemented mandatory school lunch period times to ensure adequate time to consume a full meal for students, especially those in high-need districts.⁹ Both programs have been in effect since 2018, indicating that this mandate is likely to maintain similar longevity in Virginia as well.

It is crucial to track the without impeding on schools. The mandate's success can be measured through secondary measures such as tracking the existing food on discarded trays for a given week in a representative selection of schools across the state. In a recent study,

longer seated lunch times led to significantly less fruit and vegetable waste.⁴ Measuring existing plate waste allows for a minimally invasive yet accurate examination of how lunch times impact how much food and what kinds of food students discard. A less direct measure of the program's success can be conducted through comparing test scores before and after the mandate's implementation. However, changes in test scores could be due to any number of factors, so a more effective way to measure the impact of the mandate on academic performance would be to implement this mandate in pilot form through a representative sample of schools in the state for a year. At the end of the year, test scores can be cross-referenced to observe if there was a significant impact, particularly for students who partake in free or reduced-price Implementation school lunch programs.

Highlights

Virginia's most vulnerable children rely on school lunch for sustenance.

- An estimated 45.1% of children in Virginia are eligible for free or reduced school lunch.1
- School lunches comprise 30-50% of children's daily calorie intake.²

Short lunch periods prevent consumption of essential nutrients.

- According to a national poll, one in five parents of elementary school students report their child having less than 15 minutes to eat their lunch, some having as little as seven.3,4
- Young students in New York State were shown to seldom finish eating their vegetables. Researchers

- owed this to a multitude of environmental factors in the cafeteria, including insufficient lunch times.⁵
- Students with less time to eat their lunch consume fewer nutrients in their meals than those who have sufficient time.^{6,8}
- Compared to those who get 25 minutes or more, those who get 20 minutes to eat prioritize the less nutritious parts of the meal.⁷

Undernutrition of Virginia's youth is a costly challenge.

- Approximately 30.8% of children in Virginia do not eat fruit daily, and 51.8% do not eat vegetables daily.¹⁰
- Poor diet costs the United States \$50.4 billion in health care costs annually.11

The proposed legislative change, while encompassing significant ripple effects, is not likely to strike massive controversy in the Virginia House of Delegates. Though accessible school nutrition programs have typically received less support from conservativemajority states, Virginia's Republican governor, Glenn Youngkin, signed off on a new budget in 2022, expanding access to free school lunches to those who qualify for reduced-price lunches in 2022. 12,13,14 Virginia's passing of this legislation could pave the way for equitable school lunch policies in even the most conservative states, and would make Virginia one of only 14 states with any legislation expanding access to free lunches past those who strictly qualify for them. 15 That said, House Bill 1967, a bill proposing universal free lunches, was killed in

Virginia's House Pre-K-12 Education Subcommittee in a 5-3 vote. 16,17 All five "nay" votes were from Republican legislators, while the three "yea" votes came from Democrats, indicating that bipartisan appeal may be necessary for future school lunch legislation to be passed.

However, legislation regarding the timing of school lunch periods is likely to be less politically contentious than House Bill 1967, which is a much larger financial undertaking. It is for this reason that the proposed legislative change is a more politically feasible action step in the direction of ensuring sufficient nutrition for all children. Bipartisan support for this concept can be observed in the passing of 2005's Act No. 102 in South Carolina. 18 This act mandated a minimum of 20 minutes for elementary school students to eat lunch, and gained broad support in a state that has a similar political climate to Virginia as of 2023. 19,20,21 Additionally, the 2007 Healthy Students Act in Mississippi and the 2004 Act Concerning Childhood Nutrition in Schools, Recess, and Lunch Breaks in Connecticut are similar bills that have succeeded in other states.^{22,23} More recently, New Mexico has signed into law Senate Bill 4, which mandates 20 minutes of seated lunch time alongside universal free school lunches.²⁴

If, following the passing of the proposed statutory changes, student health and performance are tracked alongside improved lunch consumption by an outside research council, that data can be used as evidence of the need for universal and unconditional access to this resource.

To apply pressure to legislators and attract the support of constituents, the support of advocacy groups is crucial. No Kid Hungry Virginia, for instance, is the state branch of a national advocacy group aiming to end child hunger in the United States. ²⁵ It has a history of advocating for school-meal related policies, such as expanding access to summer meal programs to rural communities. ²⁶

Through advocacy and garnering political support, it is possible to make time for school lunches, and with it, more equitable school environments.

Works Cited

[1] Digest of Education Statistics, 2021. National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) Home Page, a part of the U.S. Department of Education. (2021).

https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21 204.10.asp.

[2] Schanzenbach, D. W. (2009). Do school lunches contribute to childhood obesity?

https://www.sesp.northwestern.edu/docs/publications/982412224551ec 93458609.pdf.

[3] Education and Health in Schools: A Survey of Parents Summary. NPR/Robert Wood Johnson Foundation/Harvard School of Public Health . (2013, September).

https://media.npr.org/documents/20 [10] "Fruit, Vegetable, and Sugar https://media.npr.org/documents/20 [10] "Fruit, Vegetable, and Sugar Sweetened Beverage Intake among Young Children, by State - United

[4] Obesity release: Environment & Environment & Environment & Environment & Human Health, Inc. EHHI.

https://www.ehhi.org/obesity-release.

[5] Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health. "Young children take but often barely touch healthy school cafeteria food options."

ScienceDaily. ScienceDaily, 17 November 2014.

<u>www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2</u>
014/11/141117084713.htm>.

[6] Hildebrand, D. et al. (2018). Time to eat school lunch affects elementary students' nutrition consumption. Journal of Child Nutrition and Management.

https://feedva.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/Time-To-Eat-Lunch.pdf.

[7] Cohen, J. (2018, June 22). Short lunch periods in schools linked with less healthy eating. News.

https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/news/press-releases/short-lunch-periods-in-schools-linked-with-less-healthy-eating/.

[8] Burg X, Metcalfe JJ, Ellison B, Prescott MP. Effects of Longer Seated Lunch Time on Food Consumption and Waste in Elementary and Middle School—age Children: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(6):e2114148. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.14148.

[9] State School Meal Mandates and Reimbursements Report: School Year 2022-2023.

https://schoolnutrition.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/2022-State-Mandate-and-Reimbursement-Report.pdf.

[10] "Fruit, Vegetable, and Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Intake among Young Children, by State - United States, 2021." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, February 16, 2023.

https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/72/wr/mm7207a1.htm.

[11] Jardim, Thiago Veiga, Dariush Mozaffarian, Shafika Abrahams-Gessel, Stephen Sy, Yujin Lee, Junxiu Liu, Yue Huang, et al. "Cardiometabolic Disease Costs Associated with Suboptimal Diet in the United States: A Cost Analysis Based on a Microsimulation Model." PLOS Medicine.

https://journals.plos.org/plosmedicine/article?id=10.1371%2Fjournal.pmed.1002981.

[12] "Montana HB863: 2023: Regular Session." LegiScan. https://legiscan.com/MT/bill/HB863 /2023.

[13] "HB 1491." HB 1491 | North Dakota Legislative Branch, n.d. http://ndlegis.gov/content/applicatio n-template.

[14] "Approved State Budget Means More Virginia Children Have Access to School Breakfast and Lunch." VIRGINIA, June 22, 2022.

https://state.nokidhungry.org/virginia/2022/06/22/approved-state-budget-increases-school-meal-access/.

[15] Gingerella, Benita. "Virginia House Subcommittee Kills Universal Free Meals Bill." FoodService Director, January 30, 2023.

https://www.foodservicedirector.co m/operations/virginia-housesubcommittee-kills-universal-freemeals-bill.

[16] "HB 1967 School Meals; Availability at No Cost to Student." Legislative Information System.. https://lis.virginia.gov/cgi-bin/legp604.exe?231%2Bsum%2BHB1967.

[17] Legislative Information System, n.d.

https://lis.virginia.gov/cgi-bin/legp604.exe?231%2Bvot%2BH 0901V0029%2BHB1967.

[18] "Session 116 - (2005-2006)." South Carolina Legislature Online - Bill Search by Bill Number.

https://www.scstatehouse.gov/billsearch.php?billnumbers=3499&session=116&summary=B.

[19] "South Carolina." National Governors Association, n.d. https://www.nga.org/formergovernors/south-carolina/. [20] "South Carolina House of

Representatives Elections, 2004." Ballotpedia, n.d.

https://ballotpedia.org/South Caroli na House of Representatives elect ions, 2004.

[21] Virginia House of Delegates elections, 2023 - ballotpedia, n.d. https://ballotpedia.org/Virginia Ho use of Delegates elections, 2023.

[22] Senate Bill 2369 - mississippi department of education..

https://www.mdek12.org/sites/defau =B&legNo=4&year=23. lt/files/documents/OHS/Home/Reso urces/HealthyStudentsAct/senatebill 2369.pdf.

[23] Spigel, Saul. An act concerning childhood nutrition in schools, recess and lunch breaks, n.d. https://www.cga.ct.gov/2004/SUM/ 2004SUM00224-R03HB-05344-SUM.htm.

[24] "2023 Regular Session - SB 4." Legislation - new mexico legislature, n.d.

https://www.nmlegis.gov/Legislatio n/Legislation?chamber=S&legType

[25] "Who We Are - No Kid Hungry Virginia." VIRGINIA, June 20, 2023.

https://state.nokidhungry.org/virgini a/about/.

[26] "Child Hunger Advocacy: Take Action with No Kid Hungry." No Kid Hungry, n.d. https://www.nokidhungrv.org/what-

we-do/advocacy.

Redistributing Funding from Wealthy Public School Districts to Low-Income School Districts

By Danielle Berkowitz, db755@cornell.edu

Gaps in public school funding are prevalent throughout the country, making the unequal distribution of school funding one of the most pressing issues facing the American education system today. Congress should increase federal education funding and redistribute district funding to ensure every student receives an equitable education

Background

Across the United States. millions of educators and students face significant education disparities.¹ Inadequate education funding creates learning barriers and denies students the opportunity to receive an equal education. School districts in wealthier neighborhoods have access to stable learning environments, highly qualified teachers, guidance counselors, and various extracurricular activities. In contrast, schools in lower-income neighborhoods have larger class sizes, fewer advanced courses, and inexperienced teachers. The federal government's lack of sufficient fund distribution creates inequalities in public education, forcing states to rely on property taxes to fund school districts.² Regardless of the economic or tax base of the area. local communities use property taxes to determine the funding each school receives. Because of this. social class has become the most significant determinant of receiving a high-quality education.³ Students from wealthier areas have the advantage of increased district funding and resources. In comparison, students from poorer areas are denied the resources that enable them to succeed in school and beyond.⁴ Performance gaps exist between children with

different socioeconomic statuses, reflecting the unmet educational needs of students living in lowerincome areas.⁵ These performance gaps emphasize the widespread education disparities caused by inadequate federal funding and the state's reliance on property taxes to fund public schools. Furthermore, the federal government currently puts only 12.7% of the federal budget towards education, which is well below the international average of 15%.6 Given the limited distribution of federal funds and local districts' reliance on property taxes to compensate, there is dramatically different funding among public schools.⁷

Policy Idea

Congress should implement a mandate that redistributes local district-based education funds from wealthy school districts to lowincome ones. The distribution of funds should be allocated to early childhood, elementary, secondary, and postsecondary education programs. The allocation of funds should take district enrollment and average area income into account. Student characteristics, such as learning disabilities, honors programs, special needs, and English as a Second Language programs, should also be considered, given the need for

increased funding for specific students with different learning needs. Public schools with higher enrollment numbers and lower average area income should receive more allocated funds to compensate for the low property taxes put toward district funding. In addition to redistributing funds, the government should increase and distribute federal investments in education from the federal budget to aid in redistributing property taxes. Congress should approve increased federal education funding and enforce the redistribution of school district wealth to guarantee students the right to equitable education.

Policy Analysis

Policies that close the gaps between wealthy and low-income public school districts are vital in creating more equitable educational opportunities for students nationwide. Studies from the National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance show that low-income students, on average, have unequal access to higher-performing teachers, which has detrimental effects on overall student achievement.¹⁴ This past summer. President Biden announced that his administration would promote educational opportunities under the US Department of Education to help

students overcome academic challenges presented by unequal high school education and financial status. ¹³ Without this government intervention, educational opportunities for all Americans will remain bound by their financial limitations.

By allotting more federal funding for education, districts will not be forced to rely as heavily on property taxes to fund schools. minimizing the chance of obtaining unequal funds, especially for schools within the same state.¹¹ Furthermore, inequality can be minimized by implementing a federal mandate enacting pure income redistribution. Straight income redistribution through tax, cash, and income transfers has been proven to keep inequality in check, effectively addressing disparities between wealthy and poor neighborhoods. 9 Brazil's Bolsa Familia CCT (conditional cash transfer) Program demonstrates this success by achieving reduced levels of inequality and hunger by redistributing wealth.⁸ If similar redistribution strategies are executed, equivalent results regarding education are expected.

Implementing national equitable funding for public school districts can ensure students receive an equal, quality education, which can act as a leveler in society. Reports show that education can close gaps in wealth inequality by reducing poverty and boosting opportunities for access to higher education for all citizens."

Highlights

 Wealth inequality in America has created significant educational disparities, causing low-

- income students to face learning barriers and decreased access to quality education, contributing to inadequate learning outcomes.¹⁵
- The federal government's insufficient allocation of education funds forces local districts to rely on property taxes to fund public schools, causing neighborhoods with varying income statuses to receive significantly different and unequal public school funding.²
- Redistributing district funds and increasing federal funding for education can enable school districts nationwide to obtain more equitable funding, preventing students' education from being predetermined by their economic status.¹¹
- Equal educational opportunities can help combat economic inequality by reducing poverty, allowing students access to higher education, and increasing social mobility.¹²

Implementation

Considering the partisan polarization in Congress currently, especially regarding affirmative action, an executive mandate is necessary to redistribute public school funds rather than passing legislation. Before issuing the mandate, the president should test this policy to empirically validate the benefits of the reallocation of wealth on inequality.

Given that education is a state and local issue, Executive Order 13985, which includes the

US Department of Education's Equity Action Plan, should be amended to include this proposed funding redistribution.¹⁶ This order aims to advance equity and support for underserved communities. The implementation of alternative reforms for education funding, including the Education Stabilization Fund, has been successful under this plan by increasing the quality of education in public schools and helping schools recover after the COVID-19 pandemic. In addition, under the Every Student Succeeds Act, the federal program Tile I currently allocates funds to educational facilities with impoverished student bodies.¹⁷ The federal government should bolster the funds distributed under Tile I on a larger scale to aid in the redistribution mandate.

Furthermore, President Biden recently proposed his budget request for the 2024 fiscal year, which included an increase to the Department of Education's elementary and secondary education budget by almost 14%. The budget includes funds for districts nationwide, especially in lowincome, marginalized areas. If Congress approves this funding, President Biden should mandate that federal funds be combined with state funds and property tax dollars to redistribute them. To ensure the funds are distributed accurately, the president should direct the Department of Education to allocate the funds based on the needs detailed above. This method will ensure more direct impacts on equitable education funding and fewer obstacles brought forth by a divided Congress.

Works Cited

[1] "Inequality in Public School Funding: American University." School of Education Online, October 27, 2022.

https://soeonline.american.edu/blog/inequality-in-public-school-funding/.

[2] Allegretto, Sylvia. "Public Education Funding in the U.S.
Needs an Overhaul: How a Larger Federal Role Would Boost Equity and Shield Children from Disinvestment During Downturns." Economic Policy Institute.
Accessed October 12, 2023.
https://www.epi.org/publication/public-education-funding-in-the-us-needs-an-overhaul/.

[3] "Exploring Income Inequality in Educational Settings." National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) Home Page, a part of the U.S. Department of Education. Accessed October 12, 2023. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/maped/storymaps/edinequality/.

[4] "Education in the U.S.: The Great Equalizer?" PRB. Accessed October 12, 2023.

https://www.prb.org/resources/us-inequality-education/.

- [5] Garcia, Emma. "Eric Education Resources Information Center." Education Inequalities at the School Starting Gate: Gaps, Trends, and Strategies to Address Them. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED5 88751.pdf.
- [6] Bourguignon, François. "Redistribution of Income and Reducing Economic Inequality IMF F&D Magazine." IMF, March 1, 2018.

https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/fandd/issues/2018/03/bourguignon

[7] Hanson, Melanie. "U.S. Public Education Spending Statistics

[2023]: Per Pupil + Total."
Education Data Initiative,
September 8, 2023.
https://educationdata.org/public-education-spending-statistics.
[8] Soares, Fábio Veras.
"EVALUATING THE IMPACT OF BRAZIL'S BOLSA FAMÍLIA: Cash Transfer Programs in Comparative Perspective." JSTOR, n.d.

https://www.jstor.org/stable/279192 00?typeAccessWorkflow=login&se q=10.

[9] Tackling Income Inequality - OECD. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://www.oecd.org/economy/public-

<u>finance/tacklingincomeinequalityth</u> eroleoftaxesandtransfers.pdf.

[10] President Biden Signs
Executive Order to Strengthen
Racial Equity and Support for
Underserved Communities Across
the Federal Government. The White
House. The United States
Government, 16 February 2023.
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefin

g-room/statementsreleases/2023/02/16/fact-sheetpresident-biden-signs-executiveorder-to-strengthen-racial-equityand-support-for-underservedcommunities-across-the-federalgovernment/.

[11] Tyner, Adam, David Griffith. The Education Gadfly. THINK AGAIN: Is Education Funding in America Still Unequal? *The Thomas B. Fordham Institute*. https://fordhaminstitute.org/national/research/think-again-education-funding-america-still-unequal#:~:text=School%2Dfinance%20reforms%20and%2C%20to,funding%20gaps%20disappear%2C%20too.%E2%80%9D.

[12] The Power of Education to Fight Inequality - Oxfam. https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-

public/file_attachments/bp-education-inequality-170919-summ-en.pdf.

[13] Fact sheet: President Biden Announces Actions to Promote Educational Opportunity and Diversity in Colleges and Universities. FACT SHEET: President Biden Announces Actions to Promote Educational Opportunity and Diversity in Colleges and Universities | U.S. Department of Education, 29 June 2023.

https://www.ed.gov/news/pressreleases/fact-sheet-president-bidenannounces-actions-promoteeducational-opportunity-anddiversity-colleges-and-universities. [14] NCEE Evaluation Brief: Do Low-income Students Have Equal Access to the Highest-Performing Teachers? Institute of Education Sciences (IES) Home Page, a part of the U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance: NCEE Evaluation Brief: Do Low-Income Students Have Equal Access to the Highest-Performing Teachers? https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/201140

[15] Insights, GGI. « Access to Education: The impact of Inequality on Education ». *Gray Group International*. Gray Group International LLC, 24 October 2023.

16/.

https://www.graygroupintl.com/blog/access-to-education#:~:text=Inequality%20hinders%20education%20access%20and,contribute%20to%20poor%20lea

nd,contribute%20to%20poorning%20outcomes.

[16] Executive Order on Further Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government. *The White House*. The United States Government, 16 February 2023. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefin g-room/presidential-

on-further-advancing-racial-equity-

and-support-for-underservedcommunities-through-the-federalgovernment/#:~:text=On%20my%2 0first%20day%20in,long%20been% actions/2023/02/16/executive-order- 20underserved%2C%20and%20add ressing.

[17] Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA). Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) | U.S. Department of Education.

https://www.ed.gov/essa?src=rn.

College Sustainability Rankings: Oversight and Criteria for Measurable Impact

By Jade Foxall, jaf392@cornell.edu

The Sustainability, Tracking, Assessment, and Rating System (STARS) lacks the level of oversight and objectivity that an effective and trustworthy ranking system needs. The STARS system should include quantitative data and analysis through a neutral governing body.

Background

The Association for the Advancement of Sustainability in Higher Education (AASHE) has labeled its STARS reporting scheme as "a transparent, self-reporting framework for colleges and universities to measure their sustainability performance." However, the system lacks accountability as the quality of data submissions is only assessed by AASHE staff.

An institution's score is based on the percentage of points it earns out of 205 possible point "credits" across the categories of Academics, Engagement, Operations, and Planning & Administration.² It is of note that a heavy emphasis is placed on academics, with 14 points attainable for an "academic courses" credit and 12 points for "research and scholarship"; Combined, these comprise nearly 13% of total credits possible.² By contrast, the Operations category's highest pointearning credits are Greenhouse Gas **Emissions and Waste Diversion** with only 8 points available for each, together making up less than 8% of the total points available.² The scoring system awards its highest rating, the STARS Platinum Rating, to schools which earn 85% of the points available in credit categories applicable to their institution. Thus, an Platinum-

ranked institution like Cornell University, which earned 57.48 out of 58 total credits in the Academics category and only 43.81 of 70 total credits in the Operations category, can still be considered "sustainable."

UCF researchers outlined structural issues with STARS and noted that STARS "lacks strong performative measurements" and thus "fail[s] to accurately measure sustainability."⁴ The researchers propose basing STARS' operational sustainability standards on those of Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED), the global leader in green building ratings.⁵ The same UCF study determined that LEED employs nearly double the amount of operational performance markers as STARS, with 62.7% of total LEED credits for sustainability benchmarks being in categories relating to operational improvements compared to 32.7% of STARS credits.²

Additionally, there is one point available for a "Reporting Assurance" credit for institutions submitting a first-time report or attempting to receive a higher rating than previously earned.⁵ Obtaining this credit requires either internal review from a university employee not involved in the reporting process or assessment by an external auditing organization.

There are myriad issues with this attempt at oversight as it is an optional credit that, if pursued, makes up less than 0.5% of an institution's score.²

Policy Idea

Future versions of STARS should include data assurance from external auditors in government or business. AASHE administrators should have to develop additional sustainability benchmarking criteria with quantifiable environmental impacts. These should include impact analysis strategies from traditional Environmental Impact Reviews.⁶ New criteria should include measurements such as greenhouse gas emissions, energy use, and noise, air, and water quality around campuses. Analysts should also account for efficiency, renewables, land use considerations, and carbon sequestration.

These benchmarks should be considered in relation to an institution's past mitigation efforts, compliance with federal and state standards, and implementation of green technology. Crucially, any involved regulatory oversight body should consider the availability of environmental mitigation resources and appropriate use in assessing the ability of a given institution to meet these criteria. AASHE should enlist either a government entity, like the EPA's Science Advisory Board

(SAB) or Office of Mission Support (OMS), or an ESG-specific department at a private auditing company like PwC or Deloitte to ensure accuracy and relevancy of STARS reports. ^{7,8,9,10} AASHE's available funding and preferred timelines should determine whether STARS employs public or private aid.

Policy Analysis

In ESG assessments, many of which use methodology similar to that of STARS, there are issues with transparency, corruptibility, and specificity.¹¹ These can only be addressed through strategy, disclosure, and engagement practices based on compliance, reputation, and cost of capital.

With 348 institutions currently participating in three-year cycles, updating STARS to include additional focus on oversight and operations will incur a lengthy implementation process.¹² Therefore, AASHE should phase in the recommended practices. Implementation will require time and capital investments as AASHE negotiates with consulting analysts. However, an in-house quality assurance program would overexert existing staff members, while the proposed method supports employee morale and quality of life. In-house assessment could be more financially feasible but would require hiring experts or giving current employees raises based on added responsibilities. Finding an outside agency requires resources but ensures that the job is done well.

This system may be more equitable for schools with less bandwidth for hiring and training faculty as curriculum currently accounts for a large portion of total

points. It may be less equitable for schools with less funding for retrofitting and new construction costs, as measurable criteria necessitate operational improvements. Oversight and neutrality will contribute to an overall more equitable system since less subjectivity is involved.

Incentives significantly improve climate outcomes. 13 Reliable, in-depth sustainability ratings can provide a reputational advantage to institutions that measurably reduce their negative environmental impacts. Combining the strong desire to change with quantitative standards will tangibly reduce climate and environmental harm. Analyzing the emissions, efficiency, and pollution outputs of participating schools will provide insight into group and individual progress toward set goals.

Highlights

- Proposal enhances the Sustainability, Tracking, Assessment, and Rating System (STARS) by introducing quantitative criteria and neutral oversight for colleges and universities.
- Highlights deficiencies in STARS's current structure, drawing on research suggesting it lacks strong performative measurements and fails to accurately measure sustainability.
- Suggests incorporating measures such as greenhouse gas emissions, energy use, air and water quality, and land use considerations, with oversight from a neutral governing body for accurate data verification.

• Emphasizes the shift towards measurable standards to boost the credibility of STARS, providing a more effective and trustworthy framework for promoting sustainability practices in higher education institutions.

Implementation

This program will have a relatively low cost of implementation. If a government agency assumes oversight, the funding should come from grants and governmental budgets. If not, AASHE should come up with the funding to find and pay a consulting or auditing firm through donors, grants, or investors.

Sustainability-linked actions are generally favorable in the current political climate, based on a Pew Research poll in which respondents cited community impacts and lack of government action as their main points of reference.¹⁴ This proposal is unlikely to be politically controversial. Although STARS has been in use for over a decade, its existence is insignificant to the general public. As such, this plan will mainly affect the attitudes of stakeholders already involved in higher education and sustainability. For campus administrators currently involved in the reporting process. outside oversight and assessment will likely be welcome. However, the proposed changes will slow the reporting process and add more rigorous standards.

Success will be measured in terms of damage mitigation and emissions reduction. It is especially relevant that this proposal emphasizes the quantifiable impact of internal regulatory decisions.

Shifting towards measurable standards across categories like energy, land use, and pollution will make this definition of success possible. To ensure that the policy executes its intended effects, STARS must track the emissions reports from the first cycle of participants using the updated version to assess whether each institution has improved and by what margin.

Assessing the success of oversight policies may be more difficult because there are no definitive measurements for such a change. However, surveying users of the STARS system before and after implementing changes may provide insight into the effectiveness and efficiency of any updates. The survey should include data points such as perceived impact and ease of use.

Works Cited

[1] Association for the

Advancement of Sustainability in Higher Education. n.d. "About STARS - The Sustainability Tracking, Assessment & Rating System." AASHE Stars. Accessed December 6, 2023. https://stars.aashe.org/about-stars/. [2] Zahniser, Meghan F., Rashmi Sahai, and Aaron Durnbaugh. 2023. "STARS Technical Manual." STARS - A Program of AASHE. https://stars.aashe.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/STARS-2.2-Technical-Manual.

[3] Kilgore, Lisa. 2023. "Cornell University | Scorecard | Institutions | STARS Reports." Reporting Tool. https://reports.aashe.org/institutions/cornell-university-ny/report/2023-03-03/.

[4] Doocy, Lauren E., Arash Zarmehr, and Joseph T. Kider. 2021. "A critical review of the effectiveness of the Sustainability Tracking, Assessment & Rating System (STARS) framework on campus sustainability." IBPSA Publications.

https://publications.ibpsa.org/conference/paper/?id=bs2021 31030.

[5] U.S. Green Buildings Council.
n.d. "LEED rating system | U.S.
Green Building Council." USGBC.
Accessed December 23, 2023.
https://www.usgbc.org/leed.
[6] National Archives. 2020. "40
CFR Part 1502 -- Environmental
Impact Statement." eCFR.
https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-40/chapter-V/subchapter-A/part-

[7] "About the Science Advisory Board (SAB) and the SAB Staff Office | US EPA." 2023. Environmental Protection Agency. https://www.epa.gov/aboutepa/about-science-advisory-board-sab-and-sab-staff-office.

1502.

[8] "About the Office of Mission Support | US EPA." 2023. Environmental Protection Agency. https://www.epa.gov/aboutepa/about-office-mission-support. [9] PwC. 2023. "ESG reporting." PwC. <u>https://www.pwc.com/us/en/service</u>s/esg/esg-reporting.html.

"Sustainability and ESG Services." 2023.

[10] Deloitte.

https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/audit/solutions/corporatesustainability-reporting.html.

[11] Hirai, Anna, and Andrew Brady. 2021. "Managing ESG Data and Rating Risk." The Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance.

https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/202 1/07/28/managing-esg-data-and-rating-risk/.

[12] "Participants & Reports | Institutions | STARS Reports." n.d. Reporting Tool. Accessed December 25, 2023.

https://reports.aashe.org/institutions/participants-and-reports/.

[13] Huber, Laura R., Randolph Sloof, and Mirjam Van Praag. 2017. "The effect of incentives on sustainable behavior: evidence from a field experiment." *Labour Economics* 45 (April): 92-106. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0927537116303530?via%3Dihub.

[14] Tyson, Alec, and Brian Kennedy. 2020. "Two-thirds of Americans Think Government Should Do More on Climate." Pew Research Center.

https://www.pewresearch.org/science/2020/06/23/two-thirds-of-americans-think-government-should-do-more-on-climate/.

Establishing a Free Peer Tutoring Program for NYC Elementary School Students

By Jaiden Fisher-Dayn, jf884@cornell.edu

The increasing gaps in reading and math proficiency as well as extreme educational disparities in NYC are a cause for action. Implementing a city-wide, peer tutoring program, is a cost-effective initiative for elementary students to be tutored and mentored by high school students.

Background

Recent studies on students in NYC public education highlight significant racial disparities and deficiencies in math and reading proficiency. According to the National Assessment of Educational Progress, in 2022, reading and math proficiencies of elementary school students in NYC are lower than the state and national average. In 2023, only 50% of NYC public school students were considered proficient in both math and reading.² The racial disparities in educational performance were also alarming. According to the Chancellor of the Department of Education David Banks, 64% of Black students and 63% of Latino students are not reading at grade level, while only 33% of white students are not proficient in reading.³

Historically, NYC school demographics have been shaped by segregation trends, which have persisted despite efforts to diversify schools. Today, the total number of children who are in the NYC school system is approximately 41% Latino, 24% Black, and only 15% White.⁴ However, over 80% of Black students and over 70% of Latino students attend schools where more than 90% of their classmates are students of color, while 34% of White students are enrolled in schools that are predominantly White.⁵

Numerous studies have pointed to the relationship between academic performance and economic and racial school segregation. Schools' poverty levels can affect teacher quality, (in)stability of school environment and incidents of conflicts and violence, levels of parental involvement, and quality of student-teacher interactions. School diversity, in turn, is associated with increased social mobility, civic engagement, and academic success.

In 2020, the NYC mayor implemented new rules for high school admissions, aimed at increasing school integration.9 Additional changes were made in 2022.¹⁰ At the same time, students have not yet recovered from the pandemic-related learning loss, exacerbating challenges for those who had already been suffering from math and literacy proficiency. Additional academic and social support is thus needed to ensure that all students in NYC achieve academic proficiencies, irrespective of race or economic status.

Policy Idea

New York City should implement a citywide peer tutoring program to enhance educational improvement and community engagement. Such a program would aim to form partnerships between

NYC high schools and Title I or other elementary schools that wish to participate. Students from partner high schools will tutor elementary students in English and Math subjects in small groups. Establishing collaborative and meaningful partnerships across schools will not only offer elementary school students academic support and mentorship but can also be part of citywide integration efforts.

Policy Analysis

The effectiveness of both professional and peer tutoring are supported by research, which states that nonprofessional tutors still have significant positive impacts on kids. 11 According to a report from the Brookings Institute, more than 80% of the 96 examined studies demonstrate statistically significant influence of tutoring on positive academic outcomes; one study highlighting that a student initially performing at the 50th percentile would advance to the 66th percentile with the aid of tutoring.¹² Furthermore, the impact of tutoring is most effective at the earlier grades. Tutoring in reading is particularly impactful in earlier elementary years, while math tutoring has strong effects on upper elementary grades.¹³

The effectiveness of tutoring is closely tied to the tutor's

competence and dedication. Tutor training is an important factor, with increase in training yielding more substantial learning improvements.¹⁴ Small-group learning in particular is beneficial for students. One study concluded that kindergarten students increased their performance on standardized tests by four percentile points in the first year students attended small classes, and this test score advantage continued to expand in the subsequent years. 15 Similarly, a study from the American Journal of Education indicated that students of all backgrounds have greater advantages in subsequent grades when they have exposure to smaller class sizes during their early education.¹⁶ Professor Alan B. Krueger concluded that class size had a larger effect for minority students and those who receive free lunch.¹⁷ While decreasing class sizes is a great and expensive challenge in New York City, creating small peer tutoring groups has many of the similar advantages. An effective peer tutoring group would occur in groups of four or fewer students, as individualized instruction allows students to increase engagement, boost confidence, and learn at their own pace. Creating a consistent and supportive relationship between a tutor and a student maximizes efficiency and when implemented correctly, is highly effective. While high-quality tutoring is an expensive initiative, implementing a peer tutoring program offers a costefficient alternative. Funding would mostly be needed for supplies and tutoring training, rather than finding professional tutors.

Highlights

- The COVID-19 pandemic has worsened education disparities, where 2022 standardized math scores have experienced a record high drop. 18 Students of lower socioeconomic status are a significant contributor to these trends. Additionally, only about 50% of NYC students are proficient in both math and reading in 2023.¹⁹ These trends highlight the urgent need to address the educational disparities.
- Racial disparities and segregation within the NYC education system continue to persist, with over 8 in 10 Black students attending schools in which over 90% of classmates are students of color. Both rigorous admissions screening and zoning segregation contribute to the socioeconomic inequities in schools.²⁰
- A cost-effective alternative to traditional tutoring, the peer tutoring program establishes partnerships between high schools and elementary/middle schools, fostering academic support and mentorship in small groups to enhance education and community engagement. This approach inspires student initiative, promotes community service engagement, and facilitates a supportive environment for students to receive tutoring and mentorship.

Implementation

Successful implementation of the peer tutoring program requires robust planning and oversight, as well as buy-in from families and school staff. NYC should first launch a pilot initiative at a select number of high schools and elementary schools. Both recipient and tutor-providing schools should have staff supervisors. Tutors providing schools should also select student leaders who will help with the roll out and the day-to-day activities of the program. Together with staff supervisors, high school tutors should participate in a tutor training program. A collaboration of university teaching faculties (e.g. Columbia University's Teachers College) could support designing the training programs. High school student leaders and staff supervisors at both schools should host a parent meeting at the partner elementary school during which parents can ask questions and give recommendations in an open forum setting. This approach is imperative to ensure that high school students are perceived not as saviors but as partners and a support system for their children's educational needs. Having parental input and involvement will increase the trust in, and success of, the program.

While funding is limited, the city can calculate estimated costs through this pilot program. After one year, the results of the pilot program should be analyzed and leveraged to encourage participation from other schools. Mobilizing support for the program should take place through PTA meetings, school newsletters, school affiliated groups, and public advertising. This program should be introduced at the city government level with the

intention of expanding its scope. For legislative consideration and potential implementation beyond NYC, this proposal should be presented to members in the Education Committee of the New York State Senate.

Potential backlash and challenges may arise in several areas. Foremost, there may be disagreement in allocation of resources. This program is only successful if both students and staff members commit extra time out of the school day to ensure success. There may be some backlash to fund a program that is unprecedented in NYC. To address this concern, it is crucial to emphasize how cost-effective peer tutoring is, as well as the program's long-term benefits. There may also be backlash from parents and teachers who don't believe their students need tutoring.

Clear communication is needed to highlight that the program's aim is to serve as a support system and not to take over the job of teachers. Professional tutoring services might express resistance, perceiving the peer tutoring program as insufficient. However, unlike professional tutoring, peer tutoring provides benefits beyond academic support, including mentorship and community engagement. There may also be concerns about the quality of tutoring provided by high school students. These, however, can be addressed by implementing a robust training program for student tutors and consistent monitoring of their performance.

Works Cited

[1] Amin, Reema, and Kae Petrin. 2022. "NAEP scores show record drop in math for New York City's

fourth graders, but not in reading." Chalkbeat.

https://www.chalkbeat.org/newyork/2022/10/24/23417176/naep-nyc-math-reading-scores-drop-pandemic-remote-learning-academic-recovery.

[2] NYCED Info Hub https://infohub.nyced.org/reports/ac ademics/test-results.

[3] Jones, David R. 2023. "A Conversation with NYC Schools Chancellor David Banks." Community Service Society of New York.

https://www.cssny.org/news/entry/a -conversation-with-nyc-schoolschancellor-david-banks. [4] Carroll, Rebecca, and

Christopher Bonastia. 2023. "Segregation in New York City Schools Continues." Thirteen.org. https://www.thirteen.org/blog-post/segregation-new-york-city-schools-continues/.

[5] "The State of School Diversity in the United States (PDF)." n.d. Department of Education. Accessed December 26, 2023.

<u>https://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/eval/r</u>esources/diversity.pdf.

[6] Kahlenberg, Richard. 2023. "How Housing Restrictions Promote Education Inequality." Vital City.

https://www.vitalcitynyc.org/article s/how-housing-promotes-educationinequality.

[7] Schwartz, Heather L. 2010. "Housing Policy Is School Policy: Economically Integrative Housing Promotes Academic Success in Montgomery County, Maryland." The Century Foundation.

https://tcf.org/content/report/housing-policy-school-policy-economically-integrative-housing-promotes-academic-success-montgomery-county-maryland/.

[8] Miguel A. Cardona, Ed.D. Secretary of Education. n.d. "The State of School Diversity in the United States (PDF)." Department of Education. Accessed December 26, 2023.

https://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/eval/resources/diversity.pdf.

[9] Shapiro, Eliza. 2020. "New York City Will Change Many Selective Schools to Address Segregation (Published 2020)." The New York Times.

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/18/nyregion/nyc-schools-admissions-segregation.html.

[10] Zimmer, Amy. 2022. "NYC overhauls middle and high school admissions." Chalkbeat.

https://www.chalkbeat.org/newyork/2022/9/29/23378824/nyc-middle-high-school-admissions-changes/.

[11] Nickow, Andre J., Philip Oreopoulos, and Kimberly Dadisman. n.d. "THE TRANSFORMATIVE POTENTIAL OF TUTORING FOR PREK LEARNING OUTCOMES: LESSONS FROM RANDOMIZED EVALUATIONS." Poverty Action

https://www.povertyactionlab.org/si tes/default/files/publication/Evidenc e-Review_The-Transformative-Potential-of-Tutoring.pdf.

[12] Nickow, Andre, Philip
Oreopoulos, and Vincent Quan. n.d.
"NBER WORKING PAPER
SERIES THE IMPRESSIVE
EFFECTS OF TUTORING ON
PREK-12 LEARNING: A
SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND
META-ANALYSIS OF THE E."
National Bureau of Economic
Research.

https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w27476/w27476.pdf.

[13] Holzer, Harry J. 2020. "Tutoring: A time-tested solution to

an unprecedented pandemic | Brookings." Brookings Institution. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ tutoring-a-time-tested-solution-toan-unprecedented-pandemic/. [14] Nickow, Andre, Philip Oreopoulos, and Vincent Quan. n.d. "NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES THE IMPRESSIVE EFFECTS OF TUTORING ON PREK-12 LEARNING: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND META-ANALYSIS OF THE E." National Bureau of Economic Research. https://www.nber.org/system/files/ working papers/w27476/w27476.p

df.

[15] Krueger, Alan B.
"Experimental Estimates of
Education Production Functions."

The Quarterly Journal of
Economics 114, no. 2 (1999): 497–532.
http://www.jstor.org/stable/2587015

[16] Hodge, Emily and Mitra, Davis American Journal of Education.
[17] Krueger, Alan B.
"Experimental Estimates of Education Production Functions."

The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 114, no. 2, 1999, pp. 497–532. JSTOR, http://www.jstor.org/stable/2587015

Accessed 22 Dec. 2023.

[18] Baumgaertner, Emily. 2023. "Students Lost One-Third of a School Year to Pandemic, Study Finds." The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/ 30/health/covid-educationchildren.html. [19] NYCED Info Hub https://infohub.nyced.org/reports/ac ademics/test-results [20] Carroll, Rebecca, and Christopher Bonastia. 2023. "Segregation in New York City Schools Continues." Thirteen.org. https://www.thirteen.org/blogpost/segregation-new-york-cityschools-continues/.

Reimagining Seventh Grade Health Class: Introducing Cognitive Behavioral Therapy to the Classroom

By Ben Nusbaum, bbn24@cornell.edu

The New York State legislature should implement Cognitive behavioral therapy into 7th grade health class curricula to equip students with tools to manage bullying in schools, the raging teen mental health epidemic, and teach positive life habits.

Background

Preventing bullying in schools is a nationwide challenge. Many students resort to bullying because they don't know how to control their emotions and simply haven't been taught critical behavioral skills. According to Pacer's National Bullying Prevention Center, 50% of young people aged 9-12 and 20% of all students reported being bullied in school.² However, as students grow older, another pressing issue emerges: mental health. According to the CDC, students' mental health has continued to worsen since 2011, with 42% of high school students feeling persistently sad or hopeless in 2021 and more than 22% of students seriously considering attempting suicide. A shocking 10% of high schoolers in 2021 did attempt suicide.³ Despite recent pushes for awareness, the stigma surrounding mental health stops many people from seeking help. A survey commissioned by the Mental Health Foundation polled over 2,500 people who had mental health issues and found that 28% of men and 19% of women did not seek help even when they knew they needed it.⁴ Therapy does not have to be a responsive measure; instead, it can be proactive. One option is Cognitive Behavioral Therapy

(CBT). CBT is a form of talk therapy that detects people's harmful behaviors and finds ways to help change them. A controlled clinical trial by PubMed revealed that 60 percent of people aged 11-21 treated with CBT for anxiety disorders recover with a sizable decrease in symptoms, proving CBT successful for children.^{5,6} One place students could be taught these new cognitive skills is in schools. Many students have health classes in seventh grade where they learn about topics ranging from reproductive anatomy to sexually transmitted diseases.⁷ The issue with this curriculum is that despite a basic knowledge of mental health issues – it does not actually give students a means of addressing their own mental health problems or even a method of expressing their feelings healthfully.

Policy Idea

The New York State legislature should implement Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) into seventh grade health curricula in New York State. In order to enact this program, health teachers would need to be trained in CBT. The Association of Psychological Therapies leads a 3-day course in the CBT essentials that is approved by the American

Psychological Association but is geared towards existing mental health professionals.⁸ All health teachers should have to take a slightly modified version of this course – which would be more applicable for non-mental health professionals – at the beginning of the school year upon the bill's implementation.

Policy Analysis

CBT can supply children with daily strategies to live emotionally healthy lives. Once these strategies become habits and skills, students will benefit from the positive effects of the therapy for the rest of their lives.⁹ In middle school, bullying is still prevalent while teenage mental health crises are starting to emerge. 10,11 These are both problems students can navigate using CBT, making seventh grade the perfect time to incorporate it into curricula. CBT can help change students' inner dialogues and give them the cognitive tools to not take out their negative emotions on others. This change in behavior can limit bullying, as teaching young students skills like empathy and anger management can decrease behaviors like hitting or teasing.¹² As students age and start to struggle with mental health, it's important they have strong reasoning, problem

solving, and other cognitive skills. CBT will arm students with those skills and enable them to persevere through their struggles. Additionally, schools should be a place where students can seek help because, at times, their home lives is a cause of their mental health problems.¹³ During the pandemic, the CDC reported that a parent or caregiver emotionally abused 55% and physically abused 11% of children.¹⁴ It has also been proven that CBT lowers individuals' tendency to resort to crime, especially violent crime, showing yet another benefit of how skills children learn in school can stick with them for life and help them make positive life decisions.¹⁵

Highlights

- Bullying in middle school and mental health issues in high school have proven to be two of the biggest problems for students' wellbeing. 16,17
- Cognitive behavioral therapy is a form of talk therapy that has been proven to aid children and adults in everything from expressing emotions healthily to combatting major mental health struggles. 18 CBT aims to provide people with a set of skills that they can use when facing struggles in their daily lives, and there is reason to believe that it could be very successful in lowering levels of everything from bullying to depression and suicide.¹⁹
- The New York State legislature should implement CBT into schools' seventh grade health curriculum to give all

- students these behavioral skills that can last a lifetime.
- The proposed policy would only incur a small financial cost and could have powerful health benefits. It could also be a powerful way to destigmatize therapies for students and parents alike.

School-based CBT

Implementation

programs are not unheard of. In fact, the Community Preventive Services Task Force (CPSTF) has previously recommended versions of it.²⁰ The CPSTF was established in 1996 and is made up of independent, nonfederal public health experts who were appointed by the CDC.²¹ The CPSTF has recommended universal (provided to all students) school-based CBT programs as a preventative measure for mental health and targeted school-based programs for children with increased risk. 22,23 If the CBT plan that the CPSTF had endorsed was implemented, all health teachers would have to attend their three professional development days at the start of the 2024-2025 school year for which they would be compensated. This would make them certified in the basics of the skills needed for this unit. Usually, students take one semester of health class in middle school, typically in seventh grade. With this program, a semester of health classes is added purely to focus on CBT, so students still have a semester to focus on sexual health and other crucial health topics. The price of this program would be minimal, with the only cost being the overtime for the three professional development days for health teachers and the cost of payment for the individuals

teaching the program. Accounting for the number of teachers in New York State, the number of health teachers per school, the number of health classes taught by non-health teachers, and the number of schools in New York State, there are about 3.018 teachers who teach middle school health classes and would need to go through this program.^{24,25,26} Additionally, it would be necessary to pay a professional to teach the CBT program at the 1720 middle schools across New York.²⁷ Using average salary data in New York State for teachers, the estimated cost of this program is \$3,690,380.²⁸ In 2016, NY made 545 million dollars on parking tickets, meaning a 0.68% increase in ticket prices could yield an additional 3.69 million dollars needed for this program.²⁹

Works Cited

[1] Orchinik, Leah J. n.d. "Teaching Kids Not to Bully (for Parents) - Nemours KidsHealth." Kids Health. Accessed December 3, 2023. https://kidshealth.org/en/parents/no-bullying.html.

[2] "Bullying Statistics - National Bullying Prevention Center." 2023. PACER Center.

https://www.pacer.org/bullying/info/stats.asp.

[3] "Mental Health | DASH." 2023. CDC.

https://www.cdc.gov/healthyyouth/mental-health/index.htm.

[4] Doward, Jamie. 2016. "Men much less likely to seek mental health help than women." The Guardian.

https://www.theguardian.com/societ y/2016/nov/05/men-less-likely-toget-help--mental-health.

[5] Pietrangelo, Ann. 2023. "Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) for Kids: How It Works." Healthline Media.

http://www.healthline.com/health/mental-health/cbt-for-kids.

[6] Kodal, Arne, Krister Fjermestad, Ingvar Bjelland, Rolf Gjestad, Lars-Göran Öst, Jon F. Bjaastad, Bente S. Haugland, Odd E. Havik, Einar Heiervang, and Gro J. Wergeland. 2017. "Long-term effectiveness of cognitive behavioral therapy for youth with anxiety disorders." *National Library of Medicine*, (November).

10.1016/j.janxdis.2017.11.003. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29 195188/.

[7] "Home Learning Subjects Health Education." 2023. Schools.nyc.gov.

https://www.schools.nyc.gov/learning/subjects/health-education.

[8] "CBT Essentials." 2023. https://www.aptmentalhealthtrain

https://www.aptmentalhealthtraining.com/cbt-

training.html?gclid=Cj0KCQiAgqGrBhDtARIsAM5s0mZPw5Fxifrqti JwhvlzkyVKqTrrZMNRp7ImoMKTBwv4aM2NylvHVIaAtgLEALwwcB.

[9] "Home Learning Subjects Health Education." 2023. Schools.nyc.gov.

https://www.schools.nyc.gov/learning/subjects/health-education.

[10] Karmazin, Karen S. 2013. "Facts About Bullying for Middle School Students." Graduate School of Education.

https://ed.buffalo.edu/content/dam/ed/alberti/docs/Facts-About-Bullying-for-Middle-School-Students.pdf.

[11] Carr, Lucille. 2022. "Middle School Students Are Hurting More Than Ever." Effective School Solutions.

https://effectiveschoolsolutions.med ium.com/middle-school-studentsare-hurting-more-than-ever-e05925b7c6ca.

[12] Crimmins, John. n.d. "CBT in the classroom. CBT in an Educational setting." Behaviour Institute. Accessed December 3, 2023.

https://thebehaviourinstitute.com/cbt-classroom/.

[13] Hodge, Kayne. n.d. "How Does Family Life Affect Mental Health? Building Blocks or Barriers." Mental Health Center. Accessed December 12, 2023. https://www.mentalhealthcenter.org/family-life-affect-mental-health/. [14] Abrams, Zara. 2023. "Kids' mental health is in crisis. Here's what psychologists are doing to help." American Psychological

https://www.apa.org/monitor/2023/01/trends-improving-youth-mental-health.

Association.

[15] Blattman, Christopher, Sebastian Chaskel, Julian C. Jamison, and Margaret Sheridan. 2022. "Cognitive Behavior Therapy Reduces Crime and Violence over 10 Years: Experimental Evidence." Becker Friedman Institute. https://bfi.uchicago.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2022/05/BFI_WP_ 2022-63.pdf.

[16] "Fast Facts: Preventing Bullying |Violence Prevention|Injury Center." n.d. CDC. Accessed December 18, 2023.

https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/youthviolence/bullyingresearch/fastfact.html.

[17] "Learn How School Affects Mental Health In High School Students." 2022. Mindspring Mental Health Alliance. https://www.mindspringhealth.org/resources/news/how-school-affects-

esources/news/how-school-affectsmental-health-in-high-schoolstudents. [18] Higa-McMillan, Charmaine K., Sarah E. Francis, Leslie Rith-Najarian, and Bruce F. Chorpita. 2015. "Evidence Base Update: 50 Years of Research on Treatment for Child and Adolescent Anxiety." *National Library of Medicine*, (June).

10.1080/15374416.2015.1046177. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26 087438/.

[19] Spirito, Anthony, Christianne Esposito-Smythers, Jennifer Wolff, and Kristen Uhl. 2012. "Cognitive-behavioral therapy for adolescent depression and suicidality." *National Library of Medicine*, (April). 10.1016/j.chc.2011.01.012. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3073681/.

articles/PMC3073681/.
[20] "School-Based Cognitive
Behavioral Therapy Programs."
2019. The Community Guide.
https://www.thecommunityguide.or
g/news/school-based-cognitivebehavioral-therapy-programs.html.
[21] "Implementation Resources for
CPSTF Findings | cdc.gov." 2023.

https://www.cdc.gov/dhdsp/pubs/resources-CPSTF-findings.htm.
[22] "Mental Health: Universal"

School-Based CBT." 2019. The Community Guide.

CDC.

https://www.thecommunityguide.or g/findings/mental-health-universalschool-based-cognitive-behavioraltherapy-programs-reducedepression-anxiety-symptoms.html.

[23] "Mental Health: Targeted School-Based CBT." 2019. The Community Guide.

https://www.thecommunityguide.or g/findings/mental-health-targetedschool-based-cognitive-behavioraltherapy-programs-reducedepression-anxiety-symptoms.html. [24] "Fast Facts: Back-to-school

[24] "Fast Facts: Back-to-school statistics (372)." n.d. National

Center for Education Statistics. Accessed December 3, 2023. https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=372.

[25] "Health Teacher Demographics and Statistics [2023]: Number Of https://www.lealth Teachers In The US." 2023.

Zippia. | Line | Line

https://www.zippia.com/health-teacher-jobs/demographics/.
[26] "SHPPS - Health Education Fact Sheet." n.d. CDC. Accessed

December 3, 2023.

https://www.cdc.gov/healthyyouth/data/shpps/pdf/2014factsheets/health_education_shpps2014.pdf.

https://www.usnews.com/education/ k12/search?grade=3&state=NY&sc hool-type=public.

[28] "Teacher salary in New York State." n.d. Indeed. Accessed December 3, 2023.

https://www.indeed.com/career/teacher/salaries/NY.

[29] Murphy, Marcia. 2017. "New York City Fine Revenues Update." New York City Comptroller. https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/new-york-city-fine-revenues-update/.

Increased Federal Funding Towards Public School English as a Second Language Programs

By Sejal Sekhar, scs326@cornell.edu

The increasing number of international students studying in the United States each year reveals gaps in linguistic aid, making it vital to allocate resources to secondary language learning.

Background

During the 20th century in the US, there were large shifts in public attitudes towards bilingualism and multiculturalism.¹ These shifts led to the assimilation of immigrant students into America by requiring and promoting English-speaking environments.² Until the government made strides to sanction bilingual programs, an immense lingual gap existed but was continuously ignored.² For nonnative speakers, transitioning to English is challenging and often causes students to fall behind academically, therefore increasing the time they remain in English as a Second Language (ESL) programs.³ The establishment of the Bilingual Education Act focused on providing schools with federal grants to help create programs for those with limited English ability and made great strides in fostering the growth of bilingualism.⁴ ESL programs are primarily funded by the states and usually have a flat rate.⁵ The US immigrant population is reaching new highs, with over 46 million foreign-born people residing in the US.⁶ The current ESL program is unable to support the quantity of students. English learners (ELs) are one of the fastest-growing groups within US schools, leading to the need for more support.⁵ While Title III funding gradually increased from 2002 to 2011, there has been a flatline rate of \$7.4 million from

2013 to 2019.⁴ Despite the funding increase in recent years, support is still too minimal to distribute enough resources to support the influx of non-English speaking students. This financial limitation has left ESL funding in poor condition, even though the EL population has substantially grown.⁴ With English being a foundational language, resources need to be provided to students whose first language is not English in order for them to receive the maximum gain from the schooling system.

Policy Idea

The federal government should require states to use formula calculations that consider the number of ELs per district to create an effective program. Due to the increase in non-English speakers and the variation from district to district, funding needs to follow the immigration trends and be allocated accordingly. Additionally, allocating funding per EL in each district would allow for the resources to be utilized efficiently instead of having extra resources that go untouched. Using formula distribution to decide funding instead of flat rates would allow for redistribution of funding via Title III instead of increasing tax money per district.

Policy Analysis

The average amount of funding per EL student, as set by Title III's funding levels, is set around \$175.4 The recent increases in non-English speaking students have stopped these price distribution standards from being met. The implementation of ESL funding should be mandated by each state's government. However, due to the variation in resources within each state, Congress will have to create a policy that sets a price floor for state education funding. Having a baseline price will allow states to either meet the set standard or go beyond and advance the secondary learning resources. Improving secondary language education will allow for a mutualistic benefit between native English speakers and ELs because it will broaden viewpoints within classes and better people. Additionally, there will be increased economic opportunities, fostering more language diversity in preprofessional jobs. Therefore, bilingual people will be able to communicate with more clientele, allowing for a more equitable environment due to language barriers being cut down.

Highlights

• While the English learner population is expanding within the schooling system, inequities and a lack of

- resources have created achievement gaps between proficient English speakers and English learners.²
- The COVID-19 pandemic has led to a decline within the educational system, causing English as a Second Language Learning to grapple with being prioritized during the economic recovery of the schooling institution.⁶
- It is estimated that by 2025, one out of every four children in classrooms around the country will be English learners.⁷
- Through the redistribution of federal funds, EL students can be provided adequate resources to allow them to succeed in the classroom and stay on par with their English-speaking peers.

Implementation

Funding allocation for English learners is factored into state funding; however, the primary formula used to determine distribution is set at a flat weight for around half of the states.⁵ In order to support ELs to the full extent, funding should be distributed based on the number of ELs per district. Since not all schools will have the same number of EL students, it is beneficial to allocate funding resources by EL enrollment to ensure the ESL program can support the students by quantity. By moving away from flat rate funding and gaining more federal funding

for the program, EL learners can be supported early on, ensuring progress and allowing them to graduate from the program and create room for new ELs instead of being forced to continue due to inadequate resources. Additionally, advertising the ESL program and gaining funding from the public via fundraisers can lessen the educational gap. Increased funding will lead to better resources for ELs, allowing them to have a more catered curriculum for their language development. Often, the lack of proper funding leads to the needs of each student not being met. Through a more catered curriculum, students can continue being challenged and presented with content that fits their language development rather than being subjected to generalized content that may not be challenging enough.

Works Cited

[1] Pearson, Barbara Zurer. "Social Factors in Childhood Bilingualism in the United States." *Applied Psycholinguistics* 28, no. 3 (July 2007): 399–410.

https://doi.org/10.1017/S014271640 707021X.

[2] Sugarman, Julie. "Funding English Learner Education: Making the Most of Policy and Budget Levers." April 15, 2021.

https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/funding-english-learner-education-policy-budget-levers.
[3] "Low Funding for Educating Ells." IDRA, January 30, 2017. https://www.idra.org/resource-

center/low-funding-for-educating-

ells/#:~:text=They%20continue%20 to%20be%20placed,they%20are%2 0prepared%20for%20college.

[4] Williams, Conor P. "The Case for Expanding Federal Funding for English Learners." The Century Foundation. March 31, 2020. https://tcf.org/content/commentary/case-expanding-federal-funding-english-learners/.

[5] Freemire, Lauren. "How States Allocate Funding for English Language Learners." EdNote. January 21, 2020.

https://ednote.ecs.org/how-statesallocate-funding-for-englishlanguage-

learners/#:~:text=Most%20states%2 0fund%20English%20language,the %20types%20of%20services%20of fered.

[6] Rose, Joel. "The Immigrant Population in the U.S. Is Climbing Again, Setting a Record Last Year." NPR.

https://www.npr.org/2023/09/14/11 99417599/immigrant-populationus-foreign-born-censusbureau#:~:text=The%20immigrant %20population%20in%20the%20U. S.%20is%20growing%20again.,fro m%20the%20U.S.%20Census%20 Bureau.

[7] Association, National Education. "English Language Learners." NEA. Accessed December 6, 2023.

https://www.nea.org/resource-library/english-language-learners#:~:text=By%202025%2C %201%20out%20of,mentor%2C%2 0and%20inspire%20these%20stude nts.

Equitable Access: The Imperative of Mandating Comprehensive Civic Education in Schools for Voter Education

By Ria Sodhi, rs928@cornell.edu

Mandating a comprehensive civic education program in all schools is an essential step toward ensuring that every student has equal and adequate access to voter education.

Background

US teen voter turnout percentages reflect insufficient civic education access and voter education. The difference in voting rates between seniors and individuals aged 18 to 25 has consistently stayed above 20% since 1970. In 2016, for example, 68% of seniors voted, whereas 39% of people between 18 and 24 did.1 This data reveals a continuing disparity in young adult political participation. Some states have passed laws specifically pertaining to civic education, but others have decided to establish general guidelines and give local school districts the authority to design and implement their own civics education curricula and tests.² According to data from the NAEP study, 68% of eighth graders said they had taken a course that focused mostly on US history, while 20% said they had taken a course that just covered a portion of the topic. About half of the students reported taking part in a class that was primarily focused on civics education, and the other 32% said they got some exposure to the subject in a class.³ This lack of civic education exposure may contribute to a lack of civic understanding and engagement among young people. In some areas, efforts to strengthen civic education and increase teen

voter participation have had positive results. For example, voter registration rates among young people have increased dramatically in states that have instituted mandatory voter education courses in schools.⁴ According to the Centre for Information and Research on Civic Learning and Engagement (CIRCLE), there is a positive relationship between having a statemandated civics exam and both registration and turnout among young people.⁵ The findings imply that initiatives mandating voter education courses demonstrate a positive correlation with increased youth voter registration and turnout rates, highlighting the potential impact of structured civic instruction on fostering greater civic involvement among young people.

Policy Idea

Enforcing universal access to voter education for all students requires the implementation of a comprehensive, required civic education program in all schools. This program advocates that all students, regardless of background or location, should receive instruction about our democratic system. The latter high school classes, around 11th or 12th grade, should be the primary emphasis of this program. It should cover important subjects including voter

registration, civic rights and obligations, and the democratic system. The aim is to create a national curriculum that is standard for all high school students, guaranteeing that these important civic values are understood consistently.

Policy Analysis

Several studies have found that locations or communities with inadequate civic education opportunities had lower voter registration and turnout rates among young adults. According to the Civics Center's March 2021 Report, legislation, regulations, and programs encouraging young people to complete voter registration forms as soon as they turn 16 can significantly increase youth voting.⁶ Registration at the age of 16 also raises awareness among high school students that they can register to vote before turning 18, which is one of the most effective techniques for encouraging young civic involvement.⁷ Research suggests that civics education works. Discussing controversial subjects, participating in service learning that includes examination of "root causes," being approached by parties and campaigns, and participating in extracurricular clubs all predict positive civic outcomes

for students.⁷ This component emphasizes the necessity for mandated civic education, since existing gaps in political knowledge and involvement must be addressed.

Given these differences in civic learning and participation, it is critical to emphasize the value of required civic education since there is an urgent need to close the current inequalities in political knowledge and participation. White, wealthy children are four to six times more likely than Hispanic or Black students from low-income households to score above the "proficient" level in civics on the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP).8 These findings show that civic education has the ability to level the playing field, providing marginalized groups a greater say in the democratic process. Existing evidence emphasizes civic education's significant and long-term influence, making it a critical component in sustaining the life of any democracy.⁸ Finally, this mandate encourages diversity and enhances our society's democratic fabric, ensuring that every voice is heard and appreciated, regardless of individual backgrounds or circumstances.

Highlights

• Promote a required civic education curriculum for all high school students, giving priority to important topics like voter registration, the democratic system, and civic rights, in order to guarantee equitable access to political knowledge. The goal of this program is to promote civic principles that are consistent across high schools.

- Closing civic gaps is critical because places without civic education programs frequently have lower voter registration rates. Wellstructured civic education efforts consistently correspond with increased political engagement. In the 2020 election, for example, the voter turnout percentage for those with a high school diploma was 55.5%, while the turnout rate for those with a bachelor's degree was 77.9%.9
- Longitudinal research over a 20-year span demonstrates the long-term favorable influence of rigorous civic education on democracy. 10 Countries with effective civic programs have higher levels of political awareness, emphasizing the importance of civic education in preserving a dynamic and inclusive democratic system.

Implementation

A diversified approach is required to implement the proposed policy effectively. The first step is to create a standardized civic education curriculum for high school pupils, with a special emphasis on those in 11th or 12th grade. This curriculum should emphasize essential issues such as how the democratic system works, the complexities of voter registration, and a knowledge of civic rights and obligations. Collaboration with educators and civics education professionals is critical to ensure the curriculum's comprehensiveness and engagement. This phase is critical to giving all high school students a consistent and high-quality civic

education experience regardless of background or geographical location.

Mandatory adoption is a critical phase in the implementation of the proposed policy. It entails actively urging all high schools, regardless of location or student demographics, to make the standardized civic education curriculum a required component of their educational programs. This adoption can be assisted by state or federal regulations, which ensure that every high school student, regardless of geographic location or socioeconomic position, obtains an equal and thorough civic education, thereby reducing inequities.

Collaboration within the community is also vital, as it seeks to encourage partnerships between schools and community organizations, aiming to enhance civic education activities. These agreements can give students essential practical experience, arrange for guest lecturers, and provide opportunities for civic participation. Such interactions broaden students' awareness of democratic values and contribute to a more comprehensive civic education experience, ensuring that they are not only informed about democratic processes but also actively engaged in their communities.

Program investment is a vital component of policy implementation. It requires allocating more resources and financing to comprehensive civic education programs that focus on curriculum development as well as teacher training. Schools must have the funds, support, and resources to successfully administer the standardized civic education curriculum in order to fulfill high

standards and give every student a worthwhile educational experience.

Works Cited

[1] USAFacts (2019) How does voter turnout in the US change by state, age and race?, USAFacts. Available at:

https://usafacts.org/articles/how-many-americans-vote-and-how-do-voting-rates-vary-state/ (Accessed: 22 December 2023).

[2] "State Laws, Standards, and Requirements for K-12 Civics." Circle at Tufts, October 16, 2012. https://circle.tufts.edu/latest-research/state-laws-standards-and-requirements-k-12-civics.

[3] Schwartz, Sarah.

"Understanding the Sharp Drop in History and Civics NAEP Scores: 4 Things to Know." *Education Week*, 4 May 2023,

https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/understanding-the-sharp-drop-in-history-and-civics-naep-scores-4-things-to-know/2023/05.

Accessed 21 November 2023.

[4] "Youth Who Learned about Voting in High School More Likely to Become Informed and Engaged

Voters." Tufts' CIRCLE, 31 August

2020, https://circle.tufts.edu/latestresearch/youth-who-learned-aboutvoting-high-school-more-likelybecome-informed-and-engaged. Accessed 22 December 2023. [5] Jason Giersch & Christopher Dong (2018) Required civics courses, civics exams, and voter turnout, The Social Science Journal, 55:2, 160-170, DOI: 10.1016/j.soscij.2017.09.002 [6] Brill, Laura W., et al. "Low Voter Registration Rates Among Teens Threaten To Depress Youth Voter Turnout in 2022 Midterm Elections — The Civics Center." The Civics Center, 15 December 2021,

https://www.thecivicscenter.org/blog/2021/12/15/research-report-low-voter-registration-rates-among-teens-threaten-to-depress-youth-voter-turnout-in-2022-midterm-elections. Accessed 21 November 2023.

[7] "Groundbreaking Report Released on Educating America's Youth for Civic & Political Participation." *Harvard Institute of Politics*,

https://iop.harvard.edu/news/ground breaking-report-released-educatingamericas-youth-civic-political-participation. Accessed 21
November 2023.
[8] Branson, Margaret S. "The Role of Civic Education." *Center for Civic Education*, https://civiced.org/papers/articles_r_ole.html. Accessed 22 December 2023.

[9] "2020 Presidential Election Voting and Registration Tables Now Available." *Census Bureau*, 29 April 2021,

https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2021/2020-presidential-election-voting-and-registration-tables-now-available.html. Accessed 22 December 2023.

December 2023.
[10] Levinson, Meira. 2011.
Benefits of Civic Education:
Increased Equality and Narrowed
Civic Empowerment Gap. In
Guardian of Democracy: The Civic
Mission of Schools, ed.Jonathan
Gould. Philadelphia, PA: Leonore
Annenberg Institute for Civics of
the Annenberg Public Policy Center
at the University of Pennsylvania
and the Campaign for the Civic
Mission of Schools.

ENVIRONMENTAL & TECHNOLOGY POLICY

Director: Isabel Lee

Analysts: Maoz Bizan, William Dignam, Noah Duguma, Henry Han, Maitri Kovuru, Krislyn Michel, Jack Turner, and Luke Whoriskey

Strengthening US National Security Through Improved Global Climate Risk Assessment

By Maoz Bizan, <u>mb2389@cornell.edu</u>

The National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency should establish the Office of Environmental Security, a new division within the US Department of Defense focused on examining climate change-related risks abroad, to inform US national security strategies for future conflicts resulting from the climate crisis and its consequences.

Background

As ecological disasters increasingly threaten essential resources, such as clean water and the global food supply, the likelihood of diplomatic crises ranging from economic tensions to outright conventional warfare increases. In 2021, the US Department of Defense (DOD) issued its first Climate Risk Analysis (DCRA), describing the current diplomatic and strategic ramifications of climate change. The 2021 DCRA outlines the DOD's concern regarding the impact of climate change on national security and establishes a framework for integrating climate considerations into the Department's future strategies. For example, the DOD Overseas Humanitarian, Disaster, and Civic Aid initiative aims to minimize the consequences of climate changerelated events in vulnerable regions, focused particularly on humanitarian relief in countries allied with the US.² Despite the DOD's clear recognition of the increasing security threat posed by climate change, the Department's plans detailed in the DCRA lack a significant predictive, futureoriented element. With the worsening of environmental crises. events that may lead to conflict become more likely and unpredictable and lack of certainty

about unexpected concerns is bound to pose an increasingly large threat to the United States' national security. This gap in national defense strategy could be addressed by the National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (NGA), which currently serves as the primary DOD entity responsible for the geographical aspects of national security strategy.³ The NGA has been pivotal in informing relief efforts for domestic and international natural disasters, such as Hurricane Irma, which impacted several Caribbean nations in 2017.4 Because of its past involvement and analytical expertise, the NGA is well-equipped to expand its assessments relating to climate change.

Policy Idea

To address the increasing security challenges posed by climate change, the NGA should introduce a new Office of Environmental Security, responsible for analyzing vulnerabilities to environmental concerns worldwide and forecasting consequences of potential climate events. The Office should have the unique ability to use the NGA's existing geospatial information, supplemented by data on regional sources of food, water, and natural resources. Combining this

information with advances in environmental research and existing security intelligence, the Office of Environmental Security could reveal the geographic areas where climate events pose the largest diplomatic risks for the US. The results of these assessments would allow the newly established office to provide the DOD with increasingly valuable intelligence to shape its future defense strategies.⁵

Policy Analysis

Ecological threats posed by climate change have been proven to cause national security concerns. The 2023 Ecological Threat Report by the Institute for Economics and Peace identifies that water scarcity and environmental hazard exposure can increase the risk of armed conflict by 18% and 21% respectively. The report correlates temperature rises with increased recruitment of children by violent non-state actors, and notes that improved standards of living and higher levels of personal safety provided by armed groups increase citizen participation in civil wars in the face of food insecurity. In the year following two devastating cyclones in Mozambique, deaths associated with armed conflict rose by 174%, and the rise of Boko Haram in western Africa has been linked to a regional drought and its

adverse impact on Lake Chad.⁶ Future conflict from ecological threats in diplomatically sensitive areas, such as the Middle East and the Horn of Africa, could pose large challenges to the US's national security.

Predicting vulnerable regions and associated risks to national security requires existing geospatial field data, available from other branches of the NGA, to inform localized ecological predictions. Collaboration with government agencies such as the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration to utilize climate models in tandem with geospatial intelligence will allow for regionspecific predictions with minimal additional budgetary requirements. Using machine learning would reduce reliance on field collection of data in diplomatically sensitive jurisdictions, revealing areas of concern while reducing risk and costs associated with collecting detailed field and climate data. Academics have used this technology for risk assessments related to climate change, including prediction of variable crop yields or flood risk.^{7&8} The Office of Environmental Security should similarly use machine learning techniques to assess possible effects of climate change on essential sectors in regions of concern, particularly infrastructure and agriculture. By incorporating algorithms such as Neural Networks and Support Vector Machines, the Office of Environmental Security could produce precise and accurate predictions to inform US national security efforts.9

Highlights

Ecological challenges, amplified by the increasing threaten resources globally and increase risks to the US's national security. Current national defense plans include minimal predictive elements for future environmental threats.

- Environmental challenges both cause new international security risks and amplify existing ones, emphasizing the need for proactive measures in US defense strategies surrounding vulnerable regions.
- The National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency should create the new Office of Environmental Security to inform Department of Defense strategies with predictions for environmental security hazards.

Implementation

A new Office of Environmental Security within the US DOD would prove a strong step towards ensuring that the American defense strategy remains resilient and proactive in the face of a changing climate and global security situation. Inauguration of the Office as a division within the NGA would require both the fulfillment of funding requirements through congressional legislation, and administrative structuring by NGA executive leadership. The overlap between the data required and used by the Office and that already in use by existing branches of the NGA and other government agencies suggests a relatively low budgetary requirement to form the Office. Because spending on the NGA and, thus, the Office of Environmental Security, is determined by overall budgeting

severity of the climate crisis, towards the National Intelligence Program, the successful creation of this Office would mainly depend on organizational matters within the NGA. Primary budget allocations should be towards analysts and personnel within the Office of Environmental Security, as well as towards fulfilling the logistical requirements of acquiring data from other divisions, collecting new data, and establishing technologies necessary for data analysis. Due to this relatively integrated approach to forming the new Office and its high return on improving national security strategy, congressional and internal executive opinions would likely be favorable.

Works Cited

[1] "DOD Climate Risk Analysis." U.S. Department of Defense, October 2021.

https://media.defense.gov/2021/Oct/ 21/2002877353/-1/-1/0/DOD-CLIMATE-RISK-ANALYSIS-FINAL.PDF.

[2] "Humanitarian Assistance (HA) Program." Humanitarian Assistance (HA) Program | Defense Security Cooperation Agency. Accessed December 25, 2023.

https://www.dsca.mil/humanitarianassistance-ha-program.

[3] "NGA's Mission." Mission | National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency. Accessed November 5, 2023.

https://www.nga.mil/about/Mission. html.

[4] "NGA Provides Imagery, Analytic Support in Response to Hurricane Irma." NGA provides imagery, analytic support in response to Hurricane Irma National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency, September 17, 2017. https://www.nga.mil/news/NGA pr <u>ovides_imagery_analytic_support_i</u> n_response_.html.

[5] Perez, Lisbeth. "NGA Crunching Climate Change Data for National Security Decision-Making." MeriTalk, June 3, 2021. https://www.meritalk.com/articles/nga-crunching-climate-change-data-for-national-security-decision-making/.

[6] "Ecological Threat Report 2023." Institute for Economics and Peace, November 2023. https://www.visionofhumanity.org/

Peace, November 2023. https://www.visionofhumanity.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/ETR-2023-web-261023.pdf. [7] Klompenburg, Thomas van, Ayalew Kassahun, and Cagatay Catal. "Crop Yield Prediction Using Machine Learning: A Systematic Literature Review." *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture* 177 (August 18, 2020): 105709. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compag.20 20.105709.

[8] Zennaro, Federica, Elisa Furlan, Christian Simeoni, Silvia Torresan, Sinem Aslan, Andrea Critto, and Antonio Marcomini. "Exploring Machine Learning Potential for Climate Change Risk Assessment." Earth-Science Reviews 220 (September 2021).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2 021.103752.

[9] Zennaro, Federica, Elisa Furlan, Christian Simeoni, Silvia Torresan, Sinem Aslan, Andrea Critto, and Antonio Marcomini. "Exploring Machine Learning Potential for Climate Change Risk Assessment." Earth-Science Reviews 220 (September 2021).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103752.

Green Universities: Funding Green Energy Programs, Research, and Initiatives in Higher Education

By William Dignam, wed45@cornell.edu

Colleges have a responsibility not only to educate younger Americans about climate change but also to implement more programs and initiatives for students to get directly involved in fighting climate change. The government should aid universities in achieving this goal through additional funding, tax benefits, and other incentives.

Background

With the imminent threat of climate change, only 164 colleges out of the 3982 institutions of higher learning in America use renewable energy to power their campuses.^{1,2} This number is not only concerning but also undermines the role universities have in educating the youth about sustainability and climate change. These institutions attract young students from around the world, dedicated to learning, improving the future, and empowering communities on and around campus. College students significantly enrich the local economy, cultural diversity, and overall vitality of the communities in which they choose to study and live.³ Still, universities can do more to help their communities by providing opportunities for students to engage in eco-friendly programs both on and off campus.

Cornell University, a private university located in Ithaca, New York, has announced a three-step proposal to achieve carbon neutrality by 2035.4 The university, long known as one of the biggest research universities in America, aspires to first reduce emissions on campus through geothermal and

heat source power, a type of renewable energy especially applicable to the mountainous regions of upstate New York.4 Cornell's two other action plans require direct community involvement between the university and the rest of the state, providing a way for partnerships and companies to emerge from the research done at Cornell.⁴ Overall, Cornell's carbon neutrality plan is not only a great way for Cornell students to get involved in green research, but the plan itself has positive implications for the whole state of New York. Cornell and all other universities have the power to influence audiences from around the world and inspire change. Since Cornell's announcement to go carbon neutral, other major universities have also followed suit. Princeton University plans on achieving carbon neutrality Policy Analysis by its 300th anniversary in 2046.⁵ Emory University is cutting half of its greenhouse gas emissions by 2030.6 Even with the influence universities have, more needs to be done to promote sustainability in higher education.

Policy Idea

All American universities should receive further funding, tax benefits, and incentives for promoting green initiatives on campus and in surrounding communities. Universities, through state and federal agreements, play a massive role in the development of both metropolitan and rural areas. With more policies implemented to promote green research and initiatives at universities, areas surrounding campuses can expect further developments in sustainable technology and green infrastructure. Additionally, with the increasing rates at which younger Americans attend college, universities are necessary for shaping future generations, promoting social change, advancing green technology and research, and spreading awareness of climate change.

College campuses are ideal locations for the implementation of green initiatives, given their substantial energy needs to power the various resources needed for students. Colby College in Waterville, Maine is one of the first (of four) universities in America to go completely carbon neutral.⁷ Its renewable energy and environmental studies program

provides on-campus internships and opportunities for students to explore how the campus is powered and how its initiatives help Waterville in its sustainability efforts through a state-university agreement. The program's success is evident in its growth, with over 150 students participating. Colby College suggests that younger Americans are indeed looking for more opportunities to get involved in the green space. According to a 2020 Princeton Review survey with over 10,000 students, more than twothirds of students would factor in schools' environmental commitments when deciding where to attend.8

To stay competitive, colleges require cutting-edge technology. By transitioning to green technology, colleges will save money in the long run by avoiding future regulations and mandates for green technology and infrastructure. Additionally, fixed pricing for renewable energy makes it a much safer option for universities than fossil fuels. Through an agreement with Iberdrola Renewables LLC, Ohio State University, a public university in Columbus, Ohio, saved over a million dollars in 2014 alone from wind power.9 With better policies and funding, colleges would be more willing to invest in the high initial costs of renewables if it means saving more money in the long run. Renewable energy projects also create more jobs, which was true in the case of Ohio State University, which employed over 400 people to create wind turbines.9

Highlights

Only 164 out of 3982
 American colleges currently utilize renewable energy,

- hindering their potential to serve as leaders in environmental education and sustainability.^{1,2} Colby College in Maine showcases the success of a carbonneutral initiative, revealing the demand among students for opportunities to engage in environmental programs.⁷
- American universities should receive increased funding, tax benefits, and incentives for promoting green initiatives, fostering sustainable technology, and advancing research. The proposed policy promotes campuses becoming hubs for green energy, leveraging their influence to inspire change, promoting social awareness, and developing sustainable technology.
- Transitioning to green technology not only aligns with the imperative to address climate change but also provides long-term cost savings for universities. By avoiding future regulations and benefiting from fixed pricing, universities stand to save money, attract environmentally conscious students, and contribute to job creation through renewable energy projects, as shown with Ohio State University.9

Implementation

Currently, universities use endowments provided by students and private organizations for projects and developments on and off campuses. Therefore, many universities first need incentives, such as tax cuts and benefits, as a motive to spend endowment money on green energy. Thankfully, due to the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, more is being done to incentivize both public and private universities to invest in green technology. Before 2022, if a university started a green energy project, the university would receive tax credits for the total income the university made. Nearly all of the income produced by a university is not taxable, making these tax credits poor incentives for a university to start a green energy project. The Inflation Reduction Act now promotes a "direct election" method for tax credits, transferring them into tax refunds and direct refund payments.¹⁰ Essentially, a university can elect to transfer tax credits into cash payments directly if the tax credits were earned through green energy projects. To improve on the act, any green development, ranging from research to new programs at the university, should earn the institution a tax credit. Providing additional benefits, such as a temporary reduction in the university's electricity expenses during the construction of green energy infrastructure, can mitigate the perceived risks that universities might consider when deciding to invest in sustainable practices.

Another solution may be to remove tax credits from the situation altogether and instead opt for direct funding from the government. However, only 3.6% of federal spending in 2018 was used to help universities, and these funds were mostly funneled into student aid, grants, and contracts rather than on-campus developments. 11 This lack of substantial funding directly allocated to universities for green initiatives reflects a missed opportunity to harness the

transformative, green potential of these institutions. Additional funding should be given to institutions that have clear intentions and plans to go carbon neutral by a designated period of time. The sooner the goal, the more funding the institution receives from the government. This ensures the university stays on track to achieving its objectives. More stakeholders should get involved in assisting universities with green projects as well, and this can be achieved with tax benefits provided to the stakeholders.

Works Cited

[1] Public Interest Network,

America's Top Colleges for

Renewable Energy, October, 2019.

https://publicinterestnetwork.org/wp
-

content/uploads/2019/10/Americas-Top-Renewable-Collegesfactsheet.pdf.

[2] Josh Moody. U.S. News. *A Guide to the Changing Number of U.S.*

Universities, April 27, 2021. https://www.usnews.com/education/

<u>best-colleges/articles/how-many-universities-are-in-the-us-and-why-that-number-is-</u>

changing#:~:text=When%20it%20comes%20to%20determining,National%20Center%20for%20Education%20Statistics.

[3] Jane Robinson. Times Higher Education, Inside Higher Ed, THE Campus Learn, Share, Connect. How universities can ensure they have a positive impact on local communities, July

impact on local communities, July 1, 2021.

https://www.timeshighereducation.c om/campus/how-universities-canensure-they-have-positive-impactlocal-communities.

[4] Cornell University. About the Climate Action Plan: Sustainable Campus., https://sustainablecampus.cornell.edu/our-leadership/cap/about-climate-action-plan.

[5] Princeton University. *Princeton University Sustainability Plan Aims for Net Zero Emissions by 2046*, April 22, 2019.

https://www.princeton.edu/news/20 19/04/22/princeton-university<u>sustainability-plan-aims-net-zero-emissions-2046.</u>

[6] Claire Todaro. Emory News Center, Emory Crafts Climate Action Plan, Invites Input through 'Community Conversations.', January 1, 2023.

https://news.emory.edu/stories/2023/01/er_climate_action_plan_13-01-2023/story.html#:~:text=Through%20Fenves'%20commitment%20to%20sustainability,and%20net%20zero%20by%202050.

[7] Colby College. *Campus Sustainability*,

https://www.colby.edu/academics/departments-and-programs/environmental-studies/about/campus-sustainability/.

[8] Environment America. *America's Top Colleges for Renewable Energy 2020.*, August 19, 2020.

https://environmentamerica.org/reso urces/americas-top-colleges-forrenewable-energy-2020/#:~:text=College%20campuse

2020/#:~:text=College%20campuse s%20are%20ideal%20places,potenti al%20uses%20for%20renewable%2 0energy.

Satisfying Societal and Political Needs in the Remediation of the Dutch Housing Crisis

By Noah Duguma, ndd32@cornell.edu

The Netherlands is experiencing population growth at breakneck speeds and will be in dire need of new housing in the coming decades. To ameliorate the housing crisis, the Dutch government should dismantle the BBB political blockade by developing high-density settlements along existing train lines.

Background

With a density of over 500 people per square kilometer, the Netherlands is one of the most densely inhabited countries in the world. As of 2023, the Netherlands faces a shortfall of 390,000 homes, a number projected to rise to 981,000 by 2030.2 In spite of such high population density, the Netherlands achieves astonishing agricultural yields. It ranks as the second largest global exporter of agricultural products, trailing only the United States, with an annual export value of €65 billion.³ Moreover, the Netherlands holds the distinction of being the largest exporter of meat within the European Union.⁴ To achieve such high agricultural outputs, 66 percent of the Netherlands' land is used for agriculture, yet only two percent of the Dutch workforce is employed in the agricultural sector.⁵

Although agriculture has historically been an important sector of the Dutch economy, the sector does not justify the burgeoning population of the small county pushing the Dutch housing sector to the brink of ruin. One major challenge in addressing this housing crisis is the scarcity of suitable land for construction, a consequence of extensive land use for agriculture.

The current state of housing affairs is further complicated by the current agricultural land situated along precipitous rise of a new Dutch political party, the Boer Burger Beweging (Farmer-Citizen Movement). The BBB is a primarily right-wing, agrarian political party that promotes rural expansion at the expense of high-density housing. Moreover, considering that additional rural expansion exacerbates the Dutch nitrogen crisis, there is all the more reason to expand high-density residential developments.⁶ The Dutch housing crisis is a multifaceted issue. intertwined with environmental challenges and land-use patterns that have brought the nation close to its environmental carrying capacity.

Policy Idea

To successfully address the Dutch housing problem, the Dutch government should strike a balance between competing environmental, political, and societal interests. Firstly, the Dutch government should mandate that all new housing development in the Netherlands should be geared towards a high-density layout that discourages the use of personal automobiles. This approach should be supported by the exclusive use of mixed zoning practices to maintain density. Additionally, much of the new land for construction should be

sourced from repurposing existing train lines, reducing the need for extensive infrastructure investments.

To ensure cooperation with Dutch farmers, a map of planned expansion should be released to the broader public by the Dutch government detailing the potential areas of construction. This process should encompass multiple rounds of land acquisition, with willing farmers first selling their land to the Dutch government and a second round of land acquisition through above market-price offers from the Dutch government.

Policy Analysis

The Netherlands is in a precarious environmental position. With the highest density of livestock in the European Union combined with such a small land area, the problem of nitrogen pollution is ubiquitous within the Netherlands; the country has one of the highest nitrogen concentrations per hectare, at 174 kilograms.⁷ The proposed policy reduces the density of livestock within the Netherlands, thereby reducing nitrogen pollution.

The economic context of the Netherlands' agricultural industry should be considered in relation to other sectors. Within recent

decades, the Netherlands has made a complete shift towards a marketbased economy, resulting in a sharp decline in agricultural employment. As aforementioned, a mere two percent of the Dutch workforce is engaged in agriculture, contributing to only 1.55 percent of the Dutch GDP as of 2023.8 Consequently, the Dutch government should analyze the costs of maintaining an agricultural sector that is such a miniscule part of the Dutch economy. The vast majority of the Dutch population would extract a much larger benefit from having an ample amount of affordable housing rather than excess stocks of food.

In spite of the immense societal need for housing in the Netherlands, the Dutch government still has to strike a compromise with the BBB. This political party, having gained significant influences by securing many provincial seats, plays a pivotal role in the success of this policy. Implementing a double round of land acquisition would address the BBB's concerns by allowing prior notification, enabling them to contribute their input and formulate alternative solutions.

Highlights

- The Netherlands is currently experiencing a severe housing crisis that will only get worse with time, projected to increase to a nearly one million housing unit shortfall by 2030.²
- There is also a steadily rising prominence of the BBB, a Dutch political party that is against new housing development.
- The Dutch government should strike a compromise between the Netherlands' housing needs and the

demands of the BBB political party.

Implementation

The first step to ameliorating the Dutch housing crisis is to determine which areas within the Netherlands are "high demand" and "low demand." The majority of new housing development within the past two decades in the Netherlands has been within an area called the "Randstad" (a conurbation of the four Dutch provinces of North Holland, South Holland, Utrecht, and Flevoland). The Randstad contains the largest port in Europe (Rotterdam) as well as the main airport of the Netherlands. The Randstad is the economic heart of the Netherlands and creates the largest number of jobs. Therefore, it is imperative that the approach within this policy proposal centers heavily on the four provinces that comprise the Randstad. Outside of the Randstad, much of the new housing development should occur around the areas of the student cities of Nijmegen, Groningen, Maastricht, Eindhoven, Enschede, and Tilburg. Although these cities are not in the Randstad, they are large centers of congregation for domestic and international students. As a result, these cities have comparatively large housing strains to cities in the Randstad.

With the two areas of development being the Randstad and several university cities outside the Randstad, the Dutch planning authority must do extensive research on who owns the land along the country's existing train lines. The reason why the planning authority must develop along train lines is that although the Netherlands is quite well-

connected, it is important not to add additional expenses to this housing initiative by constructing new train lines to connect new centers of habitation to existing cities. Adding this stipulation will inadvertently keep new sites of habitation well connected to the rest of the country.

When sites of building are identified, the Dutch planning authority must approach the farmers and offer above-market value to buy their land. It must be emphasized that farmers should not be forced to sell their land, rather this selling initiative will be a voluntary process selected farmers can choose. Considering the large power the BBB wields in the Dutch political ecosystem due to its winning of a majority of the provincial elections, even a voluntary land-buying program is bound to cause uproar within the BBB. The Dutch government should ease the political ire by compensating farmers fairly and providing plans for farmers to transition into civilian life. After enough farmland has been accumulated, the Dutch government should sell the land to property developers at a low price. Even though the Dutch government is losing money in acquiring land, the economic and societal repercussions of such a grave housing shortfall are far worse.

It should be required that property developers build in a high-density manner, prioritizing non-auto forms of transportation, essentially continuing the current mode of Dutch planning. With these steps, the wants of the BBB party can be resolved and the severe duress that the Dutch housing ecosystem is currently facing will dissipate.

Works Cited

(2020, May 20). Wikipedia. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Demo graphy of the Netherlands. [2] Victoria Séveno. (2023, July 12). The Netherlands short 390.000 homes in 2023. IamExpat. https://www.iamexpat.nl/housing/re al-estate-news/netherlands-short-390000-homes-2023#:~:text=The%20Dutch%20ho using%20crisis%20continues. [3] Ministerie van Economische Zaken, L. en I. (2011, December 2). Agriculture and horticulture -Agriculture - Government.nl. Www.government.nl. https://www.government.nl/topics/a griculture/agriculture-andhorticulture.

[4] Reiley, L. (2022, November 21). [1] Demography of the Netherlands. Cutting-edge tech made this tiny country a major exporter of food. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/b usiness/interactive/2022/netherlands -agriculture-technology/. [5] At a glance: THE NETHERLANDS' CAP STRATEGIC PLAN. (n.d.).

https://agriculture.ec.europa.eu/syst em/files/2023-04/csp-at-a-glancenetherlands en.pdf.

[6] Candel, J. (2023, June 13). Nitrogen Wars: How the Netherlands Hit the Limits to Growth. Green European Journal. https://www.greeneuropeanjournal. eu/nitrogen-wars-how-thenetherlands-hit-the-limits-togrowth/.

[7] Halm, Isabeau van. "The Dutch Nitrogen Crisis Shows What Happens When Policymakers Fail to Step Up." Energy Monitor, 16 Aug. 2022,

www.energymonitor.ai/policy/thedutch-nitrogen-crisis-shows-whathappens-when-policymakers-failto-step-up/?cf-view&cf-closed. Accessed 13 Nov. 2023.

[8] *Netherlands - Distribution of* gross domestic product (GDP) across economic sectors 2021. (n.d.). Statista.

https://www.statista.com/statistics/2 76713/distribution-of-grossdomestic-product-gdp-acrosseconomic-sectors-in-thenetherlands/#:~:text=In%202021%2 C%20agriculture%20contributed%2 0around.

Advancing Farms for the Future

By Henry Han, <u>hyh8@cornell.edu</u>

In the face of climate change and its detrimental impacts on food, investing in farming technology protects the US agricultural industry and the greater food supply chain.

Background

Agriculture is one of the most vulnerable sectors of the US macroeconomy due to its reliance on land and water. The annual output of American farms is heavily dependent on precipitation, temperature, and sunlight all of which can dramatically change with climate change.¹ Air pollution can interfere with photosynthesis, and wildfires can burn farmlands – all threats to farmers' livelihoods and the public they feed. For example, climate change could lead corn yields to fall 24 percent in seven vears.² A severe decline in crop yields has dangerous national implications that demand solutions.

Farmers and ranchers across the US play a pivotal role in combating climate change and protecting the food supply chain. Precision agriculture, which employs environmentally friendly technologies like global positioning systems (GPS) tracking and variable-rate input application technologies (VRT) for accurate material application, can significantly boost farm efficiency.³ GPS tracking is useful for mapping farmlands, which can guide farmers on the best place to place crops while tracking those crops. Similarly, VRT automates precise distribution of seeds, fertilizers, and other products on farmlands. In short, this technology is essential. However, precision agriculture requires training to operate and is relatively expensive for small

farmers who may opt for short-term gains over long-term capital. Small farmers, who make up 85 percent of respectively, may need more state-American farms, seldom own precision agriculture.³ Furthermore, the cost of installing the satellite system for precision agriculture as of May 2022 is \$55,000 and an additional \$6,000 every month.4 Satellite for precision agriculture is virtually unaffordable considering the median annual income for farm households is slightly over \$95,700.5

Policy Idea

Congress should enact a federal precision agriculture loan program and educational grant program for small farmers to cut down the financial and educational barriers to utilize precision agriculture with more affordable technologies, higher education research, and outreach investments. Congress and the president should negotiate the exact dollar amount for each program with a given budget constraint while the US Department of Agriculture should determine the allocation of grants based on the need and merit of their applications. Ideally, small farmers and rural community colleges that show promising proposals should receive the money they require.

States should also fund similar programs tailored to their agricultural needs. Drier states like Nevada and Alaska may not need precision agriculture, whereas Iowa and South Dakota, where farms

contribute 7.49 percent and 11.09 percent to the state's GDP, focused investment.⁶

Policy Analysis

Precision agriculture, a practice in use since the 1980s, has proven to increase crop yield while also being environmentally friendly and cost-effective. Based on 2010 surveys, corn production with GPS soil mapping alone saves \$13.45 per acre.⁷ Precision agriculture simultaneously reduces pesticide and water waste, which is environmentally beneficial and leads to greater crop yield as data has shown over the past two decades.8

This policy lowers the barriers to entry in precision agriculture for small farmers, allowing them to learn about technology that tackles climate change and augments crop yields. With rural and farm-based communities remaining closing to their homes for higher education and over half of those who attend a rural community college being "very dependent" on financial aid, these educational grants aid institutions in improving precision agricultural methods while also recruiting and retaining future precision agriculture users.9 Education and training is complementary to precision agriculture, making it essential to attend some program to learn how

to operate this cost-effective technology. 10

The 118th Congress has introduced two pieces of legislation that address the cost and education of precision agriculture nationally: H.R.1459 (PRECISE Act) and H.R.3425 (Community College Agriculture Advancement Act). Both bills have bipartisan support in the House and Senate from various geographic areas. The Food and Agriculture Climate Alliance, American Farm Bureau Federation. Iowa Farm Bureau, and John Deere all support the PRECISE Act.¹¹ Various college and university associations endorse the CCAA Act. 12

Highlights

- Precision agriculture is both cost-effective and environmentally friendly to confront the growing climate crisis that threatens the food supply chain.
- There are a wide range of precision agriculture technologies, but the objective of such technologies, such as GPS tracking and VRT, is to provide accurate tracking, dispersion, and overall maintenance of farmlands so that resources are applied accurately and precisely, saving resources in the process.
- With precision agriculture being very costly for small farmers, it is imperative that they receive the necessary resources to continue to profit and adapt to changing environmental conditions.
- The federal and state governments should create technological loan and

- educational grant programs to ease the financial burden and provide the complementary education and training necessary to operate precision agriculture.
- The proposed policy will not only benefit smaller farmers but also have larger implications, as it will address the climate crisis and maintain a healthy food supply chain for everyday consumers in the US.

Implementation

The Farm Bill is set to be reauthorized this congressional session. With the government shutdown deadline approaching and political infighting in the House of Representatives, it may be difficult to get precision agricultural provisions into the bill. However, harnessing this bipartisan coalition through meetings and hearings to gain leadership support in Committee and from both parties can lead to passing a precision agriculture-related bill in the future.

Co-sponsors of the bills should coordinate with supporting organizations, such as farming associations, to use their social media platforms, town halls, farm festivals, relational organizing, etc. to get small farmers to contact their elected officials to co-sponsor and support this proposal come the reauthorization vote or any future votes. Meeting with elected officials face to face can also push reluctant elected officials to sponsor the bills.

A split Congress and political polarization could ultimately lead negotiations to fall through. Big Agriculture may oppose legislation prioritizing small farmers and utilize its lobbying

power to convince Congress to include larger farms. Bills introduced in Congress currently do not prioritize smaller farmers. which could be seen as a handout to agribusinesses and lose the support of progressive elected officials who believe this technology could replace farmworkers or officials who do not represent agricultural areas. A compromise could potentially be reached: instead of focusing on smaller farmers, Congress could prioritize smaller farmers while also expanding access to all farms.

Funding for these programs ultimately comes down to Congress and the president. But if both branches of government wish to provide funding without taking out from the existing budget, tax credits or other climate-based taxes can lower cost or increase funding, respectively.

Farm-dense states, which likely have strong support from elected state officials, can also implement a program similar to that of those outlined in the PRECISE Act and CCAA Act.

In the end, this policy aims to have programs at the federal and state level, wherein precision is more affordable and is thus more widely used amongst small farmers. If successfully implemented, farms will see greater yields and a greater supply of food and profits for everyone.

Works Cited

[1] U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Change Impacts on Agriculture and Food Supply." Overviews and Factsheets, October 19, 2022.

https://www.epa.gov/climateimpact

s/climate-change-impactsagriculture-and-food-supply.

[2] The Earth Institute. "Climate Change May Have Huge Impacts on Staple Crops Within 10 Years, Says NASA." State of the Planet (blog), November 1, 2021.

https://news.climate.columbia.edu/2 021/11/01/climate-change-mayhave-huge-impacts-on-staple-cropswithin-10-years-says-nasa/.

[3] U.S. Department of Agriculture. Agricultural Research Service. "Benefits and Evolution of Precision Agriculture," July 12, 2023.

https://www.ars.usda.gov/oc/utm/be nefits-and-evolution-of-precisionagriculture/.

[4] Johnston, Jeff, and Kenneth Zuckerberg. "How Co-Ops Can Lead the Way for DIY On-Farm Broadband." CoBank, May 2022. https://www.cobank.com/knowledg e-exchange/communications/howcoops-can-lead-the-way-for-diy-onfarm-broadband.

[5] U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. "Farm Household Income Forecast." Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/far m-economy/farm-household-wellbeing/farm-household-incomeforecast/#:~:text=Median%20total %20farm%20household%20income again%20to%20%2498%2C148%2 0in%202023.

[6] U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of Economic Analysis. "SAGDP2N Gross Domestic Product (GDP) by State Data Application." Regional Data: GDP and Personal Income Mapping, September 29, 2023.

https://apps.bea.gov/iTable/?reqid=

99&step=1&acrdn=1#eyJhcHBpZC I6OTksInN0ZXBzIjpbMSwyOSwy NSwyNiwyNyw0MF0sImRhdGEi OltbIIRhYmxlSWQiLCI1MDUiXS xbIk1ham9vQXJlYUtleSIsIjAiXSx blkxpbmUiLCI0Il0sWyJTdGF0ZSI sIjAiXSxbIlVuaXRfb2ZfTWVhc3 VyZSIsIkxldmVscyJdLFsiTWFwO 29sb3IiLCJCRUFTdGFuZGFyZCJ dLFsiblJhbmdlIiwiNSJdLFsiWWV hciIsIjIwMjIiXSxbIlllYXJCZWdpb iIsIi0xII0sWyJZZWFyRW5kIiwiL TEiXV19; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis. "SAGDP2N Gross domestic product (GDP) by state." Regional Data: GDP and Personal Income Mapping, September 29, 2023.

https://apps.bea.gov/itable/?ReqID= 70&step=1#eyJhcHBpZCI6NzAsIn N0ZXBzIjpbMSwvOSwvNSwzMS wyNiwyNywzMF0sImRhdGEiOltb IlRhYmxlSWOiLCI1MDUiXSxbIk 1ham9vX0FvZWEiLCIwIl0sWvJT dGF0ZSIsWyIwI11dLFsiQXJ1YSIs WvJYWCJdXSxbIlN0YXRpc3Rp YyIsWyIxIl1dLFsiVW5pdF9vZl9t ZWFzdXJlIiwiTGV2ZWxzIl0sWyJ ZZWFyIixbIjIwMjIiXV0sWyJZZ WFyQmVnaW4iLCItMSJdLFsiW WVhcl9FbmQiLCItMSJdXX0=.

[7] U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. "Cost Savings From Precision Agriculture Technologies on U.S. Corn Farms." Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.ers.usda.gov/amber-

waves/2016/may/cost-savingsfrom-precision-agriculturetechnologies-on-us-corn-farms/.

[8] Association of Equipment Manufacturers, American Soybean Association, CropLife America, and National Corn Growers Association. "The Environmental

Benefits of Precision Agriculture in the United States," July 5, 2023. https://www.aem.org/news/theenvironmental-benefits-ofprecision-agriculture-quantified. [9] Yang, Lijing, and Shannon Venezia. "The Impact of Financial Aid on Associate Degree Attainment for Rural Community College Students: A Comparison of Rural, Urban, and Suburban Patterns." Community College Review 48, no. 4 (October 2020): 423-54. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091552120

935975.

[10] Erickson, Bruce, Scott Fausti, David Clay, and Sharon Clay. "Knowledge, Skills, and Abilities in the Precision Agriculture Workforce: An Industry Survey." Natural Sciences Education 47, no. 1 (December 2018): 1-11. https://doi.org/10.4195/nse2018.04. 0010.

[11] U.S. Congressman Jimmy Panetta. "Panetta, Hinson Introduces Bipartisan PRECISE Act to Expand Access to Precision Ag Technology," March 14, 2023. http://panetta.house.gov/media/pres s-releases/panetta-hinsonintroduces-bipartisan-precise-actexpand-access-precision-ag. [12] U.S. Congressman Salud Carbajal. "Rep. Carbajal, Colleagues Introduce Bipartisan Bill to Fund Agricultural Education at Community Colleges," June 7.

https://carbajal.house.gov/news/doc umentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=15 64.

Empowering Regenerative Agriculture: Federal Support for the Farms of the Future

By Maitri Kovuru, mk2469@cornell.edu

To address conventional farming's environmental detriment, the federal government should establish a tiered program incentivizing and facilitating a shift to a regenerative agricultural system using similar infrastructure to that of the USDA's organic transition initiatives.

Background

Farming, which occupies 38% of the earth's land, stands on the brink of a significant transformation seven decades after the Green Revolution. 1 This earlier revolution boosted food production with genetically modified seeds, but its conventional farming methods have taken a toll on the environment, causing increased greenhouse gas emissions, soil erosion, water pollution, and human health issues.² According to the US Environmental Protection Agency, agriculture accounted for 10% of greenhouse gas emissions in 2021.³ The United Nations warns that this number is set to increase if widespread agricultural practices do not change rapidly.⁴ In fact, sustainable agriculture must constitute 40% of global farmland to significantly slow climate change.⁵ Regenerative agriculture, a climate-resilient farming method growing in popularity due to its environmental benefits, consists of three principal objectives: the reduction of reliance on synthetic inputs, the use of no-till patterns that bolster carbon sequestration, and the improvement of soil health.⁶ Private sector firms have realized that they must source ingredients from sustainable food systems to reach net zero commitments. As such, PepsiCo presented plans to

increase the usage of regenerative cropland at the 2022 United Nations Climate Change Conference.⁷ However, these pledges fail to provide sufficient incentives for farmers to shift to an entirely new farming system. A combination of private sector support and government infrastructure is more effective. On the basis of the 1933 Farm Bill, the government currently subsidizes conventional farming of commodity crops like corn, significantly contributing to deforestation and soil depletion.8 However, since the Depression Era context of the Farm Bill has changed, modern legislation should be restructured to reflect contemporary climate concerns while still incentivizing domestic agriculture. To improve the outlook of agriculture, the US should promote regenerative farming practices, which strive to improve ecosystem health and mitigate climate change.9

Policy Idea

The federal government should facilitate the transition of the agricultural system from few, large-scale conventional farms to multiple, smaller regenerative farms through subsidization. The US Department of Agriculture (USDA), responsible for organic certifications, should additionally

certify farms committed to regenerative practices at one of three tiers. Certification at Tier 1, which requires a reduction of synthetic inputs and utilization of techniques like crop rotation and cover crops, and Tier 2, which is the adoption of no-till methods for carbon sequestration, indicate progress in the transition to regenerative practices. Compliance through three tiers, the final being the improvement of soil health, grants farms legal approval to sell produce with the regenerative label. Ten years should suffice for certification, dedicating two years to implement Tier 1, two years to implement Tier 2, and up to six years to allow for soil regeneration, effectively satisfying Tier 3 and certifying farms to publicly sell produce labeled as regenerative.

Policy Analysis

Through its use of natural pest control strategies like crop rotation and biodiversity, regenerative farming experiences ten times less abundance in pests than chemically treated fields. Additionally, regenerative farms saw 78% higher profits than conventional corn farms, suggesting economic benefits for farmers who switch to regenerative practices. Some states have already established programs encouraging

isolated objectives of regenerative farming, including soil health improvement. The NOFA-NY Soil Health Program, affiliated with the National Healthy Soils Policy Network, offers workshops and resources to farmers in New York, focusing on enhancing soil health, advocating for land stewardship, clean waterways, and carbon sequestration.¹¹ NOFA-NY's advocacy efforts have succeeded in increasing funding by \$15.75 million for a bill supporting statelevel programs providing encouragement and resources to farmers to improve soil health.¹¹ Another successful program is the USDA's federal Organic Transition Initiative, which provides farmers with technical and economic assistance throughout the three-year transition period preceding organic certification, during which cropland must be free from synthetic inputs. Of the \$300 million invested in the initiative, the USDA will dedicate \$5 million to securing partnerships with technical experts in organics who will cultivate regional support networks to provide farmers with experiential training. 12 The plethora of organic transition resources serves as evidence that providing infrastructure for the regenerative transition is not only feasible but also a compelling future replacement for organic-centric programs, as regenerative agriculture provides benefits beyond those of organic agriculture.

Highlights

 Conventional agriculture contributes significantly to deforestation, greenhouse gas emissions, degradation of aquatic and terrestrial habitats, and human health detriments.

- As private companies are committing to net zero, they are increasing their use of regenerative agricultural land. Still, for the most effective incentivization of the switch to regenerative practices, the government should take action by redirecting commodity crop subsidies to regenerative practices.
- Regenerative agriculture not only has ecological benefits but has also been shown to produce higher profits for farmers and provide more stability through uncertain climate conditions such as droughts.^{9,10}
- Acknowledging the successful implementation of programs providing resources for farmers to instate organic growing practices, creating local, regenerative agriculture systems is feasible. It has a higher return on investment, as these systems are more drought-resilient and promote healthier soils. 10

Implementation

The shift to regenerative farming requires government funding to subsidize the use of organic inputs and regenerative methods through direct payments to farmers and financial support to farmers during the transition in which infrastructure for new farming techniques is under development. Subsidies currently directed toward commodity crops detrimental to land and water systems should be redirected toward organic seeds, interim paychecks for farmers who commit to transitioning, and direct payments

for transitioned farmers yielding regenerative produce. Subsidies and farm programs, totaling a value of \$28.5 billion in 2021, generally source funding from the USDA's budget, which primarily functions on government tax collection and borrowing. Redirecting these funds would cover costs of a regenerative initiative and disincentivize commodity crop production.

Stakeholders of this plan span farmers, agricultural input companies, and surrounding communities. Farmers who previously grew commodity crops may feel negative impacts from the loss of commodity-crop subsidies. However, just as organic farmers once transitioned to conventional methods in the face of subsidization, conventional farmers can transition to regenerative methods to qualify for regenerative subsidies. Additionally, government investment in small-scale farm systems will generate more job opportunities for local farmers, allowing them to compete with large, industrialized farms. The need for further human labor to account for the lack of chemical inputs will also create more jobs.14 Agricultural input companies may need to pivot from synthetic goods to organic fertilizer and seed product lines. These private firms must adapt to maintain their market share in the agriculture industry as it progresses towards sustainable practices and local sourcing. This repositioning in the industry also benefits surrounding communities, as regenerative practices improve air and water quality in the area, and the system of local farms may provide food-insecure communities with improved accessibility to employment and fresh food.^{9,6} In

fact, The Nature Conservancy has partnered with the USDA and other organizations to expand regenerative farmland, as research shows that this expansion could curb greenhouse gas emissions by 25 million tons and generate 4.44 billion cubic meters of usable water in agricultural soil by 2025. 15 This policy would receive support from the National Healthy Soils Policy Network and the National Resource Defense Council, which has advocated for and produced research on the future of regenerative agriculture policy in the US.

Works Cited

[1] Food and Agriculture
Organization of the United Nations.
"Land use in agriculture by the
numbers." Accessed September 19,
2023.https://www.fao.org/sustainabi
lity/news/detail/en/c/
1274219/#:~:text=Globally%20agri
cultural%20land%20area%20is,and
%20pastures)%20for%20grazing%
20livestock.

[2] Rodale Institute. "Organic vs. Conventional Farming." Accessed September 19, 2023.

https://rodaleinstitute.org/whyorganic/organic-basics/organic-vsconventional/#:~:text=Conventional %20agriculture%20causes%20incre ased%20greenhouse,pollution%2C %20and%20threatens%20human% 20health.

[3] United States Environmental Protection Agency. "Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions." Accessed September 18, 2023. https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions. [4] National Public Radio. "To Slow Global Warming, U.N. Warns

Agriculture Must Change."
Accessed September 19, 2023.
https://www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2019/08/08/748416223/to-slow-global-warming-u-n-warns-agriculture-must-change.

[5] The Sustainable MarketsInitiative Agribusiness Task Force."Scaling Regenerative Farming: an Action Plan." Sustainable MarketsInitiative, November 2022.[6] Natural Resources DefenseCouncil. "Regenerative Agriculture

101." Accessed September 20, 2023. https://www.nrdc.org/stories/regene

[7] National Public Radio. "Big Food Companies Commit to 'Regenerative Agriculture' but Skepticism Remains." Accessed October 11, 2023.

rative-agriculture-101#what-is.

https://www.npr.org/2022/11/03/11 31679803/ big-food-companiescommit-to-regenerative-agriculturebut-skepticism-remains.

[8] Sharma, Arohi, Lara Bryant, and Ellen Lee. "Regenerative Agriculture: Farm Policy for the 21st Century." Natural Resources Defense Council, March 2022; Library of Congress. "History of the United States Farm Bill." Accessed September 20, 2023.

https://www.loc.gov/ghe/cascade/index.html?appid=1821e70c01de48ae899a7ff708d6ad8b.

[9] Chesapeake Bay Foundation.

"Regenerative Agriculture."

Accessed September 19, 2023.

https://www.cbf.org/issues/agriculture/regenerative-agriculture.html.

[10] LaCanne, Claire E. and Jonathan G. Lundgren. 2018. "Regenerative Agriculture: Merging Farming and Natural Resource Conservation Profitably." *PeerJ* 6, no. e4428. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5831 153/#:~:text=Regenerative%20field s%20had%2029%25%20lower,of%20the%20soil%2C%20not%20yield

[11] National Healthy Soils Policy Network. "Impacts." Accessed November 10, 2023.

https://www.soilpolicynetwork.org/impacts.

[12] United States Department of Agriculture. "Organic Transition Initiative." Accessed November 10, 2023.

https://www.farmers.gov/your-business/organic/organic-transition-initiative.

[13] USAFacts. "US Agriculture Statistics and Data Trends:
Subsidies, Food Prices, and More."
Accessed November 11, 2023.
https://usafacts.org/topics/agriculture/; U.S. Treasury Fiscal Data.
"Fiscal Data Explains Federal Spending." Accessed October 30, 2023. https://fiscaldata.treasury.gov/americas-finance-guide/federal-spending/.

[14] Lovins, Hunter. "Regenerative Agriculture: Key to Solving the Climate Crisis." Climate and Capital Media, February 2023. https://www.climateandcapitalmedia.com/regenerative-agriculture-the-business-that-could-offset-all-human-emissions/.

human-emissions/.

[15] Chung, Chiao, Eva

Messamore, Laura Messamore, and
Anne Vollrath. "Implementation of
Regenerative Farming in U.S.
Agriculture." OxJournal, January
2023. https://www.oxjournal.org/regenerative-farming-us-agriculture/#:~:text=The%20results%20of%20a%20simulation,reduced%20 nutrient%20
losses%2C%20 reduced%20 soil.

The Biggest Privacy Threats to Americans Are in Their Pockets and Homes

By Krislyn Michel, <u>ksm239@cornell.edu</u>

Tech firms infringe on Americans' personal data rights every single day. It is necessary to have a federal policy that calls for data transparency from companies and prevents nonconsensual data storage and commodification.

Background

Values like liberty, autonomy, and citizen privacy are ingrained within the United States' foundational documents. Advertisement technology companies, blockchain smartcontract oracles, biometric health services, and social media giants are creating their own rules in the data world. As a result, there is an overindulgence of freedom by technological companies that have infringed on user confidentiality by internally or externally storing consumer data to create advertisement profiles or selling it to third parties. This practice undermines America's democracy. Nonconsensual data sharing is a threat not only to citizen privacy but also to national security. University of Virginia's Professor Daniella Citron states information at risk of leaks includes Americans' bodies. health information, sexual orientation, sexual partners, closest relationships, and innermost thoughts.² As a legal, civil, and human right, the sensitive information of citizens should be protected.²

Unregulated social media and internet surveillance allow individual hackers, criminal organizations, and foreign nations to have access to Americans' most sensitive information. Open access to personal information leaves

Americans' vulnerable to data leaks, ransomware, cyber extortion and more. Without oversight, entities that manage huge quantities of personal data can continue to have a massive monopoly on electioneering.³ The adverse effects of digital monopolies can appear as a specific presidential candidate receiving more screen time on social media over others, leading to an unequal influence on American politics. Effects of an unregulated internet can manifest in a psychological way as well. Vulnerable groups like the youth are currently unprotected from the targeted advertisements, posts, and images appearing on their internet feed due to undermanaged internet surveillance. There is a link between digital media usage and worsened mental health: "A 2019 study of 6,500+ American adolescents found that those who spend more than 3 hours daily on social media were at heightened risk for mental health problems."4 However, data privacy affects every single person on the internet. A policy that adds restrictions to the data sphere can benefit everyone. The government should respond with active data reform to protect America's fundamental values and prevent the downfall of the US's democratic state.

Policy Idea

Congress should pass a federal law providing a federal definition for personal data to protect the minds, personal finances, wealth, and political lives of Americans. 1 Citizens should be notified of if and how companies are storing or selling their sensitive information.5 This lack of knowledge can be resolved through a "national Do Not Track system" that permits consumers to prevent – or at any point opt out of – thirdparties from tracking their internet activity and subsequently targeting advertisements.^{6,7} Even if users haven't opted in, consumers should have the right to review free, up-todate, comprehensible personal information that a company has about them. This review should also grant users: details about the parties involved in the migration of sensitive data and the intentions of this interaction, definitive language on whether the data has led to profile generation, the ability to challenge inaccuracies in these findings or inquire about them. Violations of the policy should be handled by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC).8

Policy Analysis

This policy will be effective since it is inspired by House Representative Delbene's Information Transparency &

Personal Data Control Act which defines personal information to eliminate the possibility for companies to find loopholes.⁶ Personal data is sensitive intelligence that reveals consumer's information such as facial and audio data, financial information, social security numbers, log in information, and content of communications.⁵ Due to the world's ever-changing technological landscape, the scope of this definition may be subject to change. But non-consensual data sharing presents a major threat to our democratic functions. For example, facial data could be used to create deepfakes – audio or video mimicry – in a fake video of a presidential candidate dispersed across the internet, causing the nation's political climate to go offkilter (Powell and Dent, 2023).² This policy's definition depends on the FTC's recent pledge to counter the misuse, dissemination, and exploitation of personal data as seen in its call for enforcement against photo app maker Everalbum and Facebook for its biometric data breaches.⁹ These enforcement measures will be mainly supported by Congressional budgetary support of the FTC; \$494.26 Million is available to the FTC in the 2023 fiscal year. 10 Additional assets can derive from the fines of violating entities.

The policy is also effective at punishing companies for the improper use of biometrics as seen in its similarities to the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act (BIPA).⁶ This legislation resulted in major settlements including Google paying \$100 million, TikTok paying \$92 million, and Snapchat paying \$35 million. In 2021, Facebook agreed to a settlement of \$650

million because the entity nonconsensually stored user faceprints. However, this policy's definition fills in gaps of previous privacy laws and would set a new legal precedent for the protection of voice recognition technology previously neglected by BIPA. These specific matters demonstrate that courts will rule in favor of protecting consumers when data privacy and antitrust laws oversee the regulation of biometric data and communications data. The implementation of legislation that simply defines personal data and prevents companies from selling and storing sensitive information protects internet users in the long run.

Highlights

- In the current state of the world, consumers' personal information includes but is not limited to: health status, finances, relationships and group affiliations, security authentication, communications, internet activity, biometric data, and data belonging to or surrounding individuals under 16 years old.6
- Users' sensitive information is currently under-protected in the tech realm.
 Companies do not have to disclose details gathered from data tracking and collection on their users in their generated user profiles.
 Entities are selling sensitive data to third parties, which is a national privacy issue.
- To combat this data privacy issue, Congress should implement a federal definition for consumer data and regulation delineating

- how personal user information can be utilized by companies.
- The proposed policy calls for transparency from companies in the collection of sensitive data, limits the sale and transfer of user data across multiple parties to strengthen national and personal data security, as well as implements fines for violating companies.

Implementation

Spanning 15 years, the implementation of the proposed policy should include four phases. The first phase should be the campaigning stage to persuade Americans about the value of data protection. This stage will naturally occur through social media and doorknocking. It may last anywhere from one to three years. However, due to the proposed policy's dependency on an online trajectory to promote the bill, it would face interference and backlash from major internet stakeholders. The business models of major technological companies such as Amazon, Meta, TikTok, and Xformerly known as Twitter-heavily depend on consumer data. Increased regulation on consumer information would threaten their profits and platform functionality. Data reform would mean large economic shifts toward tech companies' respective interfaces that are currently reliant on unprotected consumer data if they plan on avoiding violation fines. Once most Americans are aware of the threats of unregulated data usage, a bill can be drafted and debated within the Congressional House Committee on Energy and Commerce's Subcommittee on Innovation, Data, and Commerce,

which was recently formed due to Americans' desire for increased data protection.¹¹ The authors of this bill will most likely be stakeholders who have a history in data privacy legislation and antitrust Data Policy Issues Experts Are work within the technological matrix. There are two proposed candidates within the House of Representatives and the Senate, respectively, who can undertake a role in the bill's legislative process. House Representative Suzan DelBene is a proposed candidate for her authorship of the Information Transparency & Personal Data Control Act. And Senator Ron Wyden due to his decades-long involvement in federal and state data surveillance. 10,11 Using constituent feedback, policymakers can amend the bill to regulate the constantly evolving data sphere through changes in the definition of consumer data and new technology involved in that sphere. The end of this stage would be marked by the President enacting the bill. The third stage provides the groundwork for the bill's implementation, such as the FTC and adjacent federal tech agencies deploying an information data privacy taskforce that would analyze the current market for violations and new developments in the data world. The fourth and final phase is the regulatory component of the legislation, where the FTC would legally pursue infringing entities. It is imperative to set forth a legal precedence on consumer data protection, while the data industry is in its infancy. Establishing personal data regulation will prevent millions of Americans from having to face the negative effects

of data manipulation, thus preserving the nation's democracy.

Works Cited

[1] Evin Cheikosman. 2021. "6 Tracking Right Now." World Economic Forum. March 23, 2021. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2 021/03/6-key-issues-that-aretrending-in-data-policy-right-now/. [2] Powell, Catherine, and Alexandra Dent. "Data Is the New Gold, but May Threaten Democracy and Dignity." Council on Foreign Relations, January 5, 2023. https://www.cfr.org/blog/data-newgold-may-threaten-democracy-anddignity-0.

[3] *The Great Hack*. Directed by Jehane Noujaim and Karim Amer. (2019; Los Gatos: Netflix, 2019). Netflix Film Streaming. www.netflix.com/title/80117542. [4] "How to Help Your Teen Navigate Social Media." 2022. Mayo Clinic.

https://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy -lifestyle/tween-and-teen-health/indepth/teens-and-social-mediause/art-20474437.

[5] Senator Wyden. "The Consumer Data Protection Act of 2018 Discussion Draft - Senator Wyden." Wyden.senate.gov. Accessed October 11, 2023.

https://www.wyden.senate.gov/imo/ media/doc/Wyden%20Privacy%20 Bill%20one%20pager%20Nov%20 1.pdf.

[6] House Representative Delbene. n.d. "Information Transparency & Personal Data Control Act." House.gov. Accessed October 11, 2023.

https://delbene.house.gov/uploadedf iles/information transparency per sonal data control act 115th.pdf.

[7] Trujillo, Mario, and Adam Schwartz. 2023. "Is Your State's Child Safety Law Unconstitutional? Try Comprehensive Data Privacy Instead." Electronic Frontier Foundation. October 3, 2023. https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2023/ 10/your-states-child-safety-lawunconstitutional-trycomprehensive-data-privacy. [8] Khan (Chair), Lina, Rebecca Kelly Slaughter (Commissioner), and Alvaro Bedova (Commissioner). "Policy Statement of the Federal Trade Commission on Biometric Information and Section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act." Federal Trade Commission, May 18, 2023. https://www.ftc.gov/legallibrary/browse/policy-statementfederal-trade-commissionbiometric-information-section-5federal-trade-commission. [9] Federal Trade Commission. "FTC Warns about Misuses of Biometric Information and Harm to Consumers," May 18, 2023. https://www.ftc.gov/newsevents/news/pressreleases/2023/05/ftc-warns-aboutmisuses-biometric-informationharm-consumers. [10] Usaspending.gov. "USAspending.gov," 2023. https://www.usaspending.gov/agenc y/federal-tradecommission?fy=2023. [11] Duball, Joe. "US House Lawmakers Keep Federal Privacy Legislation Top of Mind." Iapp.org. International Association of Privacy Professionals, March 2023. https://iapp.org/news/a/us-houselawmakers-keep-federal-privacy-

legislation-top-of-mind/.

Road Usage Charges: A Necessity in Today's Era of Congestion and Pollution

By Jack Turner, <u>it797@cornell.edu</u>

Traffic congestion and air pollution have been a nagging problem affecting millions of urban city dwellers, suburbanites, and rural residents alike. Road Usage Charges have immense power to internalize the externalities that driving creates, resulting in a more resilient and safer environment.

Background

America is in the midst of a historic congestion crisis: the 2022 **INRIX** Report on Global Congestion reported that in the US alone, an average person spent 51 hours annually sitting in traffic, spending an extra \$546 in fuel costs. 1 Traffic collisions, already endemic in the US, increased even more by four percent in 2022.¹ Among all cities across the world, major US cities like Chicago, Boston, and Miami saw well over 50% increases in hours spent in congestion between 2021 and 2022. Chicago even ranked second globally, with individuals losing 155 hours annually due to congestion.1

These statistics implicate far more than the economic and physical well-being of individuals. Congestion is an environmental catastrophe, exacerbating carcinogenic air pollution and hampering the efficiency of critical public bus networks relied upon by millions for mobility and environmental sustainability. As a whole, the transportation sector accounts for 27% of greenhouse gas emissions.² Among the emissions that come from transport, the majority of hazardous emissions stem from heavy freight vehicles. despite those vehicles constituting a small proportion of the total vehicles on the road.²

Policy Idea

Local public-private partnerships in the top 50 Metropolitan Statistical Areas in the US should implement GPS-based Road Usage Charges (RUCs) that toll drivers based on miles driven within certain zones set by the city according to real-time congestion data. The money these systems raise for municipalities, in turn, should be invested to improve the public transportation systems that provide alternative transport options to driving. While RUCs are not a novel concept, their relevance to US traffic management is now more important than ever. Congestion Pricing, like the Manhattan scheme slated for 2024, is an excellent model but has some limitations that should be resolved and considered when applied to the national scale.³

Policy Analysis

RUCs need to be assessed from two critical objectives: reducing vehicle miles traveled (VMT) and curbing greenhouse gas emissions from the automobile sector. RUCs implemented in cities around the globe have shown this potential; Stockholm's congestion charging scheme recuperated the investment in social benefits within 4.5 years of policy implementation.⁴

The implementation of a nationwide RUC scheme stands to benefit lower-income inner-city

residents from a horizontal equity perspective.⁵ Horizontal equity refers to the equal treatment of people within income groups—for example two people who earn \$50,000 per year pay the same in taxes; unlike tolling specific roads, tolling every vehicle within a defined zone eliminates the possibility of diversion routes for all drivers. Consequently, trucks opting for less efficient routes can no longer do so, leading to lower emissions for vehicles entering congested areas.⁶ Research published by Japanese researchers in the Regional Science and Urban Economics Journal suggests that cordon-based RUCs, similar to those in the UK, significantly reduce carbon dioxide emissions.⁷ Brazilian researchers investigating congestion tolling in Sao Paulo found that "the optimal toll and the toll on congestion delay decrease emissions by a dramatic 71% and 53%, respectively."8 While tolls in the US will vary by city and by the degree of congestion within the cordon zone, they have the potential to significantly reduce environmental harm.

Highlights

 Road Usage Charges have seen historical success when implemented independent of time and location. This success includes a reduction

- in both greenhouse gas emissions and in traffic congestion.4
- Road Usage Charges have seen success on a global scale illustrating the power for the scheme to be broadly successful in different markets regardless of underlying demographics.4
- Lower-income people living within congested urban city centers will see dramatic improvements to their quality of life through the reduction of air pollution and a more pedestrianfriendly environment.

Implementation

The implementation of a nationwide RUC will benefit from the existing strong foundation that exists for tolling congestion in the US. Electronic tolling has been used exclusively on toll roads for some time in the US and has seen a rapid increase in usage since its introduction in 1991.9

Research by Cornell Professor Rick Geddes and colleagues has asserted that all roads should be variably priced depending on the time of day and traffic conditions, and drivers would pay a monthly credit card bill for their driving.¹⁰

The implementation of RUCs aligns with the preferences of Associated with Freight economists and transportation planners, with congestion pricing receiving substantial popular support where executed. Interestingly, public support for congestion pricing in Gothenburg, Sweden, rose from 30% pre-implementation to 55% and higher after implementation.⁶

RUCs face political headwinds given the financial burden they would place on those who drive extensively. Long-term, though, reduction in traffic congestion through the achievement of free-flowing, accurately priced traffic functions similar to cap-andtrade systems where those who value driving the most use the roads. Rick Geddes also notes that while the vertical equity implications—the assessment that lower-income people might spend more of their income on RUCs in some instances than higher income individuals—are ambiguous. Smart planning and efficient use of the funds to improve public transportation can alleviate those concerns³. Congress may wait a couple of years to address infrastructure policy given pressing geopolitical concerns, divided opinions over fiscal management, and a recent flurry of infrastructure spending. Still, if Democrats were to regain a trifecta after the 2024 elections, RUCs stand to create major environmental and economic benefits for major municipalities in which many sitting Democrats represent.

Works Cited

[1] Pishue, Bob. 2023. "Inrix 2022 Global Traffic Scorecard."

[2] Façanha, Cristiano, and Jeff Ang-Olson. n.d. "Policies to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions Movements."

[3] Bellafante, Ginia. 2023. "Congestion Pricing Is Coming. It Doesn't Have to Be Painful." The New York Times. September 8, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/ 08/nyregion/congestionpricing-.html.

[4] Eliasson, Jonas. 2009. "A Cost-Benefit Analysis of the Stockholm Congestion Charging System."

Transportation Research Part A: *Policy and Practice* 43 (4): 468–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2008.11 .014.

[5] Perera, Loshaka, Russell G. Thompson, and Wenyan Wu. 2020. "A Multi-Class Toll-Based Approach to Reduce Total Emissions on Roads for Sustainable Urban Transportation." Sustainable Cities and Society 63 (December): 102435.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2020.1 02435.

[6] Jaffe, Eric. 2015. "Sweden's Lesser-Known Congestion Pricing Program Is Also a Big Success." Bloomberg CityLab. April 20, 2015.

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/a rticles/2015-04-20/gothenburgsweden-s-congestion-pricingprogram-is-a-big-success

[7] Domon, Shohei, Mayu Hirota, Tatsuhito Kono, Shunsuke Managi, and Yusuke Matsuki. 2022. "The Long-Run Effects of Congestion Tolls, Carbon Tax, and Land Use Regulations on Urban CO2 Emissions." Regional Science and Urban Economics 92 (January): 103750.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.regsciurbec o.2021.103750.

[8] Anas, Alex, and Govinda R. Timilsina. 2009. Impacts Of Policy Instruments To Reduce Congestion And Emissions From Urban Transportation: The Case Of Sao Paulo, Brazil. The World Bank. https://doi.org/10.1596/1813-9450-5099.

[9] Manzi, Lucia, Sergio Battiboia, Emmanuel Grandserre, and James Long. 2015. "Study on 'State of the Art of Electronic Road Tolling." [10] Cramton, Peter, and Richard Geddes. 2017. "How Technology Can Eliminate Traffic Congestion." The Wall Street Journal. June 20, 2017.

FOREIGN POLICY

Director: Javier Vega Assistant Director: Bingsong Li

Analysts: Keten Abebe, Akasha Jackson, Olivia LaBonte, and Isabela Wilson

Outlawing Child Marriage Would Help Combat the Domestic Violence Crisis within Ethiopia

By Keten Abebe, ksa58@cornell.edu

The banning of child marriage can decrease domestic violence. By ensuring that child marriage is legally banned and institutionally criminalized, the rates at which violence is seen within Ethiopian households would fittingly decrease.

Background

Domestic violence is a severe issue that has been heavily tied to the mistreatment of individuals, especially women, within the country of Ethiopia – with 71 percent of women losing their life due to aggressive misconduct by their intimate partner. 1 This physical, emotional, and psychological mistreatment of women not only raises moral concerns but also is explicitly classified as a human rights violation. According to the American Civil Liberties Union and the World Health Organization, the assertion of violence upon women – especially from a partner – serves as a major public health and social liberty crisis that must be directly resolved.^{2,3} Among other factors that result in violence within relationships, coerced childhood marriage is often identified as a leading cause. According to UNICEF, young girls who marry before the age of 18 are more likely to be subjected to violence by a partner.⁴ Similarly, the organization Girls Not Brides highlights that, globally, girls that wed before the age of 15 are 50 percent more likely to experience sexual or physical violence from a partner compared to girls who marry after the age of 18.5

A large factor that accounts for child marriage

within Ethiopia is the nation's cultural and religious customs that obligate many young girls into early wedlock. Different cultural enclave groups practice early marriage in order to fulfill religious traditions and gain marital advantages.⁵ A journal focused on Ethiopia's customary marital laws exhibits that legal codes set within the country recognize a legitimate marriage as one contracted by a man of at least 18 years of age and a woman who has attained an age of 15 years.⁶ Although recent laws have been passed to establish marital egalitarianism within the country, like the 1993 Ethiopian Women's Policy, the average age of marriage persists to be approximately 16.5 years.^{1,7}

Policy Idea

The Ethiopian government should pass strict federal regulation that penalizes and criminalizes the practice of child marriage. This idea could be implemented by creating strict federal legislation that bans child marriage within Ethiopia and sternly raises the legal age of marriage for women to 18 years. Penalties for breaching this law should include heavy tax fines and prison sentences imposed upon

parental and outside parties working to arrange early child marriages.

Policy Analysis

Would banning child marriage be an effective and efficient way of reducing domestic violence?

Countries like Norway have enacted Marriage Acts that strictly ensure that the minimum age of marriage between both men and women is 18.8 The Norwegian government has set a three-year imprisonment penalty for citizens who coerce a Norwegian minor into marriage within both the country and foreign territories.9 Consequently, Norway has one of the lowest domestic violence rates amongst women – accumulating a comparatively small margin of 27 percent.⁸ Prior to this policy's establishment, migration within the country had caused child marriage to quickly rise, with 63 children – 83 percent of whom were young girls - being forced into marriage between the years of 2005 and 2006. 10 It is difficult to determine the time it would take to establish such parameters in a nation like Ethiopia, as it possesses a different cultural, financial, and geographic demography. However, a miniscule amount of fees would be needed to implement this

policy, as most financial constraints would be targeted towards regulating the country's correctional system for those who violate the child marriage law. Likewise, the fines used to combat these practices could be used to support projects that work to further execute this bill. Limitations to this policy proposal could include the act of marrying off adolescent girls without governmental knowledge. Although such actions do pose as a concern to both the maintenance of legal conduct and the safety of women, imposing a criminal penalty or heavy financial fee against those illegally conducting child marriage practices would reduce the likelihood of this problem occurring.

Highlights

- Domestic violence within Sub-Saharan African countries, specifically in the region of Ethiopia, continues to be a growing epidemic, especially endangering women who wed before turning the age of 18.4
- Despite existing laws in Ethiopia banning child marriage, the marital age among women continues to be approximately 16.5 years. Additional legislation should be established to regulate and disincentivize the cultural practices of child marriage within the nation.
- By adding strict punitive regulations like imprisonment and financial penalties against parental and outside parties orchestrating child

- marriages, Ethiopia's legislators could follow international models to help regulate its rates of domestic violence that stem from unlawful early childhood marriage.
- This policy is feasible, as it is an extension of existing legislation within Ethiopia and could allocate the funding acquired from the financial retribution imposed upon those who facilitate unlawful child marriages to help monitor the legislation and expand correctional facilities and measures.

Implementation

This policy should be introduced at the federal level, with community groups like the *Tigray* Bureau of Women's Affairs and the Ethiopia Federal Ministry of Women. Children and Youth leading in the policy's efforts to strictly establish laws that prevent early child marriage and domestic violence. 13,14 Likewise, collaborating with organizations like UNICEF, VOW for Girls, and Equality Now that reach over a million women and girls can help work towards creating the federal development of marital laws and eradicating child marriage. 15

Similar to the United States, Ethiopia follows a bicameral legislature consisting of The House of People's Representatives, which has about 547 seats, and the House of Federation, consisting of about 108 seats. ¹⁶ Due to the country's variance in time taken to pass legislation, a firm timeline in regard to the establishment of this law cannot be made. However, following the country's initial

commitment to eradicate child marriage and preserve female bodily autonomy at the Girl Summit in London in 2014, it can be inferred that the timeline for the implementation of this policy would not surpass its preceding legislation.¹⁷

The success of this policy could be monitored by assessing the decrease in the rate of child marriage by half of its current rate within Ethiopia. As of 2022, 18.6 million girls were married before turning the age of 18, with regions like Somali, Oromia, and Southern Nations, Nationalities, and Peoples' Region (SNNP) experiencing a 119 percent increase in child marriage between January and April 2021 and the same period in 2022. 18,19,20

The resistance that this policy may receive would primarily stem from cultural groups in Ethiopia that view early marriage as an economic, religious, and cultural practice that defines many of their persistent traditions.²¹ Many of these individuals commemorate early marriage practices to accumulate familial and community wealth. Opposedly, however, not only would decreasing the rates of child marriages in Ethiopia work towards eliminating domestic abuse within the nation, but it could also produce positive externalities like an economic boom resulting from more individuals entering the workforce. A 2017 study by the World Bank estimated that ending early child marriage in Ethiopia could generate a 9.3 percent rise in earnings for women who married early and up to \$1.5 billion in additional earnings and productivity for the whole country.²²

Works Cited

[1] Semahegn, Agumasie, and Bezatu Mengistie. 2015. "Domestic Violence against Women and Associated Factors in Ethiopia; Systematic Review." Reproductive Health 12 (1).

https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-015-0072-1.

[2] "Domestic Violence as a Human Rights Violation | News & Commentary." 2011. American Civil Liberties Union. March 15, 2011.

https://www.aclu.org/news/womens -rights/domestic-violence-humanrights-violation.

[3] World Health Organization. 2021. "Violence against Women." World Health Organization. World Health Organization. 2021.

https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women.

[4] "Child Marriage in Ethiopia." n.d. Www.unicef.org.

https://www.unicef.org/ethiopia/reports/child-marriage-ethiopia.

[5] "Gender-Based Violence and Child Marriage." n.d. Girls Not Brides.

https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/learning-resources/child-marriage-and-health/gender-based-violence-and-child-marriage/.

[6] William, William. 1AD. Review of MARRIAGE under the CIVIL CODE of ETHIOPIA. 1AD. https://journals.co.za/doi/pdf/10.105 20/AJA00220914 6.

[7] Marshall, Elizabeth, Minna Lyytikainen, Nicola Jones, Andrew Montes, Paola Pereznieto, and Bekele Tefera. 2016. Review of Child Marriage in Ethiopia. March 2016. http://docs.dpaq.de/13055-child_marriage_in_ethiopia_evidence_review.pdf.

[8] "Marriage Act Amendment." n.d. Evaw-Global-

Database.unwomen.org. Accessed October 27, 2023. https://evaw-global-

<u>database.unwomen.org/en/countries/europe/norway/2018/marriage-act-amendment.</u>

[9] "Norway's Child Marriage Ban Sets an Example for the World." n.d. Global Citizen.

https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/norway-ban-child-marriage/. [10] UNICEF. 2022. "Child Marriage." Unicef.org. UNICEF. 2022.

https://www.unicef.org/protection/child-marriage.

[11] "Switzerland." n.d. Girls Not Brides. Accessed October 27, 2023. https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/learn ing-resources/child-marriageatlas/regions-andcountries/switzerland/.

[12] Boyden, Jo, Alula Pankhurst, and Yisak Tafere. 2013. "Harmful Traditional Practices and Child Protection: Contested Understandings and Practices of Female Child Marriage and Circumcision in Ethiopia." https://ora.ox.ac.uk/objects/uuid:e76 0844d-c7ce-46b8-9150-df9205e37633/download_file?file_f ormat=application%2Fpdf&safe_filename=Young%2BLives%2BWorking%2BPaper%2B93&type_of_work=Working+paper.

[13] Community-led enforcement shows the way on ending child marriage in Ethiopia. (n.d.). United Nations Population Fund.

https://www.unfpa.org/news/comm unity-led-enforcement-shows-wayending-child-marriage-ethiopia.

[14] Erulkar, A. (2022, June 13). Changes in the prevalence of child marriage in Ethiopia, 2005–2016. Reproductive Health.

https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-021-01234-4.

[15] Kamprad, D. (2023, October 17). 9 Best Charities That Fight to End Child Marriages (Complete 2023 List) | Impactful Ninja. Impactful Ninja.

https://impactful.ninja/best-charities-that-fight-to-end-child-marriages/#:~:text=These%20Are%20the%209%20Best%20Charities%20That%20Fight,Plan%20International%3A%20Ending%20Child%20Marriage%20.

[16] Bekele, Haddis, & Melaku. (2016, October 24). Recent law making activity in Ethiopia. Simmons + Simmons. Retrieved December 4, 2023, from https://www.simmons-simmons.com/en/publications/ck0amec94nfnn0b36w9616o9d/21-recent-law-making-activity-in-ethiopia-4fr1ca.

[17] Erulkar, A. (2022, June 13). Changes in the prevalence of child marriage in Ethiopia, 2005–2016. Reproductive Health. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-021-01234-4.

[18] Ending Child Marriage:
Progress and Prospects. (n.d.).
data.unicef.org. Retrieved
December 4, 2023, from
https://data.unicef.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/12/ChildMarriage-Brochure-HR_164.pdf.
[19] Brides, G. N. (n.d.). Child
marriage atlas - Girls Not Brides.
https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/learn
ing-resources/child-marriageatlas/atlas/ethiopia/.

[20] Child marriage on the rise in Horn of Africa as drought crisis intensifies. (n.d.).

https://www.unicef.org/somalia/press-releases/child-marriage-rise-horn-africa-drought-crisis-intensifies#:~:text=In%20Ethiopia%2C%20according%20to%20local%20government%20sources%2C%20child,April%202021%20and%20t

<u>he%20same%20period%20in%202</u> 022.

[21] McGavock, T. (2021, March 1). Here waits the bride? The effect of Ethiopia's child marriage law. Journal of Development Economics.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.20

20.102580.

[22] Wodon, Male, Nayihouba, Onagoruwa, Savadogo, Yedan, Edmeades, Kes, John, Murithi, Steinhaus, & Petroni. (2017, June 27). Economic Impacts of Child Marriage: Global Synthesis Report. documents.worldbank.org. Retrieved December 4, 2023, from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/530891498511398503/pdf/116829-WP-P151842-PUBLIC-EICM-Global-Conference-Edition-June-27.pdf.

Combatting Privatization of Jamaican Beaches by Amending Colonial Policies and Structural Adjustments

By Akasha Jackson, ajj78@cornell.edu

Jamaica, a sovereign commonwealth island, operates under existing colonial policies, denying citizens rights to public beaches. Accessible public beaches are endangered by legislative voids, privatization, and environmental degradation. Amending the Jamaican constitution will expand access to public beaches.

Background

Jamaica, the Caribbean island notable for its marvelous landscape, rich culture, and renowned beaches, faces an extreme privatization trend by corporate commercial developers. The tourism industry's increasing establishment of resorts, hotels, and excursion sites on historically public beaches is ascribable to the industrial development initiatives prompted by policy changes throughout the 1940s to 80s.1 Legislation was ratified during this period based on the economic theories of Raul Prebisch – which called for the stimulation of the economy by developing foreign industries – and Arthur Lewis – which called for the emergence of modern capitalist industries in developing countries to reduce unemployment. These economics of structural adjustment operate primarily through invitational development. Invitational development promotes international capital inflows to the nation by providing economic incentives such as tax breaks, state promotion, and market protection to foreign business investors. The expansion of tourist businesses in Jamaica dramatically increased the privatization of publicly owned beaches. One prevailing colonial

policy during British Rule, The Beach Control Act of 1965, authorizes invitational development and rejects citizens' rights to access non-public beaches.² As it stands, only 1% of Jamaican beaches are public. The 1965 BCA also stated that all public beaches ought to be privatized as part of structural adjustments which led to the total stoppage of funding toward public beaches. Now, the few remaining public beaches are unmaintained and unusable.³ The existing colonial policy that denies Jamaicans' rights to their beaches undermines the sovereignty of the Jamaican people and operates in sole favor of the multinational corporations' monetary goals. This current policy is detrimental to the socioeconomics of Jamaica because of its failure to recognize the human rights of Jamaicans, to stimulate local businesses and domestic industries, and to protect the environment and ecological heritage of Jamaica.

Policy Idea

The Jamaican government should amend the prevailing colonial British Beach Control Act of 1956 and replace it with the ratification of Jamaican citizens' rights to public beaches and a restriction of privatization

initiatives on public beaches. The amendment should establish ecological heritage preservation status for at least 30% of Jamaican beaches and recognize access to public beaches as a human right. Structural adjustment programs should reduce the tax breaks for foreign investors to increase government revenue and reallocate funds back into the economic budget for the maintenance and operation of public beaches. The restriction of free market international trade and the institution of protectionist policies will stimulate the development of domestic markets and reduce the dependence of Jamaica on expensive imports and foreign trade. The government should implement an anti-free market reform until domestic industries in Jamaica are stable and profitbearing. Finally, NEPA should create environmental regulation to prevent the environmental degradation of beaches from hospitality sites.

Policy Analysis

The key objective of this proposed amendment is to largely expand the access of local beaches to citizens. Beaches are utilized by the public for various purposes ranging from recreation to fishing.

The Beach Control Act obstructs not only the human rights of Jamaicans but also the agricultural occupation of fishing, which is imperative to many independent workers on the island.⁴ With rapid privatization, fisherpeople are relegated to beaches in distant cities and parishes and therefore are unable to work as frequently.⁵ Expanding citizens' rights to beaches increases the social and economic prospects for the nation.

Anti-trade reform has functioned as an alternative to structural adjustments in some East Asian countries and Kenya. These East Asian countries adopted highly industrialized, export economies, which enjoyed stability and overall success.⁶ Kenya also reformed its structural adjustment programs by instituting anti-trade legislation and tariffs to transform its failing agricultural sector into a booming domestic industry that is profitable through exports. The main issue concerning Jamaica's economy is its reliance on tourism for revenue. Tourism is the dominant industry on the island; however, only 20% of profits circulate the country's economy.8 Additionally, the tourism industry exploits the cheap labor of islanders to pocket excess profit, which widens the wealth gap and severe wealth inequality. This detrimental and increasing reliance on foreign direct hospitality investments undermines the production and export prospects of Jamaica.9

Finally, the lack of environmental regulations for establishments promoted degradation like the increase in sargassum, an accumulating type of algae, and beach erosion. Tourism establishments often disregard sustainable business to maximize profit, which exhausts natural resources and irreparably tarnishes the landscape.¹⁰

Highlights

- The Jamaican government should amend the Beach Control Act of 1956 and acknowledge access to public beaches as an unfettered human right for Jamaican citizens. In addition, the government should preserve 30% of Jamaican beaches as public ecological heritage sites and create de-establishment measures for reclaiming 29% of privatized beaches.
- The government should place limitations on tax break incentives, interest rates should be lowered, and tariffs should be implemented to deincentivize foreign investment into Jamaica.
- The government should reallocate some government revenue into bolstering manufacturing and production, agriculture, and mining domestic industries to develop domestic markets and encourage an exportbased economy. Additionally, they should reallocate remaining government revenue to refund public goods initiatives such as parks and beaches.
- The National Environmental and Planning Agency should create environmental protection surrounding ecological heritage preservation sites.
 Legislation should specify prohibitions on dumping,

construction on the foreshore, pollution, and beach degradation. The provision should provide for the removal of Sargassum using eco-friendly, appropriate waste management tools to eliminate the excessive rotting odor of the seaweed and the general visual eyesore for citizens.

Implementation

This policy primarily combats three impending detriments to the Jamaican economy and society, namely, the denial of human rights and public beaches to Jamaican citizens, the defunding of domestic industries and loss of productive manufacturing and export power, and the lack of legal protection for environmental areas. The main objective of this policy is to streamline the process of amending the Beach Control Act and create specific provisions for the recognition of public beach access as a human and constitutional right. The 1956 edict states that "(4) No person shall be deemed to have any rights in or over the foreshore of this Island or the floor of the sea save such as are derived from or acquired or preserved under or by virtue of this Act."4 The Beach Control Act essentially denies the right of Jamaican citizens to utilize private beaches and have legal protection in violation of this law, even though less than 1% of Jamaican beaches are public.

This amendment should additionally provide for the acquisition of a reasonable quantity for formerly public beaches. The plan should be executed by developing a budget for the government purchase of 30% of privately owned beaches and a budget for renovation and restructuring of the beach for public operation. Due to the extensive nature of the project that aims to restore a fair quantity of beaches for recreation and aquaculture and reserve the remainder for the tourism industry, it is in the best interest for an operation of this magnitude to function on a decade to 15-year timeline.

The proposed amendment should be regulated and operated through two federal organizations: the National Environmental and Planning Agency and the Ministry of Finance. The proposal aims to further the development of and gain support from the non-tourism industry and domestic/local businesses, in addition to support from the general public. The proposal should also be spearheaded and supported by the environmental rights organization, Jamaica Beach Birthright Environmental Movement, a nonprofit advocating for the return of accessible public beaches and limitations on the scope of multinational corporations.¹¹

Critics of this proposal may argue that the existing free trade agreements reduce inequality and consumer prices due to international trade. However, free trade reduces the profit of domestic producers and therefore redirects power from domestic to foreign markets, therefore, making the country reliant on foreign business and prone to exploitative practices from increased foreign investments.

Works Cited

[1] King, Damien. "THE **EVOLUTION OF STRUCTURAL** ADJUSTMENT AND STABILISATION POLICY IN JAMAICA." Iberoamericana – Nordic Journal of Latin American and Caribbean Studies 30, no. 2 (2000): 3.https://doi.org/10.16993/ibero.377.

[2] "Beach Policy." Background: Beach policy. Accessed December 4, 2023.

https://websitearchive2020.nepa.go v.jm/policies/beach/Background.ht

[3] Rebekah Evans, The Week UK. "The Fight for Caribbean Beaches." theweek, October 2, 2023.

https://theweek.com/environment/th e-fight-for-caribbean-beaches.

[4] "Beach Control Act of 1956 -NEPA." Home. Accessed December 4, 2023.

https://www.nepa.gov.jm/node/303.

[5] Fleary, Sinai. "Ziggy Marley: Decolonise Jamaican Beaches." Voice Online, April 4, 2023.

https://www.voiceonline.co.uk/news/worldnews/2023/04/04/ziggy-marleycalls-for-jamaicans-to-haveunconditional-access-to-allbeaches/.

[6] lmays. "Alternatives to Structural Adjustment Programs." Political Ecology of the World Food Adia Shamim. "Structural System, August 19, 2017.

https://courses.washington.edu/ps38 5/alternatives-to-structuraladjustment-programs/.

[7] Agricultural policy in Kenya -Food and Agriculture Organization. Accessed December 4, 2023.

https://www.fao.org/fileadmin/user

upload/fsn/docs/Ag policy Kenya .pdf.

[8] The economic impact of allinclusive resorts in Jamaica. Accessed December 4, 2023. https://openlab.citytech.cuny.edu/h mgt3502-researchseminar/files/2015/08/The-Economic-Impact-of-All-Inclusive-Resorts-in-Jamaica-Misaki-Kondo.pdf.

[9] Davird, Omar. "An Analysis of the Management of the Jamaican Economy: 1972-1985 - JSTOR." Sir Arthur Lewis Institute of Social and Economic Studies, University of the West Indies, 1986.

https://www.jstor.org/stable/278628

[10] "What's the Caribbean without Its Beaches? But the People Are Losing Access to Them." The Guardian, June 6, 2023.

https://www.theguardian.com/globa

development/2023/jun/06/caribbean -beaches-public-accessdevelopment-transparencyengagement.

[11] "Active Campaigns -JABBEM." Jabbem. Accessed December 4, 2023.

https://www.jabbem.org/activecampaigns.

[12] Pettinger, Tejvan, Tamirat, Okello Josh, George Woode, and Adjustment - Definition and Criticisms." Economics Help. January 22, 2020.

https://www.economicshelp.org/blo g/2139/economics/structuraladjustment/.

Renewing the Mandate for the UN Investigative Team on ISIS War Crimes

By Olivia LaBonte, oml7@cornell.edu

The renewal of the UN Investigative Team on ISIS War Crimes beyond 2024 is crucial for global security and regional stability. The international community should ensure its continuity.

Background

Since its establishment in 2017, the United Nations Investigative Team to Promote Accountability for Crimes Committed by Da'esh/ISIL (UNITAD) has played a pivotal role in documenting and preserving evidence of war crimes, including crimes against humanity and genocide committed by the Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIS). The investigative team tasked by the United Nations to collect evidence of ISIS's war crimes is posed to not have its mandate renewed beyond 2024.

The team's substantial contributions to advancing justice, accountability, and reconciliation in the region led to the extension of its mandate until 2024. The international community extended UNITAD's mandate in response to a formal request from the Government of Iraq, emphasizing a global commitment to supporting Iraq's pursuit of justice. During this extended period, the Special Adviser heading UNITAD will maintain the practice of submitting reports on the team's activities every 180 days.1

The termination of UNITAD's mandate would undoubtedly impair the response to Iraq's need for internal pursuit of justice for ISIS crimes. The debate over defining terrorism within a proposed amnesty bill in the Iraqi parliament

brings to light wider legal, ethical, and societal challenges, emphasizing the need for nuanced reform approaches. The use of such broad language could inadvertently release individuals affiliated with ISIS, undermining ongoing counterterrorism efforts and the pursuit of justice for victims. Complicating matters further is this decision by the United Nations Security Council to terminate the mandate of UNITAD, which has largely served as an enforcer of justice.²

The UN Secretary-General will provide information by January 15, 2024 and recommendations for implementing this decision while respecting Iraq's sovereignty.³ This extension is a testament to the international community's dedication to addressing the heinous crimes committed by ISIS. It underscores the importance of continued efforts in documenting and prosecuting those responsible for these atrocities. Moreover, it reaffirms the commitment to justice, accountability, and the promotion of building solid cases, and extending lasting peace in the region.

Policy Idea

The international community should extend the mandate of the UN Investigative Team on ISIS War Crimes beyond 2024 to maintain its crucial mission. This extension is essential to ensure the relentless collection and

preservation of critical evidence related to war crimes committed by ISIS. Thus, the international community should demonstrate its commitment to promote accountability for the atrocities carried out and foster a more just world by supporting the team's mission beyond 2024.

Policy Analysis

The renewal of UNITAD's work in prosecuting ISIS members can contribute to stabilizing conflict zones by dismantling terrorist networks and preventing potential resurgence. The previous decision to terminate its mandate lacked consultation with survivors and the necessary consultation with international and Iraqi human rights organizations.⁴ Acknowledging limitations in prosecutions doesn't negate the value of continued investigations. The complexities of gathering evidence, especially in conflict zones, often prolong the accountability process. UNITAD's ongoing efforts are crucial for the mandate ensures that investigations continue, thereby increasing the chances of successful prosecutions.

Recognizing that justice for crimes of this magnitude is a lengthy process is key. Without this mandate, the ongoing investigations could face disruptions, allowing perpetrators to escape

accountability. UNITAD gathers evidence and constructs cases against terrorists, in turn contributing to dismantling ISIS and preventing its resurgence. The team has located several ISIS leaders and members who have committed crimes against humanity, examined how ISIS developed and used chemical and biological weapons, and started looking into how cultural property has been destroyed in Iraq.⁵

The resolution presents an opportunity for the Security Council to consider future options for UNITAD, promoting stability and reconciliation in Iraq and the broader Middle East. Transitioning to local institutions for long-term accountability requires a stable and adequately developed judicial system, which may take time to establish, especially in post-conflict regions. UNITAD's work can be seen as a catalyst for strengthening local capacities and institutions, aiming for a smooth transition while ensuring justice doesn't slip through the cracks.

Highlights

- The UN Investigative Team on ISIS War Crimes, initiated in 2017 to pursue legal action, has significantly advanced in cataloging the severe transgressions committed by ISIS. This effort has involved gathering crucial evidence vital for countering the global menace posed by this terrorist group.¹
- Despite notable progress, the team confronts an imminent challenge: their current authorization, scheduled to conclude in 2024, necessitates an

- extension to ensure ongoing investigations are finalized and new leads can be pursued. This extension holds paramount importance in achieving fairness and answerability while preventing immunity in the face of serious human rights violations.³
- The team's endeavors align with UN Security Council resolution 2170 (2014), which urged nations to prosecute ISIS perpetrators; however, recent decisions have complicated this pursuit.⁶
- The concurrent termination of UNITAD's mandate raises concerns about justice mechanisms and the fate of collected evidence, leaving victims without avenues for redress and potentially weakening global commitment to justice in Iraq.
- Renewing the team's
 mandate is a critical stride in
 upholding justice,
 combating the persistent
 threat of ISIS, and
 facilitating the essential
 processes of reconciliation
 and stabilization crucial for
 lasting peace in the affected
 areas.

Implementation

The imperative to effectively address the persisting threat posed by ISIS necessitates a comprehensive and strategic approach to ensure the continuation of the mandate for UNITAD. Diplomatic acumen and finesse will play a pivotal role in this process, requiring a concerted effort to assuage any reservations among

member states and foster consensus regarding the critical importance of extending this crucial initiative.

This multifaceted approach involves engaging with individual member states, advocating the team's mission in influential international forums, and prioritizing collaborative efforts with nations profoundly impacted by ISIS, particularly Iraq. Sharing expertise and resources and facilitating information exchange will bolster the Investigative Team's credibility and broaden regional support for extending its mandate. The UN should coordinate consultative platforms, allowing member states to voice concerns and suggest enhancements to the Investigative Team's mandate and operational framework, emphasizing the global security implications. Cultivating a unified international stance requires diplomatic outreach to secure unequivocal support for renewing the mandate. Member states should highlight the indispensable role of the Investigative Team in ensuring accountability and preventing the resurgence of ISIS through decisive statements and extensive media outreach, thereby emphasizing its significance as a global security imperative. By orchestrating a diplomatic offensive, underscoring the team's pivotal role, fostering collaboration, and encouraging discourse, the UN can mobilize crucial support for renewing the Investigative Team's mandate, thus advancing the pursuit of justice, accountability, and global security.

In extending the mandate for the UN Investigative Team on ISIS War Crimes, a multifaceted approach is imperative. Understanding the diverse geopolitical interests and concerns of member states is crucial; tailored diplomatic efforts must address sovereignty, resource allocation, and the perceived efficacy of the Investigative Team. Collaborating closely with nations directly affected by ISIS could amplify support for the mandate's extension. A comprehensive diplomatic campaign, engaging influential diplomats and leaders in international forums, will champion the cause, emphasizing the investigation and broader implications for global security and stability. Structured platforms within the UN will prioritize dialogue sessions, allowing member states to voice concerns and proposed enhancements to the Investigative Team's mandate, highlighting its adaptability without compromising core objectives. Utilizing public opinion and media outreach to showcase the Investigative Team's impact and the necessity of continued efforts against ISIS will indirectly influence member states' perspectives.

Works Cited

[1] "Sudden End to Team Investigating Da'esh Crimes in Iraq Could Impact Ongoing Inquiries, Justice for Victims, Special Adviser Warns Security Council | UN Press." *United Nations*. https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc1551 4.doc.htm.

[2] Omar Mohammed, "The Perilous Intersection of Amnesty and Accountability: Iraq's Legal Quandary and its Global Counterterrorism Ramifications," The George Washington University Program on Extremism https://extremism.gwu.edu/perilous-intersection-amnesty-and-accountability.

[3] "Significant Progress Made Gathering Evidence on ISIL/Da'esh Crimes in Iraq, but Domestic Laws Needed, Investigating Head Tells Security Council | UN Press." United Nations,

https://press.un.org/en/2022/sc1512 7.doc.htm.

[4] Brian L. Steed. 2016. *ISIS: An Introduction and Guide to the Islamic State*. Santa Barbara: ABC-CLIO.

https://search.ebscohost.com/login.a spx?direct=true&db=nlebk&AN=12 40369&site=ehostlive&scope=site.

[5] Kurdistan24, and Wladimir Van Wilgenburg. n.d. "Civil Society Concerned over Possible Non-Renewal of UNITAD's Mandate in Iraq."

https://www.kurdistan24.net/en/story/32558-Civil-society-concerned-

over-possible-non-renewal-of-UNITAD's-mandate-in-Iraq.
[6] Security Council Adopts Resolution 2170 (2014) Condemning Gross, Widespread Abuse of Human Rights by Extremist Groups in Iraq, Syria | UN Press." *United Nations*. https://press.un.org/en/2014/sc1152 0.doc.htm.

[7] Johan D. van der Vyver, "The ISIS Crisis and the Development of International Humanitarian Law," Emory International Law Review 30, no. 4 (2016): 531-564.
[8] Murad, Nadia. "Press Statement by Nadia Murad and Amal Clooney on Renewal of Unitad Mandate." Nadia's Initiative, Nadia's Initiative, 12 Sept. 2023, www.nadiasinitiative.org/news/press-statement-by-nadia-murad-and-amal-clooney-on-renewal-of-unitad-mandate#:~:text=Facing%20the%2

Omission.
[9] Sarah Myers Raben, "The ISIS Eradication of Christians and Yazidis: Human Trafficking, Genocide, and the Missing International Efforts to Stop It," Brazilian Journal of International Law 15, no. 1 (April 2018): 239-

254.

0truth%20head%2Don,steadfast%2

0support%20for%20UNITAD's%2

Strengthening the Cross-Border Privacy Rules Benefits Companies Too

By Bingsong Li, bl484@cornell.edu

Strengthening the Cross-Border Privacy Rules' (CBPR) data protection standards to align with the European General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) while maintaining its accountability-based enforcement mechanism will better protect personal information across borders and streamline the compliance processes for multinational businesses.

Background

The CBPR began in 2011 as an APEC initiative; its membership includes the US, Mexico, Japan, Canada, Singapore, South Korea, Australia, Taiwan, and the Philippines.¹ Its purpose is to ensure that personal information transferred to another country is protected with similar standards.

Instead of an entire country adopting a set of laws, the CBPR allows individual companies to certify their compliance with CBPR data protection standards with accountability agents appointed and overseen by a national data protection agency.² Accountability agents are contractually obliged to monitor the compliance of certified companies in exchange for the rights to the CBPR trademark. The accountability agent is also contractually empowered to notify the government, withdraw certification, or impose monetary penalties for noncompliance.

Unfortunately, the CBPR often represents a minimum standard – many countries have national laws stricter than the CBPR. Most notably, the European Union's General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR), which governs the thid largest economy in the world, argues that it has the "toughest privacy and security laws in the world" and that the CBPR's

protections are "clearly of a lower level."4,5,6 Consequently, CBPRcertified companies must still navigate a patchwork of differing national standards. Furthermore, more regulated jurisdictions restrict the transfer of information to less regulated jurisdictions, thus creating trade barriers that inhibit digital trade for companies like multinationals and e-commerce or social media platforms.⁷ To access EU data, companies from less regulated jurisdictions have to engage in months-long negotiations on their companies' privacy policies with three EU countries' data protection regulators. This process is known as the Binding Corporate Rules. Prohibiting companies from transferring data abroad will make it Policy Analysis much costlier to do business in other countries, even increasing the cost of cloud computing services by an estimated 30-60%.10

Policy Idea

To become an impactful and relevant system, the CBPR should align its standards with GDPR by

- 1. Only allowing companies to collect publicly available data on a user only if it is necessary to provide a service and if the user is notified.11
- 2. Requiring that a subject's consent for collecting

- personal information be "freely given, specific, informed and unambiguous."12
- 3. Mandating that companies inform affected users and governments when a data breach occurs.¹¹
- 4. Requiring companies to appoint a Data Protection Officer with data protection expertise to help implement regulations.¹³
- 5. Requiring a Data Protection Impact Assessment, which identifies the risks and mitigation measures in situations with a high risk of harm to individuals. 13,14

Beyond better-protecting users, strengthening the CBPR would also benefit companies. Adopting these recommendations would help the CBPR attain EU recognition as an equivalent form of data protection, which would allow CBPR companies to bypass the Binding Corporate Rules approval process. Instead, companies merely need to certify with a local CBPR accountability agent via a standardized questionare and arrange for an assessment. 15,16

The CBPR's accountabilitybased enforcement mechanism is also more suitable for countries

with diverse circumstances and levels of development by giving individual companies the choice of whether they should certify or not. The CBPR also avoids the politically complex process of forcing countries to adopt identical privacy laws akin to the EU's approach because it only requires governments to enforce the certified company's contractual obligations under the CBPR – which is usually covered by existing contract or trademark law.¹⁷

The CBPR's accountabilitybased enforcement mechanism is effective and would not inhibit it from securing EU recognition. The EU previously mistrusted non-EU data protection authorities by requiring companies outside the EU to be directly accountable to the company exporting EU data "in the context of their bilateral relationship". 6 The EU recently implicitly abandoned this objection with the EU-US Data Privacy Framework adopted in July 2023, which allows companies in the US to self-certify their compliance with the GDPR "under US law" - akin to the CBPR's approach. 18,19 The legal enforceability of CBPR under local law was evident when the US Federal Trade Commission took action against 13 companies that falsely claimed CBPR certification in 2019.20

Highlights

 The CBPR mandates data protection standards that are often less stringent than EU and some national laws.
 Consequently, being CBPRcertified often does not always reduce the amount of compliance paperwork a company has to perform

- when conducting international business.⁷
- Strengthening the CBPR's data protection standards to better align with the EU's GDPR allows certified companies to better protect users while more easily gaining access to European markets compared to the current Binding Corporate Rules approval procedure. 2,8,9
- The CBPR enforces these standards by having national data protection agencies and appointed accountability agents certify and audit companies. Instead of the traditional approach where all companies comply with a legislatively mandated standard, the CBPR enforces its standards through a contractual relationship with the certified company.²
- This accountability-based approach firstly offers unique flexibility and choice to individual companies whether they wish to certify. Furthermore, the CBPR lowers the political cost for adaptation by not requiring additional legislation while not compromising its legal enforceability.^{2,17}

Implementation

Since 2022, CBPR members have been negotiating a Global CBPR system to expand the CBPR worldwide. Global CBPR is designed to be "independently administered and separate" from the existing APEC CBPR, which means a potential opportunity for substantial change.²¹ Although Global CBPR has not yet been finalized, existing information

about the negotiations indicates that no major changes are under consideration. The founding consensus of the Global CBPR states that it would be "based on the APEC Privacy Framework" – the same as APEC CBPR.¹¹

The existing 'APEC Privacy Framework' represents an existing compromise between countries with higher and lower data protection standards. Rebuilding multilateral consensus is often a difficult and time-consuming process. However, less regulated countries should recognize that since the latest revision of the APEC Privacy Framework in 2015, global data protection standards have risen. Furthermore, global internet traffic in 2022 was more than five times that of 2015 and is thus an increasingly urgent imperative to sustain global economic growth. 21,22

More regulated countries can offer several incentives to convince less regulated countries to subscribe to higher standards. Firstly, the EU and other more regulated countries can declare that CBPR certification constitutes full compliance with national privacy legislation instead of the currently vague promise to "take all reasonable and appropriate steps to identify and remove unnecessary barriers to information flows."22 A strengthened CBPR would make it easier for more regulated countries to recognize the CBPR without lowering their own standards. Secondly, more regulated economies can promise digital economy agreements (DEA) down the line, which are built upon confidence in each others' digital environment and data protection standards. Existing DEA initiatives between Singapore, Australia, NewZealand, Chile, and the UK include interoperable digital payment systems, identities, and trade documents – all of which make doing business easier.^{23,24}

If members mandate higher standards for Global CBPR, the next step would be recertifying existing accountability agents and companies. A strengthened Global CBPR would require companies to adopt additional safeguards as opposed to the existing plan in which "All approved Accountability Agents and certified companies will automatically be recognized in the new Global CBPR Forum".21 There can be expedited approval processes in which currently certified companies only need to demonstrate their compliance with certain additional criterion to become certified under a strengthened CBPR.

Works Cited

[1] Cross Border Privacy Rules System. "About CBPRS." Accessed July 30, 2023.

http://cbprs.org/about-cbprs/.

[2] "APEC CBPR & PRP Questions and Answers." Center for Information Policy and Leadership, March 2020.

https://www.huntonprivacyblog.co m/wp-

content/uploads/sites/28/2020/03/cipl_cbpr_and_prp_q_a_final__19_m arch 2020 .pdf.

[3] "Accountability Agent APEC Recognition Application." APEC. Accessed July 31, 2023.

https://www.apec.org/docs/default-source/Groups/ECSG/CBPR/CBPR

AccountabilityAgentApplication.pd f.

[4] Council of the European Union. "The General Data Protection Regulation," September 1, 2022.

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/data-protection/data-protection-regulation/. [11] "Global CBPR Framework." Global CBPR Forum, 2023. https://www.globalcbpr.org/wp-

[5] Rao, Pallavi. "The \$16 Trillion European Union Economy." Visual Capitalist, January 27, 2023. https://www.visualcapitalist.com/16-trillion-european-union-economy/.

[6] Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2019/419 of 23 January 2019 pursuant to Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council on the adequate protection of personal data by Japan under the Act on the Protection of Personal Information (Text with EEA relevance), 076 OJ L § (2019). http://data.europa.eu/eli/dec_impl/2 019/419/oj/eng.

[7] Robinson, Lisa, Kosuke Kizawa, and Elettra Rochi. "Interoperability of Privacy and Data Protection Frameworks." OECD Going Digital Toolkit, 2021.

http://goingdigital.oecd.org/data/not es/No21_ToolkitNote_PrivacyDataInteroperability.pdf.

[8] Wandall, Hilary, and Daniel Cooper. "How To Align APEC And EU Cross-Border Transfer Rules." Law 360, April 12, 2016.

https://www.cov.com/-

/media/files/corporate/publications/ 2016/04/how to align apec and e u cross border transfer rules.pdf.

[9] "Binding Corporate Rules." PwC, 2019.

https://www.pwc.com/m1/en/public ations/documents/pwc-bindingcorporate-rules-gdpr.pdf.

[10] Leviathan Security Group. "Quantifying the Cost of Forced Localization." Accessed July 30, 2023.

https://www.leviathansecurity.com/media/quantifying-the-cost-of-forced-localization.

Global CBPR Forum, 2023. https://www.globalcbpr.org/wpcontent/uploads/Global-CBPR-Framework-2023.pdf. [12] Sullivan, Clare. "EU GDPR or APEC CBPR? A Comparative Analysis of the Approach of the EU and APEC to Cross Border Data Transfers and Protection of Personal Data in the IoT Era." Computer Law & Security Review: The International Journal of Technology Law and Practice 35, no. 4 (August 1, 2019): 380-97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clsr.2019.0 5.004.

[13] Allen & Overy LLP. "Global Cross Border Privacy Rules and the New Initiatives to Support Data Free Flow with Trust." JD Supra. Accessed July 29, 2023.

https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/global-cross-border-privacy-rules-and-1693696/.

[14] GDPR.eu. "Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA)," August 9, 2018.

https://gdpr.eu/data-protection-impact-assessment-template/.

[15] APEC. "APEC CROSS-BORDER PRIVACY RULES SYSTEM INTAKE

QUESTIONNAIRE." Accessed November 25, 2023.

https://cbprs.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/02/Cross-Border-Privacy-Rules-Intake-Questionnaire.pdf.

[16] Infocomm Media Development Authority. "APEC Cross Border Privacy Rules (CBPR) Certification." Accessed November 25, 2023.

https://www.imda.gov.sg/how-we-can-help/cross-border-privacy-rules-certification.

[17] Republic of Singapore. "Domestic Laws and Regulations Applicable to Accountability Agent Activities." Cross Border Privacy Rules System, June 23, 2017. http://cbprs.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/06/Annex-A-Domestic-Laws-Regulations-Applicable-to-AA-Singapore.pdf. [18] European Commission. "Adequacy Decisions." Accessed July 30, 2023. https://commission.europa.eu/law/la w-topic/dataprotection/international-dimensiondata-protection/adequacydecisions en. [19] U.S. Department of Commerce. "Data Privacy Framework Program Launches New Forum." Global CBPR Forum.

Website Enabling U.S. Companies to Participate in Cross-Border Data Transfers," July 17, 2023. https://www.commerce.gov/news/pr ess-releases/2023/07/data-privacyframework-program-launches-newwebsite-enabling-us. [20] Federal Trade Commission. "Can You Support Your Claims about Privacy Shield, CBPR Participation?," June 19, 2019. https://www.ftc.gov/businessguidance/blog/2019/06/can-yousupport-your-claims-about-privacyshield-cbpr-participation. [21] "About the Global CBPR

Accessed July 30, 2023. https://www.globalcbpr.org/about/. [22] APEC. "APEC Privacy Framework (2015)," August 2017. https://www.apec.org/publications/2 005/12/apec-privacy-framework. [23] World Bank Group. "World Development Report 2021: Data for Better Lives," 2021. https://wdr2021.worldbank.org/stori es/crossing-borders/. [24] Ministry for Trade and Industry Singapore. "Digital Economy Agreements." Accessed August 2, 2023. https://www.mti.gov.sg/Trade/Digit al-Economy-Agreements.

Combatting Heritage Site Destruction Through UK Antiquity Trafficking Regulation

By Isabela Wilson, ivw6@cornell.edu

The United Kingdom should establish import regulations on culturally significant archeological artifacts to combat heritage site destruction and mitigate criminal and terrorist organizations' money laundering.

Background

Across the globe, heritage sites stand as testaments to ancient civilizations' cultural legacies. This mystique has made them a prime target for organized crime groups that launder money through cultural goods trafficking.¹ Artifact trafficking is a lucrative trade for terrorist organizations, such as the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS) who ransack heritage sites in the Middle East.² Pillaging in Armenia's Nakhchivan Autonomous Republic and Ukraine and China's demolition of the Kashgar Old City in Xinjiang have destroyed many sites and left artifacts unaccounted for.^{3,4,5}

In 2017, the European Union's (EU) European Commission (EC) launched an investigation in response to the United Nations Educational. Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), G20, and G7 leaders' demands for further preventative measures against the illicit market.⁶ In response, the EC adopted Resolution 2019/880 "Regulation on the Introduction and the Import of Cultural Goods" in 2019. The regulation is designed to increase art market transparency by requiring licenses for artifact imports over 250 years old and mandating substantial proof that the artifacts were legally obtained from the countries from which they were sourced.⁷ Following the resolution's adoption, UNESCO mobilized the European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation (EUROPOL) to quash trafficking rings. Other European efforts include Operation Pandora, an annual international operation created in 2016 to target and prosecute fraudulent traders.⁸

Negotiations during the United Kingdom's exit from the EU in 2020 resulted in the country rejecting the domestic implementation of the EC's Resolution 2019/880.9 In 2023, the UK abstained from Operation Pandora for the first time since 2019.¹⁰ Notably, there are no licensing requirements for importing items of "cultural interest" in the UK.11 As the world's second-largest art market in the world in 2022, an unregulated UK creates a gaping legal loophole in Europe's art market amidst the EU's stringent artifact regulations.¹²

Policy Idea

To combat the irreversible damage being wreaked upon global heritage sites and to prevent criminal and terrorist organizations from exploiting the UK's lack of regulation, the UK should enact legislation regulating the import of cultural goods that include:

1. A cultural artifact licensing system based upon the importer obtaining statements from a proper

- authority of the country from which the artifact was sourced:
- 2. A clause specifically outlining what time frame classifies an item as a "cultural good" (e.g. 150 years, 200 years);
- 3. A cultural good import tariff comparable to its current art import VAT rate (5%) to encourage the licit trade while discouraging criminal organizations from exploiting the country's rate. 13

Policy Analysis

Regulating cultural goods imports is integral to blocking terrorist organizations' funds and protecting the UK's national security. Profit estimates for the illegal antiquity trade are vague and vary widely depending on the source. In 2016, Iraqi and Russian officials estimated that ISIS could have been generating \$100 to \$200 million annually from trafficking Iraqi and Syrian cultural goods. 14 Independent research teams, such as the University of Chicago's Modeling the Antiquities Trade in Iraq and Syria, are building databases to measure terrorist organizations' profits and document looting routes.¹⁵ However, accurately tracking terrorist organizations' funds is impossible

without international regulatory cooperation.

Existing data shows that the UK is a key trafficking route. A 2020 study conducted by the RAND Corporation listed the UK as one of the countries where looted antiquities were primarily sold.¹⁶ Additionally, the country dominated eBay Roman antiquity listings when studied over 30 days with over 5,000 antiquities sold, while other EU member states listed (Bulgaria, Cyprus, Austria, and Germany) sold approximately 300-600 each. 16 The EU's regulations have been successful thus far, and emulating them in UK policy will yield similar results. EUROPOL's crackdown lasted from 2017 to 2021 and resulted in the seizure of 213,700 stolen cultural goods.14 Additionally, authorities participating in Operation Pandora have seized over 150,000 illicit artifacts since its inception. 10 UK law enforcement agencies can utilize preexisting research to estimate the crime's scope and gauge the resources needed to address it.

Highlights

- Heritage sites are a primary target for criminal and terrorist groups that loot their cultural goods, exploit a lack of standardization to artificially inflate their prices, and sell them at auctions to launder their funds.
- Following a 2017 investigation, the EU adopted stringent regulations against the import of cultural goods without proper licensing and authorization from the country the artifact was

- sourced. EUROPOL's crackdown on the illicit antiquities market has been successful—EUROPOL recovered over 200,000 items, and Operation Pandora seized over 150,000.¹⁰
- The UK withdrew from the EU in 2020 and subsequently rejected the EU's resolution. As a result, there are no license requirements for importing items of "cultural interest." As the world's secondlargest art market, the UK is a hotspot for the art trade. A lack of regulation has been shown to attract unlawful antiquity dealers. 12,16
- Implementing a licensing system in the UK and a low import tariff will hold importers accountable for their goods while stimulating the legal market.

Implementation

The British Parliament's Select Committee on Culture, Media, and Sport should be primarily responsible for crafting legislation to regulate items of cultural interest. 11 The Committee is located within the House of Commons, so the bill would likely originate in the chamber. In 2000, the Committee heard testimony from law enforcement and art stakeholders about the country's role in trafficking. Witnesses substantiated the claim that many stolen or illegally exported objects were laundered in London but disagreed on the scope.¹⁷ Market stakeholders opposed to reform questioned the integrity of trafficking estimates, claiming it was "impossible to attach a firm

financial value to the [trade]" and that sellers had distanced themselves from the traffic.¹⁷ Following the hearing, the Committee's Seventh Report concluded that existing measures must be examined, but action was never taken.¹⁷ The Committee's previous investigation demonstrates that initiating a reform effort is achievable and aligns with the Committee's ideals of supporting the arts. 18 A hearing with law enforcement witnesses should be held to ensure updated and accurate testimonials.

Data shows that regulation would not damage the UK art market. Art traders and investors criticized the EU for implementing policies they felt would stifle the antiquities trade and shrink the overall art market. However, the EU's art markets in France, Spain, and Italy saw substantial rebounds post-regulation.¹⁹ In 2022, the global art market reached its second-highest recorded peak at \$67.8 billion.¹² France's market shattered records, peaking at just under \$5 billion, and the entire EU advanced to an estimated \$8.8 billion. Considering these statistics, the EU's art market was undamaged and substantially grew postregulation. However, the Committee should spearhead an outreach campaign to convince art market stakeholders that regulations are unlikely to damage the market by referring to the EU's statistics. The cultural goods import VAT rate should be equivalent to the 5% art import VAT to encourage the licit trade.13

Dealers also criticized the bureaucratic hurdles placed on small-scale dealers. Logistical hurdles may be encountered in the enforcement period. The UK accounts for 18% of the global art market, while the entire EU shares 12%.²⁰ Considering the UK's larger market share, the licensing process may be bottlenecked. The UK's Reviewing Committee on the Export of Works of Art and Objects of Cultural Interest regulates the export of cultural goods. This department's jurisdiction could expand to include import regulation as well. This expansion could provide a pre-existing bureaucratic structure that will accelerate implementation.²¹ A 2019 joint study by the Institute for Government, an independent British think tank, and the University of Oxford's Blavatnik School of Government found that the UK Civil Service ranked third worldwide in policy-making, encapsulating coordination and implementation.²² An expanded Reviewing Committee combined with the country's bureaucratic efficiency will erect hurdles for criminal organizations, establish rapport with conscientious art marketeers while rewarding them with an expeditious system, and prevent the destruction of heritage sites.

Works Cited

[1] European Commission. 2022. "Trafficking in cultural goods." Migration and Home Affairs. https://home-affairs.ec.europa.eu/policies/internal-security/organised-crime-and-human-trafficking/trafficking-cultural-goods_en.

[2] Cheikh Omar, Ammar, Richard Engel, and Aggelos Petropoulos. 2016. "Smuggler of Stolen Artifacts From Palmyra Speaks Out About ISIS' Illicit Operation." NBC News, April 6, 2016.

https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline

/isis-terror/smuggler-stolenartifacts-palmyra-speaks-out-aboutisis-illicit-operation-n551806. [3] Nutt, David. 2022. "Report Shows Near-Total Erasure of Armenian Heritage Sites." Cornell Chronicle, September 12, 2022. https://news.cornell.edu/stories/202 2/09/report-shows-near-totalerasure-armenian-heritage-sites [4] Arhirova, Hanna. 2023. "Ukraine Displays Recovered Artifacts It Says Were Stolen by Russians." Associated Press News. October 20, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/ukraine-

https://apnews.com/article/ukrainerussia-stolen-artifacts-culturemuseum-heritage-043b9dd267f9f8dea42df253726f78

[5] Haug, Werner, Abduweli Ayup, Ihtibar Yasen, and Memet Sawut. 2022. "Kashgar: Images of Demolition from the Cradle of Uyghur Culture." *Uyghur Human Rights Project*, March 9, 2022. https://uhrp.org/kashgar-project/.
[6] Saleeby, Cates. 2019. "Recent EU Developments in Art Law and Cultural Heritage." *Center for Art Law*, August 20, 2019. https://itsartlaw.org/2019/08/20/rece

[7] The European Parliament. 2019. Regulation (EU) 2019/880 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on the Introduction and the Import of Cultural Goods. https://eurlex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A32019R0880.

nt-eu-developments-in-art-law-and-

cultural-heritage/.

[8] EUROPOL. 2022. "A Total of 52 Arrests in Operation Across 28 Countries Targeting Trafficking in Cultural Goods." EUROPOL. https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/total-of-52-arrests-in-operation-across-28-

<u>countries-targeting-trafficking-in-</u>cultural-goods.

[9] Macquisten, Ivan. 2021. "In a Swift Post-Brexit move, UK Rejects EU's Strict Import rules on Cultural Property." *The Art Newspaper*, January 6, 2021.

https://www.theartnewspaper.com/2 021/01/06/in-a-swift-post-brexitmove-uk-rejects-eus-strict-importrules-on-cultural-property.

[10] EUROPOL. 2023.

"International Art Trafficking Sting Leads to 60 Arrests and Over 11,000 Objects Recovered." EUROPOL.

https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-

press/newsroom/news/international-art-trafficking-sting-leads-to-60-arrests-and-over-11-000-objects-recovered.

[11] Department for Culture, Media and Sport. 2020. "Exporting or Importing Objects of Cultural Interest." GOV.UK.

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/exporting-or-importing-objects-of-cultural-interest.

[12] Boucher, Brian. n.d. "The Global Art Market Grew to \$67.8 Billion in 2022, Exceeding Prepandemic Levels." Art Basel. Accessed November 28, 2023. https://www.artbasel.com/stories/ke

https://www.artbasel.com/stories/ky-findings-art-market-report-2023?lang=en.

[13] European Commission. 2023. "Reduced VAT rates applied to imported works of art, collector's items, and antiques in the European Union (EU 27) and United Kingdom as of January 2023." Statista.

https://www.statista.com/statistics/1 224396/vat-rates-for-imported-artand-antiques-eu-and-uk/.

[14] U.S. House of Representatives Financial Services Committee. 2016. "ISIS Looting and Destroying Cultural Artifacts on 'Unprecedented Scale.'" Financial Services Committee.

https://financialservices.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=400587.

[15] Rose-Greenland, Fiona. 2016. "How much money has ISIS made selling antiquities? More than enough to fund its attacks." The Washington Post, June 3, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2016/06/03/how-much-money-has-isis-made-selling-antiquities-more-than-enough-to-fund-its-attacks/.

[16] Sargent, Matthew, James V. Marrone, Alexandra Evans, Bilyana Lilly, Erik Nemeth, and Stephen Dalzell. 2020. "Tracking and Disrupting the Illicit Antiquities Trade with Open-Source Data." RAND Corporation. 81, 109. https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR2700/RR2706/RAND_RR2706.pdf.

[17] The Problem of Illicit Trade. 2000. "House of Commons: Culture, Media and Sport Seventh Report." Parliament (Publications). https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm199900/cmselect/cmcumeds/37 1/37104.htm#n70.

[18] Department for Culture, Media and Sport. n.d. "Department for Culture, Media and Sport." GOV.UK. Accessed November 28, 2023.

https://www.gov.uk/government/or ganisations/department-for-culturemedia-and-sport.

[19] Boucher, Brian. n.d. "Seven Key Takeaways from the 2022 Art Market Report." Art Basel. Accessed November 28, 2023. https://www.artbasel.com/stories/se ven-key-takeaways-from-the-2022art-market-report?lang=en [20] Art Basel; UBS; Art

[20] Art Basel; UBS; Art Economics. 2023. "Global Art Market Share: UK vs. EU 27 2022." Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1223977/global-art-market-share-in-the-uk-and-eu-27/.

[21] "The Reviewing Committee on the Export of Works of Art and Objects of Cultural Interest." 2023. Arts Council England.

https://www.artscouncil.org.uk/supp orting-arts-museums-andlibraries/supporting-collectionsand-cultural-property/reviewingcommittee-0.

[22] University of Oxford Blavatnik School of Government and Institute for Government. 2019. "International Civil Service Effectiveness (InCiSE) Index 2019." Blavatnik School of Government. 20.

https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/about/part nerships/international-civil-serviceeffectiveness-index-2019.

HEALTHCARE POLICY

Director: Kaitlyn Z Varriale Assistant Directors: Rachel Kim and Shruti Nagpal

Analysts: Ava Boris, Austin Grattan, Susan Hickey, and Lilia Mitra

Expanding the Food and Drug Administration's Race and Ethnicity Diversity Plan Criteria to Minimize Knowledge Gaps of Drug Safety and Efficacy

By Ava Boris, amb688@cornell.edu

There exists a disparity in the assumed health and safety standards for many medical technologies between various communities due to a disproportionate emphasis on white clinical trial patients. For this, Congress should require the FDA to issue patient diversity quotas to trial sponsors applying for the federal review process to ensure steps are being taken to increase diversity in medical research.

Background

According to recent US Census data, nearly 40 percent of Americans identify as a racial or ethnic minority; however, up to between 80 and 90 percent of clinical trial participants identify as white.¹ A Harvard Medical School report described this discrepancy as a severe danger to public health, as only including participants from a narrow demographic group leads to non-generalizable results.² This decreased generalizability means that treatments could have reduced efficacy and even be harmful to particular groups of people.² Identifying this lack of diversity as an issue of public safety, Congress passed the National Institutes of Health Revitalization Act of 1993, necessitating the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to raise diversity requirements for clinical trial patient pools.³ The policy was predominately effective in increasing the number of female patients used in clinical research and had lesser positive impacts on increasing racial diversity.³ However, since the act only regulated NIH-funded studies, which account for only 6% of USbased trials, the effects of this

policy were not wide-reaching.¹ Namely, a 2014 study found that less than two percent of the over 10,000 cancer clinical trials the National Cancer Institute funds concentrated research on members of a racial or ethnic minority.⁴ The Food and Drug Omnibus Reform Act (FDORA) within the 2022 Consolidated Appropriations Act mandates clinical trial sponsors submit "diversity action plans" for specific late-stage drug trials to the Secretary of the US Department of Health and Human Services.⁵ These plans must include the sponsor's goals for clinical study enrollment, the sponsor's rationale, and an explanation of how the sponsor intends to satisfy these goals.⁶ While a key step in increasing DEI initiatives into clinical trial recruiting, FDORA fails to mandate such plans from sponsors testing a wider range of drugs.

Policy Idea

The FDA should implement updated diversity and equity standards for all clinical trials marketing to the public at large. This process involves updating application approval standards to include patient background

thresholds. Congress should require the FDA to issue patient diversity quotas to trial sponsors applying for the federal review process. By using these patient-reported measures of racial and ethnic background, trial sponsors should create more equitable research objectives to better the generalizability of safety and efficacy measures.

Policy Analysis

A 2022 study published in the National Library of Medicine found that increasing clinical trial participants diversity requirements and establishing inclusion in diversity plans leads to increases in three primary endpoints: 1) ensuring committed trial participation across races and ethnicities, 2) enabling the participation of historically underrepresented groups, 3) allowing for the embracing of patient-centric bioanalytical and digital health technologies with the intent of increasing accessibility.⁷ Additionally, The National Institute on Minority Health and Health Disparities 2021-2025 Strategic Plan accounts, nine goals are sought to achieve the three outcomes outlined by the 2022 study. Of these

nine goals, three have been identified as the most feasible courses of action, they are as follows: advance scientific understanding of the causes of health disparities; improve scientific methods, metrics, measures, and tools that support health disparities research; and ensure appropriate representation of minority and other health disparity populations in NIHfunded research.⁷ Such outcomes benefited the unintended disparities in safety and efficacy standards by accounting for the differences that can arise based on an individual's characteristics.⁸ Evaluation of trial participants by these criteria has shown significant positive effects. Using this model to alleviate approximately one percent of health disparities would result in more than \$40 billion in gains for diabetes research and \$60 billion for heart disease research.⁹ Results are comparable for similar disease states.9

Highlights

- In the United States, there exists a severe issue with how the safety and efficacy of drug compounds are promised to differing demographics. Despite nearly 40 percent of Americans identifying as a racial or ethnic minority, 85% of clinical trial participants identify as white. ¹
- Despite increasing initiatives to expand diversity among clinical trial participants, one study found that less than two percent of the over 10,000 cancer clinical trials the National Cancer Institute funds concentrated research

- on members of a racial or ethnic minority.⁴
- A 2022 study published in the National Library of Medicine found that increasing clinical trial participants' diversity requirements and establishing inclusion in diversity plans leads to increased participation of historically underrepresented groups and the embracing of patientcentric bioanalytical and digital health technologies seen to increase accessibility.7
- Using clinical trial participants' diversity requirements has been seen to exponentially increase gains from research.⁹ To this end, the FDA should implement updated diversity and equity standards for all clinical trials marketing to the public at large. This process involves updating application approval standards to include patient background thresholds. Congress should require the FDA to issue patient diversity quotas to trial sponsors applying for the federal review process.

Implementation

For the ease of drafting and passing the proposed legislation, the support of various lobbyists groups should be called upon. First, the National Medical Association represents African American physicians and advocates for the health and well-being of African American patients. They may be interested in supporting initiatives that aim to improve diversity and

inclusion in clinical trials. 10 Other groups such as the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute and National Hispanic Medical Association should serve as key lobbyists. 11,12 Lastly, by targeting specific Congressional members who have voiced an interest in this issue would benefit the proposals viability. Representative Adam Schiff of California and Representative Robin Kelly of Illinois are two such members who have incorporated healthcare equity into their policy goals for their terms. 13,14 More specifically, Representative Schiff's "Equal Health Care For All Bill" aimed to protect access to equitable health care throughout the country by establishing a definition for "inequitable health care" to help ensure that hospitals provide equal care to all patients that come in the door.13

To attain maximum effectiveness and efficiency in implementation following passage and approval through Congress, this policy should be developed and regulated by the FDA directly. It would be the agency's job to formulate and amend this statute as it sees fit. However, these alterations to the proposed policy would not come without the opportunity for public feedback, as the Federal Register would have to issue notice on how interested parties could submit written data, views, or arguments on the proposal. The FDA would address all submissions directly in subsequent publications during the agency's final decision-making process. The in-depth incorporation of public concern, even so late into the implementation process, aids in increasing public support for the measure. 15 Possible expanders to

this policy that would benefit the successful implementation of this policy include the African American Wellness Project (AAWP) and the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP). In fact, the NAACP even launched a national campaign in 2022 to inform and educate communities about the importance of encouraging African Americans' participation in clinical trial studies. 16 However, potential backlash could arise from drug developers, stemming from their disapproval of the increased requirements issued for drug approval. By adding a new threshold that needs to be met for a compound to achieve FDA approval, it is effectively more complex and expensive to obtain such clearance. Despite this pushback, the policy's public health benefits would outweigh this comparably minor inconvenience. Others may claim that setting new patient inclusion requirements would impede innovation, stating that if companies can guarantee a diverse enough patient population, they are less likely to go through with possibly lucrative. Since there have been hundreds of new requirements added for drug approval since the formation of the FDA and no such spurred development, we can dismiss and ease these concerns. 17

Works Cited

[1] Clinical trials have far too little racial and ethnic diversity. (n.d.). Scientific American. https://doi.org/10.1038/scientificam erican0918-10.

[2] *Embracing diversity: The* imperative for inclusive clinical trials. (2023, June 30).

https://postgraduateeducation.hms.h Clinical Trials, 118, 106807. arvard.edu/trendsmedicine/embracing-diversityimperative-inclusive-clinical-trials. [3] Studies, I. of M. (US) C. on E. and L. I. R. to the I. of W. in C., Mastroianni, A. C., Faden, R., & Federman, D. (1994). Nih revitalization act of 1993 public law 103-43. In Women and Health Research: Ethical and Legal Issues of Including Women in Clinical Studies: Volume I. National Academies Press (US). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/book s/NBK236531/.

[4] Chen, M. S., Lara, P. N., Dang, J. H. T., Paterniti, D. A., & Kelly, K. (2014). Twenty years post-nih revitalization act: Renewing the case for enhancing minority participation in cancer clinical trials. Cancer, 120(07), 1091-1096.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28575. [5] Congress enacts legislation requiring guidance on clinical research diversity and modernization | insights | ropes & gray llp. (n.d.). Retrieved October 12, 2023, from

https://www.ropesgray.com/en/insig hts/alerts/2023/01/congress-enactslegislation-requiring-guidance-onclinical-research-diversity-andmodernization.

[6] Under fdora, fda to require most drug and device trials to submit diversity action plans. (2023, January 24). FDA Law Blog. https://www.thefdalawblog.com/20 23/01/under-fdora-fda-to-requiremost-drug-and-device-trials-tosubmit-diversity-action-plans/. [7] Masters, J. C., Cook, J. A., Anderson, G., Nucci, G., Colzi, A., Hellio, M.-P., & Corrigan, B. (2022). Ensuring diversity in clinical trials: The role of clinical pharmacology. Contemporary

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cct.2022.1 06807.

[8] El-Galaly, T. C., Gaidzik, V. I., Gaman, M.-A., Antic, D., Okosun, J., Copland, M., Sexl, V., Fielding, A. K., Doeswijk, R., Parker, H., Dreyling, M., Döhner, K., Almeida, A. M., Macintyre, E., Gribben, J. G., & Grønbæk, K. (2023). A lack of diversity, equity, and inclusion in clinical research has direct impact on patient care. HemaSphere, 7(3), e842.

https://doi.org/10.1097/HS9.000000 0000000842.

[9] Lack of diversity in clinical trials costs billions of dollars. Incentives can spur innovation. (2022, August 5). USC Schaeffer. https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/article/l ack-of-diversity-in-clinical-trialscosts-billions-of-dollars-incentivescan-spur-innovation/.

[10] About us—National medical association. (n.d.). Retrieved December 19, 2023, from https://www.nmanet.org/page/Abou t Us.

[11] Homepage | pcori. (n.d.). Retrieved December 19, 2023, from https://www.pcori.org/.

[12] Home. (n.d.). Retrieved December 19, 2023, from https://www.nhmamd.org/.

[13] Schiff introduces equal health care for all act. (n.d.). Retrieved December 19, 2023, from https://schiff.house.gov/news/pressreleases/schiff-introduces-equalhealth-care-for-all-act.

[14] Rep. Robin kelly introduces health equity and accountability act congresswoman robin kelly. (2022, April 26).

http://robinkelly.house.gov/mediacenter/press-releases/rep-robinkelly-introduces-health-equity-andaccountability-act.

[15] The power of public comments. (n.d.). CLASP. Retrieved November 11, 2023, from and drug law. FDA. https://www.clasp.org/blog/powerpublic-comments/.

[16] Commissioner, O. of the. (2023). Milestones in u. S. Food https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/fdahistory/milestones-us-food-and-

drug-law.

[17] Encouraging minority participation in clinical trials | naacp. (2015, January 1). https://naacp.org/resources/encoura ging-minority-participation-clinicaltrials.

Medical School Debt Relief: Making Primary Care the Primary Healthcare Concern

By Austin Grattan, amg466@cornell.edu

The federal government should enact a policy that couples medical school debt relief for primary care residents with additional primary care residency positions. Doing so solves the current and impending primary care physician shortage.

Background

The American physician shortage is a pressing issue. According to a 2022 Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) study, there is an expected physician shortage of between 37,800 and 124,000 American physicians by 2034.1 One specialty in particular is experiencing the effects of this shortage by a disproportionately large amount: primary care. In the same study, of the total projected physician shortage, between 17,800 and 48,000 of the physician shortages are expected to be from primary care.1 This shortage is especially alarming, because primary care is essential to preventative medicine. According to the National Institutes of Health, primary care effectively prevents illness and death and is associated with equitable health outcomes.² Since primary care is critical and effective, more physicians should go into primary care to help alleviate these concerns. However, the expected salary for primary care physicians poses a significant roadblock for medical students to choose primary care. For the average student at a public medical school in 2019, student debt after graduation was around \$193,000.3 Assuming a 15year loan with 6% interest, a family practice or pediatrics primary care resident would have monthly

student loan payments taking 28% of their post-tax income. As a young attending primary care physician (PCP), a family medicine or pediatrics doctor still must pay 11% and 14% of their monthly post-tax incomes in student loans, respectively.³ Due to such sizable medical debt in proportion to their early resident/physician salaries, many medical students are discouraged from pursuing primary care.

Policy Idea

Since medical debt is disproportionately large for PCPs compared to physicians in other specialties, the federal government should provide a 50% medical school debt relief to all physicians who enroll in a primary care residency program in the United States. Additionally, since residency positions are the bottleneck for physician employment, a yearly increase in federally funded primary care residency positions should also occur as part of this policy, based on the trends of the prior year's primary care residency applications. In the first year, the policy should add 250 vacancies as a starting point. Funding for this policy should come from negotiated taxes with health insurance companies, hospitals, and health systems.

Policy Analysis

Policy in action that has lowered medical school debt has increased the number of primary care professionals. For example, the Columbia University Vagelos College of Physicians and Surgeons announced a \$250 million donation to reduce medical tuition in 2017 to allow more students to go into primary care.⁴ Additionally, research studies have advocated for policies decreasing medical schools' financial burden to increase PCPs and begin eliminating unequal geographical and specialty distributions. Accordingly, one study cites that medical students from rural areas and underrepresented minority students are more likely to become PCPs but have increased financial barriers preventing them from pursuing medicine. This policy could therefore increase access to medicine and primary care positions for these disadvantaged groups.⁵

A similar policy, the Pennsylvania Primary Care Loan Repayment Program, is also aimed at increasing the number of PCPs by lowering medical school debt burden. This application-based program awards PCPs in underserved areas with \$80,000 in loan repayment. Doctors from all primary care specialties are eligible.⁶ Other programs have also offered loan forgiveness but have

failed to reduce the disparity between pay for specialized physicians and PCPs, making these policies ineffective at boosting the number of PCPs. This was largely because such a policy would not lower medical debt burden in proportion to income for PCPs more than specialists, failing to incentivize more medical school graduates to choose primary care.7 Medical school debt relief offered under the Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program has given a very high percentage of debt forgiveness funds to specialists.7 To combat the growing disparity between the number and pay of PCPs and specialists, this policy would explicitly target PCPs.

Highlights

- By 2034, the AAMC projects that there will be a physician shortage of between 37,800 and 124,000 physicians in America of which 17,800 to 48,000 will be from primary care.¹
- Primary care is an essential component of preventative medicine that reduces overall medical expenditures and promotes equitable health outcomes with widespread care.²
- Medical schools, such as Columbia University College of Physicians and Surgeons, have already vowed to lower medical school tuition to incentivize more students to enter primary care.⁴
- Medical school debt relief to specifically increase the number of PCPs must only offer debt relief to PCPs to reduce the relative income

- disparity between PCPs and specialty physicians.⁷
- The proposed policy would offer 50% medical school debt relief to medical students enrolled in a primary care residency program, along with resources for new primary care residency positions in teaching hospitals nationwide.
- Funds for this policy would come from a mix of taxes on health insurance companies, health systems, and hospitals.

Implementation

Besides patients, the main stakeholders in this policy are health insurance companies, health systems, hospitals, and physicians. Aside from general taxes on American taxpayers, the vast majority of funds for this policy should come from taxes on health insurers, hospital systems, and health insurance companies.

The most prominent example of health insurers and hospital/health systems successfully negotiating tax imposition is the Affordable Care Act (ACA). During ACA negotiations, health insurers responded to carrot and stick negotiations, with the federal government's stick being to add a Medicare option onto the ACA exchanges.⁸

The carrot in these negotiations should be the cost-savings to healthcare because of the increased prevalence of primary care with more primary care physicians. Since primary care is associated with lower healthcare costs and more equitable outcomes, health insurers and hospital systems should be open to these investments

because they could lower expenses for healthcare services and advance the goals of health equity that many of these companies practice.⁹

Once again, the stick in these negotiations should be adding a public Medicare option for all on the health insurance exchanges. Since Medicare plans have much lower copays, citizens shopping for health plans on the exchanges would be much more inclined to pick the Medicare option on the exchanges, posing a substantial threat to the business of health insurers.8 Additionally, Medicare pays physicians substantially less for provided medical services, which would threaten hospitals and health systems if policymakers offered low-copay Medicare plans to the general public on the health insurance exchanges.8 If health insurers and hospitals aren't inclined to agree to find this policy because of the carrot, the stick should be much more convincing because of its threat to their bottom line.

Lastly, political push-back and the feasibility of such an expensive policy is a considerable concern. To combat such obstacles, policymakers should emphasize the importance of primary care as preventative care in medicine to communicate the cost efficacy of increased primary care. Additionally, the potentiality of health systems and health insurance companies refusing to negotiate taxes to fund this policy is a limitation. In such a case, the policy should lower proportions of medical debt relief for primary care residents to reduce the cost to the federal government.

Works Cited

- [1] Robeznieks, Andis. "Doctor Shortages Are Here-and They'll Get December 5, 2017. Worse If We Don't Act Fast." American Medical Association, April 13, 2022. https://www.amaassn.org/practicemanagement/sustainability/doctor-
- shortages-are-here-and-they-ll-getworse-if-we-don-t-act.
- [2] Starfield, Barbara, Leiyu Shi, and James Macinko. "Contribution of Primary Care to Health Systems and Health." The Milbank Quarterly 83, no. 3 (2005): 457-
- 502. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468- [6] "Pennsylvania Primary Care 0009.2005.00409.x
- [3] Nicholson, Sean. "Physicians in Training: Career Decisions and Residency." PAM 2350: The US Healthcare System. Lecture presented at Cornell University, October 2022.
- [4] Otterman, Sharon. "With \$250 Million Gift, Columbia Medical

- School Looks to End Student Debt." The New York Times.
- https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/ 04/nyregion/columbia-medicalschool-endowment-p-royvagelos.html.
- [5] Dorsey, E. Ray, Sean Nicholson, [8] Nicholson, Sean. "ACA Politics and William H. Frist.
- "Commentary: Improving the Supply and Distribution of Primary Care Physicians." Academic Medicine 86, no. 5 (2011): 541-43. https://doi.org/10.1097/acm.0b013e 318212ea15.
- Loan Repayment Program (LRP)." Pennsylvania Department of Health. Accessed November 10, 2023. https://www.health.pa.gov/topics/pr ograms/Primary%20Care/Pages/Lo an-Repayment.aspx.
- [7] Friedman, Ari B., Justin A. Grischkan, E. Ray Dorsey, and Benjamin P. George. "Forgiven but Not Relieved: US Physician

- Workforce Consequences of Changes to Public Service Loan Forgiveness." Journal of General Internal Medicine 31, no. 10 (2016): 1237–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-016-3767-2.
- and Possible Reform Policies: Larger or Smaller Role for the Government?" PAM 2350: The US Healthcare System. Lecture presented at Cornell University, November 2022.
- [9] Gao, Jian, Eileen Moran, Rachel Grimm, Andrew Toporek, and Christopher Ruser. "The Effect of Primary Care Visits on Total Patient Care Cost: Evidence from the Veterans Health Administration." Journal of Primary Care & Community Health 13, no. 1–9 (2022).
- https://doi.org/10.1177/2150131922 1141792.

Enforcing Financial Accountability in Long-Term Care Systems to Reduce Mistreatment

By Susan Hickey, sph74@cornell.edu

Older adults in long-term care systems face high rates of mistreatment which is hidden due to the neglect of proper financial reporting standards; the United States should reform Section 6104 of the ACA to increase financial accountability and transparency.

Background

The COVID-19 pandemic revealed many sobering facts about the shortcomings of the United States' long-term care system, including, but not limited to, inadequate staffing, failures in regulation, and poor infection control.¹ This deficiency was seen in that "despite making up less than one-half of 1 percent of the U.S. population...nursing home residents accounted for approximately 19 percent of all COVID-19 deaths."1 Compared to other people aged 65 and over living outside of nursing homes in the U.S., long-term care residents had a death rate 24 times higher.² Current ACA guidelines don't require clear transparency of long-term care annual expenditures, which exacerbates quality issues and misallocation of funding. Annual expenditures fall into four categories: (1) direct care staff, (2) indirect care (including housekeeping and dietary services), (3) capital assets, and (4) administrative services costs.³ Nursing homes and assisted living facilities have exploited profits through related-party transactions.⁴ This manipulation allows them to "legally pull money out of the nursing homes as expenses and hide the profits through these third-party contractors," which have the same owners.⁴ There is evidence that these facilities spend less on

staffing and end up with poorer quality ratings overall. Yet, they will still request more money during the new mandatory staffing law implementation.⁵

Policy Idea

Policymakers should reform Section 6104 of the ACA to increase financial accountability and transparency, including monetary penalties for failure to comply with current reporting standards. If long-term care homes cannot meet the financial penalties, regulating bodies should implement federal monitoring boards to establish a set standard of conduct. There is currently no incentive to publish these financial statements, and a monetary fine that increases alongside the duration of lateness would force transparency. Additionally, this section should make data readily available to the public stakeholders,not just under request. This accessibility aim should be a single CMS database in a format that is easy to understand and interpret, organized by facility and chain. The reporting should break down annual expenditures, including disclosure of owners, to highlight possible related-party transactions.

Policy Analysis

Long-term care facilities must comply with these new

transparency regulations to ensure taxpayers' dollars fund quality care. The elderly population is already physically and politically vulnerable and often lacks the advocacy to stand up for themselves. This initiative will improve public trust. ensure proper resource allocation, and enhance the quality of care. It is vital to focus on chains, as they tend to be more exploitative, especially since the ten largest chains of nursing facilities own over 10% of all skilled nursing facilities.⁶ This disclosure would also reduce requests for more government funding since facilities would have to be upfront with how much money is not already going to care services. Almost 75% of US nursing homes had "related-party transactions" in 2015, accounting for \$11 billion of nursing home spending.⁷ This financial transparency would reveal where these exploitative habits are most rampant and would ideally reallocate money toward quality instead of surplus salaries for those in charge. Globally, 1.6% of world deaths in children stem from such corruption.8 Children are not a perfect comparison group for older adults, but they are in similar vulnerable situations in which their health can be strongly impacted by healthcare delivery corporations. While the long-term care population in the United States is much

smaller, it is also a more concentrated demographic that is victim to high rates of financial corruption. Theoretically, implementing financial transparency would reduce the deaths from this fraud and subsequent negligence.

Highlights

- The COVID-19 pandemic exposed critical deficiencies in the United States' longterm care system, notably inadequate staffing and poor infection control, disproportionately impacting nursing home residents.1
- Proposed reforms target Section 6104 of the ACA, advocating for increased financial transparency and accountability in long-term care. This reform includes monetary penalties for noncompliance, escalating with lateness duration, and the establishment of monitoring boards.
- The policy analysis underscores the exploitation within large chains, which own over 10% of nursing facilities.⁶ Related-party transactions, enabling profit concealment, are concerning practices that the proposed regulations aim to expose and discourage.
- Compliance with new transparency regulations is crucial for ensuring taxpayer funds contribute to quality care. Focusing on financial transparency aims to improve public trust, enhance resource allocation, and ultimately elevate the overall quality of care for the vulnerable elderly

facilities.

Implementation

It is crucial to appeal to policymakers and constituents to gain support for this reform. Partnering with lobbyists will aid in the effort to get more politicians in support of passing this amendment. While the timeline for this is flexible, it would ideally gain enough traction within a year of the initial proposal. It would be beneficial to get experts on elder mistreatment and financial fraud involved, such as gerontologists, elder justice lawyers, and policy analysts. Families of aging adults are a crucial voter section to target, as well as older adults specifically, as this mistreatment mostly impacts them. Many facility owners would likely need time to evaluate their assets and may have questions about new formatting and qualification regulations and expectations. Past monitoring process attempts lacked the independent research to verify that they improved resident care. However, experts postulate that the monitoring of nursing homes that had previously taken financial advantage of residents reduced the misallocation of funds.⁸ This proposal would go through Congress and seeing as financial transparency has historically been a bipartisan issue, it should be passed once the final logistics are ameliorated. For effective implementation of this policy, a financial committee of lawmakers is necessary. This committee should find ways to standardize and review these financial sets and what monetary red flags to look for. Penalties for inaccurate data could potentially harm smaller facilities;

population in long-term care thus, parameters to instill more leniency for individual facilities or have penalties made proportional to a system's assets are critical. A sixmonth facility check-in should occur with lawmakers to eliminate uncertainty about expected facility documentation. Postimplementation, the facilities should have a year to compile and submit their revised annual consolidated financial reports to the monitoring boards.

Works Cited

[1] "Summary - The National Imperative to Improve Nursing Home Quality: Honoring Our Commitment to Residents, Families, and Staff." National Library of Medicine, April 6, 2022. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/book s/NBK584660/.

[2] Cronin, Christopher J., and William N. Evans. "Nursing Home Quality, Covid-19 Deaths, and Excess Mortality." Journal of Health Economics 82 (2022): 102592.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.20 22.102592.

[3] "Public Law 111–148 111th Congress An Act." n.d. Congress.gov. Accessed October 12, 2023.

https://www.congress.gov/111/plaw s/publ148/PLAW-111publ148.pdf.

[4] Harrington, Charlene, Anne Montgomery, Terris King, David C. Grabowski, and Michael Wasserman. "These Administrative **Actions Would Improve Nursing** Home Ownership and Financial Transparency in the Post Covid-19 Period." Forefront Group, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20 210208.597573.

[5] Edelman, T. 2023. "Require Full Disclosure & Accountability for Nursing Home Reimbursement."

Center for Medicare
Advocacy. https://medicareadvocacy.org/require-full-disclosure-accountability-for-nursing-home-reimbursement/.

[6] Welch, W Pete, Iara Oliveira, Martin Blanco, and Benjamin D Sommers. Ownership of skilled nursing facilities: An analysis of newly ... - aspe, December 2022. https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/fd593ae970848e30aa

5496c00ba43d5c/aspe-data-briefownership-snfs.pdf.

[7] Harrington, Charlene, Richard Mollot, Toby S. Edelman, Janet Wells, and Dara Valanejad. "U.S. Nursing Home Violations of International and Domestic Human Rights Standards." International Journal of Health Services 50, no. 1 (2019): 62–72.

[8] Vian, Taryn. "Anti-Corruption, Transparency and Accountability in Health: Concepts, Frameworks, and Approaches." *Global Health Action* 13, no. sup1 (2020): 1694744. https://doi.org/10.1080/16549716.2 019.1694744.

[9] Connolly, M. T. 2023. *The Measure of Our Age: Navigating Care, Safety, Money, and Meaning Later in Life*. N.p.: PublicAffairs.

Establishing a Comprehensive Financial Relief Program for Biogen and Eisai's Novel Alzheimer's Disease Drug Leqembi to Medicaid Beneficiaries Aged 50 and Older

By Rachel Kim, rhk76@cornell.edu

In light of the new Alzhimer's disease drug, the New York State Department of Health's (NYSDOH) Alzheimer's Disease Community Assistance Program should implement a robust financial relief initiative, enhancing accessibility and optimizing the drug's impact for the elderly population.

Background

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive developmental brain disease that results in memory loss and cognitive functions, interfering with daily life. AD incidence has occurred in over 6 million Americans, and at least one in nine adults over the age of 65 is diagnosed with the condition.² Currently, AD rates are projected to continue increasing to 12.7 million individuals in the US by 2050.² In particular, New York State (NYS) has the fourth largest elderly population in the country and its elderly population is projected to account for 25% of the state population by 2025, while also having the second highest number of individuals diagnosed with AD.³ Within this elderly population, lowincome and people of color are shown to be more at risk of AD within NYS.4

Despite the rapidly increasing AD incidence in the country, there have been no disease-modifying treatment options for Alzheimer's, leaving patients to seek solely treatments that alleviate symptoms. However, biotechnology companies Biogen and Eisai's newly released drug Leqembi is the first AD medication to be approved

by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) that has shown true efficacy in disease modification during a Phase 3 clinical trial.⁵ The FDA initially granted Legembi Accelerated Approval earlier this year, and subsequently granted Traditional Approval after the completion of Study 301, a Phase 3 randomized double-controlled trial involving almost 2,000 patients. This study was able to effectively demonstrate a statistically significant difference between treatment groups.⁵ By increasing incentives for those younger than Medicare beneficiaries to receive Legembi, there is lower risk of developing AD in the future and moving toward a prevention-based model in NYS.

Policy Idea

The New York State
Department of Health (NYSDOH)
should establish a comprehensive
financial relief program within their
Alzheimer's Disease Community
Assistance Program (AlzCAP) to
increase affordability of the
Leqembi drug for Medicaid
beneficiaries aged 50 and older.⁶
This program would provide
financial assistance in the form of

essential subsidies and co-payment assistance, ensuring that finances are not the barrier for access to treatment options for AD. In addition to the hub of educational resources, the 24-hour Helpline available in over 200 languages, and in-person and virtual support groups for patients and caregivers alike, the addition of this program would satisfy the economical assistance in terms of access to preventative care. With the growing senior population, New York State can help mitigate the rising AD trends and enhance the quality of life for its senior residents.

Policy Analysis

Alzheimer's disease is caused by the accumulation of amyloid plaques, where amyloid- β (A β) peptides commonly form 42 amino acid structures called A β -42 that aggregate as protofilaments.⁷ Leqembi works to remove such plaques and slow cognitive decline by 27% within 18 months in adults with early-stage AD.⁸ As the first drug to effectively slow disease development for AD, Leqembi should be made more widely available and accessible for vulnerable populations.

While Medicare beneficiaries are covered by the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services with 20% coinsurance after paying the Part B deductible, there are no specific programs in place for low-income individuals under 65 years of age that can help relieve the burden of the hefty annual cost of Legembi at \$26,500. Many large insurers such as Highmark are not looking to approve coverage of the drug due to its high costs, and insurers such as Kaiser Permanente and Elevance Health who are offering coverage require pre-approval steps that make it difficult to receive access to the drug.⁹ Research shows that the amyloid plaque aggregates can begin forming years, even decades, prior to the appearance of symptoms, suggesting that the current arbitrary standard of 65 years in providing assistance for Legembi could be too late for treating early-stage AD.¹⁰ In this regard, NYSDOH should establish a financial assistance program within AlzCAP dedicated to Legembi funding, especially in regards to the aging population in the US. Such a program can provide financial assistance to this subset of beneficiaries, as they are not covered by Medicare until 65 years of age and are likely prone to developing early-stage AD during this crucial decade between 50 and 60 years of age.

Highlights

- AD rates are projected to keep increasing to 12.7 million individuals in the US by 2050.¹
- New York State has the fourth largest elderly population in the country and its elderly population is

- projected to account for 25% of the state population by 2025.³
- Leqembi is the first AD medication to be approved by the US FDA that has shown efficacy during a Phase 3 clinical trial, slowing cognitive decline by 27% within 18 months in adults with early-stage AD.^{5,8}
- Research shows that precursors of AD development can occur years prior to the appearance of symptoms, but there are no specific programs for low-income individuals under 65 years that can help relieve the burden of the hefty annual cost of Leqembi at \$26,500.

Implementation

The NYSDOH should immediately form outreach and public relations campaigns to raise awareness about the financial relief program. Leveraging existing support groups and resources within NYSDOH like the 24-hour Helpline can help garner interest for the program in providing essential subsidies and co-payment assistance. These efforts aim to ensure that potential beneficiaries are well-informed about the financial support available for those who may need the financial incentive to invest in the drug.

Furthermore, the NYSDOH and relevant state committees can help to promote and spread awareness for the program to the general public. Collaboration with advocacy groups, healthcare professionals, and patient organizations within NYS is critical to building a coalition of support

and trust behind the program.
Ongoing advocacy efforts and fundraising among other organizations and investors will be essential in establishing this program with enough funding to help all those interested.

Currently, insurers are reluctant to include the drug in their plans due to the high cost of Leqembi, addressing concerns through collaborative discussions will similarly be essential. Highlighting the long-term benefits of preventing AD and emphasizing the positive impact on both individuals and the broader healthcare system will be key elements of the outreach strategy. This program will help prepare for the large increases in an older population in the long run, but also elevate quality of life for older populations. By following this comprehensive implementation plan, the NYSDOH can effectively roll out the financial relief program, bridging the affordability gap for Legembi and advancing a preventive care model for AD in New York State.

Works Cited

[1] "What Is Alzheimer's?" 2023. Alzheimer's Disease and Dementia. 2023.

https://www.alz.org/alzheimersdementia/what-is-alzheimers.

[2] "Alzheimer's Disease Facts and Figures." 2023. Alzheimer's Disease and Dementia. 2023. https://www.alz.org/alzheimers-dementia/facts-figures.

[3] "NYSOFA Annual Report Details Services to Older New Yorkers, Aging Population Trends, Statistics." 2022. Office for the Aging. 2022.

https://aging.ny.gov/news/nysofaannual-report-details-services<u>older-new-yorkers-aging-</u> <u>population-trends-statistics.</u>

[4] Lisa, Kate. 2023. "Study: New York Has 2nd-Highest Rate of Alzheimer's Disease in U.S." Spectrumlocalnews.com. Spectrum News 1 Central NY. August 11, 2023.

https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nys/central-

<u>ny/politics/2023/08/11/study--n-y-has-2nd-highest-rate-of-alzheimer-s-disease-in-u-s-.</u>

[5] Office. 2023. "FDA Converts Novel Alzheimer's Disease Treatment to Traditional Approval." U.S. Food and Drug Administration. 2023.

https://www.fda.gov/newsevents/press-announcements/fdaconverts-novel-alzheimers-diseasetreatment-traditional-approval. [6] "Programs and Support." 2023. Alzheimer's Disease and Dementia. 2023. https://www.alz.org/help-support/i-have-alz/programs-support.

[7] "Amyloid Structure Linked to Different Types of Alzheimer's Disease." 2022. National Institute on Aging. June 2, 2022.

https://www.nia.nih.gov/news/amyloid-structure-linked-different-types-alzheimers-disease.

[8] Kimball, Spencer. 2023. "Medicare Will Pay for Alzheimer's Drug Leqembi. What Patients and Doctors Should Know." CNBC. CNBC. July 8, 2023.

https://www.cnbc.com/2023/07/08/leqembi-and-medicare-what-patients-and-doctors-should-know.html.

[9] Murphy, Tom. 2023. "Insurers Won't Cover New Alzheimer's Treatment for Some Customers." AP News. AP News. August 11, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/leqembiinsurance-coverage-alzheimerec7fcdf99ceaaa60ad1cee737c0b7ec b.

[10] "Statement: Broader Medicare Coverage of Leqembi Available Following FDA Traditional Approval | CMS." 2023. Cms.gov. July 6, 2023.

https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/statement-broader-medicare-coverage-leqembiavailable-following-fda-traditional-approval.

Diversifying and Expanding the Rural, Perinatal Workforce through Subsidized Healthcare Education Programs

By Lilia Mitra, lrm253@cornell.edu

United States maternal mortality and morbidity rates are rising, particularly in rural areas and among women of color: to improve healthcare quality and access, states should develop funded residency programs to promote a diverse group of future, rural, perinatal providers.

Background

Maternal mortality and morbidity are rising annually in the US, raising concerns. 1 Rates are significantly higher in rural areas and among Black, Hispanic, and Indigenous communities.² Black and Indigenous women are three and two times more likely, respectively, to die from a pregnancy-related cause than White women.³ Clear gaps in access and quality of care for marginalized groups are driving the maternal healthcare crisis. From 2010 to 2021, 136 rural hospitals across the US closed, making accessing perinatal care increasingly difficult.⁴ When hospitals close, providers leave the area, leaving a healthcare desert. By 2030, the supply of rural OB/GYNs will meet only half the demand.⁵ Additionally, diversity in the current maternal health workforce does not represent American patients. Among licensed providers who work with pregnant women, less than 8% identify as Black or Indigenous.⁶ Distrust in the healthcare system is high in rural areas, and the lack of cultural competency among providers leaves marginalized patients even less likely to seek care. To increase maternal healthcare access and quality for rural communities, the

US must invest in building a diverse grants to help medical schools and health workforce health systems develop new rural residency programs. Since 2019, this initiative has awarded \$54

Policy Idea

States with large, underserved rural populations should receive federal subsidies to create residency programs that bring students from in-state public residency programs, nursing schools, and licensed midwifery licensure programs to rural communities within the next five vears. These states should mandate that public institutions implement these programs and offer significant financial assistance to students from diverse backgrounds who commit to working in underserved areas postgraduation. This policy provides direct exposure to the maternal health crisis, financial stability, and job opportunities as incentives for students to practice in the regions of the US that need it most.

Policy Analysis

The Biden administration's White House Blueprint for Addressing the Maternal Health Crisis requested over \$20 million from Congress to grow and diversify the nation's perinatal workforce. The Health Resources & Services Agency offers \$750,000

health systems develop new rural residency programs. Since 2019, this initiative has awarded \$54 million, creating over 500 new residency positions.⁹ Congress can amplify this impact by extending rural residency grants to other types of healthcare workers, including nurses and midwives, to allocate the requested funds. States can support maternal health goals by requiring public institutions to apply for rural residency grants and offering scholarships to providers from underrepresented backgrounds. Current efforts to subsidize healthcare education are failing to solve the provider shortage on their own. Institutions like New York University School of Medicine and the University of Rochester School of Nursing waive tuition for their students in the interest of removing barriers to entering the healthcare workforce. Although eliminating student loans makes lower-paying primary care and rural medicine positions more financially feasible, many job openings in these areas remain vacant as healthcare workers strive to work in more prestigious specialties. 10 Lack of exposure to rural community health and a culture that promotes specialty care are partially responsible for driving shortages. 10 Evidence suggests that

physicians and nurses from lowincome backgrounds who graduate from public schools are more likely to pursue primary care and maternal health careers than their peers due to personal experience.¹⁰ Considering these trends, lowincome states are the ideal policy laboratory for expanding the maternal health workforce. Existing rural residency programs have shown early signs of success. The University of Colorado Medical School's rural track has sent 35% of its graduates to rural communities since its opening.¹¹ Maternal morbidity costs the US roughly \$21.9 billion annually, and high maternal mortality threatens the country's reputation as a leader in healthcare. 12 Efforts to expand the rural maternal health workforce and support a diverse group of future providers have the potential to save the US billions of dollars for a fraction of the cost.

Highlights

- US maternal mortality and morbidity rates are significantly higher for Black, Hispanic, and Indigenous individuals in rural areas; perinatal care shortages drive disparities.¹³
- Rural residency programs, such as the University of Colorado Medical School's Rural Track, have effectively brought over 35% of their graduates to practice in their local underserved communities, closing rural coverage gaps. 12
- The HRSA's Rural Residency Planning and Development Program has created nearly 40 new similar programs; including

- nurse practitioners and midwives would increase effectiveness.⁹
- States can require their public institutions to apply for grants to create rural residency programs and offer scholarships to future providers from underrepresented backgrounds to expand and diversify their rural perinatal workforce.

Implementation

State governments can start by establishing committees on rural maternal health. Louisiana, which has one of the highest rates of maternal mortality in the country, started the Pregnancy-Associated Mortality Review (PAMR) Committee in 2010 to review causes of maternal death and make recommendations to providers around the state. To date, the committee's work has led to a 14% reduction in maternal deaths each year. 14 Other states with similarly high maternal mortality rates should follow suit with a focus on rural communities. These committees will help produce data that supports legislation on midwifery programs, scholarship funding, and grant applications. State legislatures should then pass a bill requiring their public institutions to start rural residency programs and earmarking scholarship funding for diverse providers. Doing so should be relatively easy; maternal health legislation has historically been bipartisan. For example, the Preventing Maternal Deaths Act of 2018, related to eliminating disparities in maternal health outcomes, was cosponsored by a large coalition of both Republicans and Democrats.¹⁵ Congress will

have to pass legislation investing an additional \$20 million into the Rural Residency Planning and Development (RRPD) Program to fund changes at the state level partially. Once again, bipartisan support here is likely, and legislators have an incentive to vote positively to improve US healthcare standards.

Works Cited

[1] Harrington, Katharine, Natalie Cameron, Kasen Culler, William Grobman, and Sadiya Khan. 2023. "Rural–Urban Disparities in Adverse Maternal Outcomes in the United States, 2016–2019," *American Journal of Public Health* 113, no. 2: pp. 224-227. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2022.307134.

[2] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2023. "Working Together to Reduce Black Maternal Mortality." Office of Health Equity. https://www.cdc.gov/healthequity/features/maternal-

mortality/index.html#:~:text=Black %20women%20are%20three%20ti mes,related%20cause%20than%20 White%20women.

[3] Tu, Lucy. 2023. "Why Maternal Mortality Rates Are Getting Worse Across the U.S.," Scientific American.

https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/why-maternal-mortality-rates-are-getting-worse-across-the-u-

s/#:~:text=Research%20has%20sho wn%20that%20the,complications% 20during%20pregnancy%20and%2 0childbirth.

[4] American Hospital Association. 2022. "AHA Report: Rural hospital closures threaten patient access to care."

https://www.aha.org/news/headline/2022-09-08-aha-report-rural-

<u>hospital-closures-threaten-patient-</u>access-care.

[5] Government Accountability Office. 2023."Why Health Care is Harder to Access in Rural America."

https://www.gao.gov/blog/why-health-care-harder-access-rural-america.

[6] The National Center for Health Workforce Analysis. 2022. "State of the Maternal Health Workforce Brief." https://bhw.hrsa.gov/data-research/review-health-workforce-research.

[7] Spleen, Angela, Eugene Lengerich, Fabian Camacho, and Robin Vanderpool. "Health care avoidance among rural populations: results from a nationally representative survey." The Journal of Rural Health: Official Journal of the American Rural Health Association and the National Rural Health Care Association 30, no.1 (2014): pp. 79-88. Doi: 10.1111/jrh.12032.

10.1111/jrh.12032.
[8] The White House. 2022. "White House Blueprint for Addressing the Maternal Health Crisis."

www.whitehouse.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2022/06/Maternal-Health-Blueprint.pdf.

[9] Health Resources & Services Administration. "Rural Residency Planning and Development (RRPD) Program." Last modified December 2023. https://www.hrsa.gov/rural-health/grants/rural-health-research-policy/rrpd.

[10] Budd, Ken. 2019. "Will free medical school lead to more primary care physicians?" The Association of American Medical Colleges.

https://www.aamc.org/news/will-free-medical-school-lead-more-primary-care-physicians.

[11] Jaret, Peter. 2020. "Attracting the next generation of physicians to rural medicine." The Association of American Medical Colleges.

https://www.aamc.org/news/attracting-next-generation-physicians-rural-medicine.

[12] O'Neil, So, Isabel Platt, Divya Vohra, Emma Pendl-Robinson, Eric Dehus, Laurie Zephyrin, and Kara Zivin. 2021. "The High Costs of Maternal Morbidity Show Why We Need Greater Investment in Maternal Health," The Commonwealth Fund.

https://www.commonwealthfund.or g/publications/issuebriefs/2021/nov/high-costsmaternal-morbidity-needinvestment-maternal-health.

[13] Hill, Latoya, Samantha Artiga, and Usha Ranji. 2022. "Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Health: Current Status and Efforts to Address Them." Kaiser Family Foundation.

https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/racial-disparities-in-maternal-and-infant-health-current-status-and-efforts-to-address-them/.

[14] Partners for Family Health Louisiana. "Pregnancy-Associated Mortality Review (PAMR)." https://partnersforfamilyhealth.org/maternalmortality/.

[15] U.S. Congress. House. Energy and Commerce Committee. *Preventing Maternal Deaths Act of 2018*, 115th Cong., 1st sess., March 2, 2017.

https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1318/text.

Implementing an Interactive Screening Program to Expand Mental Health Services at Cornell University

By Shruti Nagpal, sn528@cornell.edu

Cornell University should adopt an Interactive Screening Program for its student population. An ISP program would enable students to receive mental health counseling through an anonymous platform, increasing comfort and engagement with on-campus mental health resources.

Background

Stress, anxiety, and depression are among the most prevalent mental health conditions negatively impacting students at Cornell University. In April 2020, the university conducted a campuswide Mental Health Review, which found that 42 percent of Cornell undergraduates were "unable to function for at least a week due to depression, stress or anxiety"- a nine percentage point increase from findings in 2015.² These negative feelings are believed to be influenced by various factors, including the rigorous workload, current political events, and the competitive academic environment at Cornell.³ Many argue that the installation of "anti-suicide" nets under seven of the gorges' bridges maintain a "depressing and constant reminder of suicide," potentially exacerbating poor mental health and emphasizing its stressful culture among the student population.⁴

Since publishing the Mental Health Review in 2020, Cornell University has implemented several measures to improve student access to mental health support.⁵ These include the Let's Meditate program, which are weekly guided mindfulness meditation sessions hosted by Cornell Health, and Refresh:

Cornell's Sleep Program, an 8-week anonymous survey designed to initiative in the form of a self-paced online course empowering students to "achieve more restful nights" in ultimately improving their mental health. However, despite the various on-campus programs, a primary concern among students experiencing anxiety and depression is the lack of anonymity. According to a literature review on College Student Perspectives of Telemental Health, 25 percent of the undergraduate students involved in the review were interested in anonymous online chats as a form of counseling, primarily due to their greater comfort with its anonymity.⁶

Mental illness remains an ongoing and serious concern at Cornell University, requiring urgent attention. It is critical that Cornell University takes action to enhance utilization rates of existing mental health care services by exploring methods that provide students a higher degree of anonymity.

Policy Idea

Cornell University should implement an Interactive Screening Program (ISP) for all students in an effort to expand campus-wide mental health resources. The ISP is an online program that would allow Cornell students to complete a 35question, 10-minute-long

screen for depression and stress. The program would enable students to engage with mental health professionals or counselors, allowing students to discuss their emotions and receive support without providing identifying information. Such a program would help eliminate concerns associated with the stigma of receiving mental health support. After each student submits a questionnaire, their response should be computeranalyzed and classified into one of four tiers: 1A, 1B, 2, and 3, organized by decreasing level of distress. This ranking system would help clinicians to formulate supportive, personalized responses to each student and provide appropriate care.

Policy Analysis

ISPs are licensed for use in educational institutions by the American Foundation for Suicide Prevention (AFSP) and have demonstrated their effectiveness in a number of universities across the United States.

In 2019, the Department of Counseling and Psychological Services at West Chester University facilitated a study in which researchers implemented ISP and

recorded how undergraduate students utilized the system, specifically monitoring their usage during business hours compared to non-business hours.⁷ While the study found that there was no significant difference in ISP utilization based on time of day or week, demonstrating that students did not particularly take advantage of the after-hours support, it also found that about half of the students used the program during a time when they could have easily accessed counseling center for an in-person appointment.⁷ This finding speaks to the appeal and comfortable nature of an anonymous, online portal where students can receive brief clinical feedback and support.

US medical schools have also shown similar benefits from these programs. A recent study of ISP usage among six medical schools found that utilization rates were the highest for individuals classified in Tier 1A, or highest distress. 98% of participants (including students, residents, and faculty physicians) were classified as having high or moderate distress, demonstrating high utilization rates for individuals with a greater need for mental health support.⁸ In terms of student satisfaction, the study also found that individuals benefited from the personal connection they were able to make with counselors through ISP without the stress of identifying themselves.

Highlights

• In April 2020, Cornell
University conducted a
campus-wide Mental Health
Review, which found that 42
percent of Cornell
undergraduates were

- "unable to function for at least a week due to depression, stress or anxiety." ²
- According to a literature review on College Student Perspectives of Telemental Health, 25 percent of the undergraduate students involved in the review were interested in anonymous online chats as a form of counseling, primarily due to their greater comfort with its anonymity.⁶
- Cornell University should implement an ISP for all students in an effort to expand campus-wide mental health resources, allowing students to discuss their emotions with counselors and receive support without providing identifying information.
- A study at West Chester University, where ISP is currently implemented, found that about half of the students used the program during a time when they could have easily accessed the counseling center for an in-person appointment, suggesting the appeal of an anonymous, online portal where students can receive brief clinical feedback and support.⁷

Implementation

To implement ISP at Cornell University, one of the primary steps should be to contact Cornell Counseling & Psychological Services (CAPS) within Cornell Health, the primary division that provides counseling and therapy sessions for Cornell students. This division does not currently offer

anonymous counseling services. A conversation presenting the benefits and utilization of ISP at West Chester University and a number of medical schools may help CAPS counselors and staff consider implementing such a program.

The AFSP should also be contacted in moving further toward implementing ISP. AFSP founded ISP, containing an interest form on their website for universities to complete if they are interested in adopting the program on their campus. Upon reviewing the interest form responses, AFSP ensures that there is a need for ISP at the university and can help guide the implementation process.

To gain and mobilize support for this idea, it may be beneficial to conduct a campuswide survey to gauge interest for ISP at Cornell University. From there, an activist group can be formed with students who are interested in implementing ISP. These students can assemble to collect more data on the benefits of the program as necessary and encourage CAPS to expand its resources to contain ISP. These students will also need to interact with Cornell University executives, including President Martha Pollack and Vice President Ryan Lombardi, to ensure the approval and implementation of ISP.

Some backlash from this proposal may result from the fact that data on mental health illness prevalence among Cornell students has not been collected since 2020. Since there has been no recent data collection, from 2020 to 2023, the prevalence of mental health illness among students could have decreased, as well as the percent of students who feel that their academic performance has been

impacted by their mental health condition. To address this concern, it is ideal to urge the university to survey students for another mental health review to collect updated statistics. If the percentage of students reporting that their academic performance has been impacted by their mental health is not significantly different than it was in 2020, despite CAPS's recent programs and interventions, then it would be beneficial to implement ISP in an attempt to better reach students struggling with mental health conditions.

Works Cited

[1] Skorton Center for Health Initiatives. 2020. "Fall 2020 Mental Health & Well-Being Survey." Cornell University, Fall 2020. https://health.cornell.edu/sites/health/files/docs/QuantitativeReport_MentalHealthWell-BeingSurvey_Fall2020.pdf.
[2] Cornell University. 2020. "Mental Health Review Final Report." Cornell University, April 2020.

https://cpb-us-

e1.wpmucdn.com/blogs.cornell.edu/dist/b/8750/files/2020/10/Cornell_MHR-Final-Report_4-15-20_Final.pdf.

[3] Stallone, Joliet., Lo, Shirley., and Petterson, Alexis. 2021. "Cornell Subreddit: A Glimpse Into the Mental Health Climate on Campus." Medium. May 23, 2021. https://medium.com/introduction-to-cultural-analytics/cornell-subreddit-a-glimpse-into-the-mental-health-climate-on-campus-442d9fld9afa.

[4] Ithaca is FENCES. "Ithaca is FENCES Opposes Suicide Nets." Ithaca is FENCES.

http://www.ithacaisfences.org/home.html.

[5] Cornell Health. 2023. "Campus Leadership & Health Campaigns." Cornell University, 2023.

https://health.cornell.edu/initiatives/community-initiatives.

[6] Hadler, Nicole., Bu Paula., Winkler, Aaron., and Alexander, Amy. "College Student Perspectives of Telemental Health: a Review of the Recent Literature." Curr Psychiatry Rep, January 6, 2021.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7785477/#:~:text=Students%20also%20reported%20varied%20willingness,interested%20in%20anonymous%20online%20chats.

[7] Daltry, Rachel., Sibley, Stephanie., and MacNamara, Lucia. "A Closer Look at the Interactive Screening Program (ISP): Trends in Usage of an Online Screening Program." Journal of College Student Psychotherapy, May 28, 2019.

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/fu 11/10.1080/87568225.2019.1620147

[8] American Foundation for Suicide Prevention. 2023. "ISP for medical schools, hospitals and health systems." American Foundation for Suicide Prevention, 2023.

https://afsp.org/isp-for-medical-schools-hospitals-and-health-systems/#program-findings.

Increasing Capitated Payment in New York State

By Kaitlyn Z Varriale, kzv4@cornell.edu

Currently, healthcare costs in the US are exorbitant and continue to increase without the quality or outcomes to justify these expenditures. Transitioning to a capitated system will help achieve the Institute for Healthcare Improvement's Triple Aim: simultaneously improving the population's health, elevating care experience, and lowering per capita costs.

Background

American healthcare costs are higher than any other developed nation, yet health outcomes are worse due to the current high utilization of the fee-for-service (FFS) model. This issue was especially apparent during the pandemic, as hospitals hemorrhaged money when elective surgeries were suspended, and physicians suddenly lost their constant patient flow.² Now is the time for this change. Even after the pandemic, the current model is still wasteful, with half of healthcare delivery waste being avoidable.³ FFS models only retain 5 to 9% of new revenues for their healthcare organization's bottom line.³ From both the provider and patient perspectives, the American healthcare system's current prevalent health payment model, which lacks patient-centered care, creates inefficiencies in the system with poor health outcomes. For too long, high-cost, low-quality care has allowed its inefficiencies to plague American patients with poor health outcomes, especially in comparison to international peers.¹ It is time to achieve the Institute for Healthcare Improvement's Triple Aim: simultaneously improving the population's health, elevating care experience, and lowering per capita costs.4

Policy Idea

Over the course of the next decade, New York State should incentivize public and private insurance plans to utilize capitation. New York State should supplement transitional stipends to participating agencies if done within the next five years. To meet this demand for value, New York health systems should focus on methods to achieve the Triple Aim, such as putting Community Benefit dollars toward creating New York Health Homes for all patients, not just Medicaid Beneficiaries.

Policy Analysis

The Center for Medicare and Medicaid, the nation's largest insurer, already utilizes capitation, demonstrating clear cost savings and improved health benefits. Their Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation uses capitation as the payment method for healthcare providers. As private health insurers typically follow Medicare's suit, this increased emphasis on capitation would improve the American healthcare system's quality, efficiency, and equity. NYS can set an example for other states to follow suit. This capitation payment plan creates Accountable Care Organizations, which assume responsibility for their designated patient population, promoting costefficient and high-quality healthcare delivery that can ensure savings.

The healthcare system places additional value on the population's health, as proactive healthcare measures prevent costly reactionary emergency visits. As a result of the collaborative opportunities created by capitation models, the Triple Aim is achieved, advancing health justice for all.⁵ While FFS models only retain 5 to 9% of new revenues for their healthcare organizations' bottom lines, capitated payment plans boost this share to 50 to 100%.³ Further, Intermountain Health saved \$688 million by reducing waste while maintaining the highest bond ratings among nonprofit healthcare providers.³ In fact, studies have proven that healthcare organizations' finances improved from just 23% to 29% of their payments coming from the capitation payment model.³ NYS Medicaid models for value-based care like Health Homes have resulted in \$8.76 million in cost savings with a 37.8% reduction in hospitalizations, 37% reduction in preventable readmissions, 17.2% reduction in potentially preventable emergency department visits, and improved rates for many preventative screenings.⁶ Kaiser Permanente, one of the nation's top care centers, fully uses capitation as we11.7

Highlights

- American healthcare costs are higher than any developed nation, yet with worse health outcomes due to the current overutilization of the FFS model, which has proven flawed before, during, and after the coronavirus pandemic.²
- The Center for Medicare and Medicaid, the nation's largest insurer, already utilizes capitation, demonstrating clear cost savings and improved health benefits. As private health insurers typically follow Medicare's suit, this increased emphasis on capitation would transform the American healthcare system in terms of quality, efficiency, and equity.³
- This capitation payment plan creates Accountable Care Organizations, which assume responsibility for their designated patient population, promoting costefficient and high-quality healthcare delivery that can ensure savings.³
- NYS Medicaid models for value-based care, like Health Homes, have resulted in \$8.76 million in cost savings with a 37.8% reduction in hospitalizations, 37% reduction in preventable readmissions, 17.2% reduction in potentially preventable emergency department visits, and

improved rates for many preventative screenings.⁶

Implementation

For implementation, legislative action from the New York State Governor would be necessary. With the resources of New York State at the disposal of the policy, insurers and health systems would be encouraged and eventually forced to adopt the capitation model within the timeframe. However, in order to get governor support, strong public support for the program is critical. Toward that end, educating the public on the current political climate regarding the FFS model paired with findings on the current success of the capitated models across the nation would be beneficial in gaining such widespread support. Targeting specific voting populations is particularly key. Nevertheless, the policy would probably face opposition from many Republican constituents; however, considering the policy focuses on New York State, that should not be a large issue, as NYS is a predominantly Democratic state. While some large health systems may be opposed to the change in payment models, clear statistics prove that this switch will not only help Americans reduce University. Fundamentals of exorbitant costs and increase quality *Population Health: Medicaid* of care but also help providers avoid further burnout and decreased satisfaction, assuaging concerns. Proper implementation of this model will result in increased efficiency and enhanced return on

investment. With capitated payments, everyone can benefit.

Works Cited

[1] Right Care Alliance. Lown Institute. Mission. 2023. https://www.rightcarealliance.org. [2] Mazzaferro, Daniel, and Sourav Bose. "Hospitals Sustained Huge Financial Losses from Lost Revenues during COVID-19 Pandemic as Patients Lost Timely Access to Surgical Services." ACS, 2021. https://www.facs.org/formedical-professionals/newspublications/news-andarticles/pressreleases/2021/financial-losses-102321/.

- [3] James, Brent and Poulsen, Gregory. Harvard Business Review. The Case for Capitation. August 2016. https://hbr.org/2016/07/thecase-for-capitation.
- [4] IHI Leadership Alliance. Institute for Healthcare Improvement. The Triple Aim. 2023. https://www.ihi.org.
- [5] Syed, Faisel. "4 Ways the Pandemic Has Proven the Value of Full-Risk Capitation." ChenMed, 2022.
- https://www.chenmed.com/blog/4ways-pandemic-has-proven-valuefull-risk-capitation.
- [6] Stankaitis, Joseph. Cornell Managed Care. September 26,
- [7] Kaiser Permanente. Kaiser Permanente. About. 2023. https://about.kaiserpermanente.org/ commitments-and-impact/publicpolicy/integrated-care.